ANNUAL ACTION PLAN CITY OF EL PASO, TEXAS



2023-2024

PREPARED BY THE DEPARTMENT OF COMMUNITY AND HUMAN DEVELOPMENT

Annual Action Plan 2023

Contents

AP-05 Executive Summary - 24 CFR 91.200(c), 91.220(b)	3
AP-10 Consultation – 91.100, 91.200(b), 91.215(l)	12
AP-12 Participation – 91.105, 91.200(c)	18
AP-15 Expected Resources – 91.220(c) (1,2)	27
AP-20 Annual Goals and Objectives	31
AP-35 Projects – 91.220(d)	40
AP-38 Project Summary	42
AP-50 Geographic Distribution – 91.220(f)	58
AP-55 Affordable Housing – 91.220(g)	59
AP-60 Public Housing – 91.220(h)	61
AP-65 Homeless and Other Special Needs Activities – 91.220(I)	63
AP-70 HOPWA Goals– 91.220 (I)(3)	66
AP-75 Barriers to affordable housing – 91.220(j)	67
AP-85 Other Actions – 91.220(k)	69
AP-90 Program Specific Requirements – 91.220(I)(1,2,4)	72

Executive Summary

AP-05 Executive Summary - 24 CFR 91.200(c), 91.220(b)

1. Introduction

The City of El Paso, Department of Community + Human Development (DCHD) is wholly committed to ensuring equity, resilience, and sustainability for the most vulnerable El Pasoans by giving voice to the underrepresented, supporting a strong system of human services, and investing in El Paso homes, families and neighborhoods. All projects within this 2023-2024 Annual Action Plan (AAP) will achieve resilient community outcomes by serving the most vulnerable populations in El Paso, with an overarching goal of advancing equity, building sustainability, and reducing poverty.

The projects and activities funded under this Plan are a result of a Community Needs Assessment conducted in the Fall of 2022. During that needs assessment process, DCHD hosted numerous conversations, public meetings, and public hearings to identify community strengths and challenges, as well as resource and service gaps. That needs assessment identified the following priorities for investment of the HUD Entitlement grants:

- Homelessness
- Mental Health
- Resident Empowerment
- Food Security
- Affordable Housing

Those priority needs are addressed through the projects and activities in this Plan which will empower and provide support for the most vulnerable El Pasoans including:

- Low income children and youth
- Persons and families experiencing homelessness or at-risk of homelessness
- Persons with disabilities
- Seniors
- Victims of domestic violence
- Low to moderate-income households in need of affordable housing options

The City realizes that the HUD Entitlement Grants are not sufficient to address all community needs, nor are they intended to. For that reason, this plan is focused on best leveraging funding sources to provide the greatest impact for, and benefit to, low and moderate-income El Pasoans.

The 2020-2025 Consolidated Plan, and thereby this AAP, is also informed by the City of El Paso's Strategic Plan, the El Paso Regional Housing Plan, Resilient El Paso (the City's resilience strategy), and a Financial Empowerment Blueprint.

The 2023-2024 Annual Action Plan is the fourth of what will be five annual plans under the 2020-2025 Consolidated Plan. Funding of specific projects under the following grant resources are identified in this Plan:

- Community Development Block Grant (CDBG)
- HOME Investment Partnerships Program (HOME)
- Housing Opportunities for Persons with AIDS (HOPWA)
- Emergency Solutions Grant (ESG)

2. Summarize the objectives and outcomes identified in the Plan

This could be a restatement of items or a table listed elsewhere in the plan or a reference to another location. It may also contain any essential items from the housing and homeless needs assessment, the housing market analysis, or the strategic plan.

This could be a restatement of items or a table listed elsewhere in the plan or a reference to another location. It may also contain any essential items from the housing and homeless needs assessment, the housing market analysis or the strategic plan.

Nearly 1 in 5 El Pasoans live in poverty, and many more, who may not meet that definition, still struggle to provide their households with stable housing and other opportunities and benefits that higherincome households enjoy (United States Census Bureau, ACS 2020 5-Year Estimates, Table S1701). It is primarily this population that the City seeks to assist in achieving housing stability, family resilience, and overall increased opportunity and quality of life. This population tends to experience more housing cost burden, less financial capacity, are more likely to live in aging housing requiring repair and/or rehabilitation, and has less than equitable access to educational services, healthcare, childcare, and employment.

25% of El Paso households are housing cost burdened, meaning they spend more than 30% of their household income on housing costs (i.e. rent, mortgage, utilities, insurance). Of particular concern is the prevalence of severe housing cost burden for households at or below 30% AMI. 52% of these extremely low income households expend more than half of their income on housing costs. These individuals and families are likely forced to make difficult choices to meet their basic needs for food, shelter and warmth.

Homelessness in El Paso is currently at a manageable level, but may increase as a result of a growing housing affordability gap for households who can afford a rental or mortgage payment of no more than

\$600/month. Rents in El Paso have increased drastically over the last 18 months and rental assistance that was made possible through Federal COVID response and recovery funding will be fully expended in the next few months. This portends a possible spike in homelessness and requires strategic deployment of these limited HUD Entitlement dollars to assist individuals and families experiencing homelessness and preventing those at-risk of homelessness from losing their homes.

El Paso is also challenged with an aging housing stock in need of repair and rehabilitation. More than half of all housing units in El Paso were built before 1980 and are more likely in need of major repairs and lead paint abatement. However, these older units tend to be more affordable for lower income households who are more likely to require assistance in order to afford needed repairs. Lower income El Pasoans also present financial capacity issues in terms of bankability and credit worthiness, further limiting their access to quality housing choices.

It is for the preceding reasons that the City of El Paso prioritizes the following issues in this Plan above all others: • Ensuring quality, affordable housing choice for all El Pasoans • Preventing and responding to homelessness • Empowering El Paso households to become more resilient in the face of financial challenges

3. Evaluation of past performance

This is an evaluation of past performance that helped lead the grantee to choose its goals or projects.

This is an evaluation of past performance that helped lead the grantee to choose its goals or projects. The figures in the table below for 2022-2023 are projections based on the actual projects being implemented under the 2022-2023 Annual Action Plan. The figures for 2022-2023 are projections based on the projects to be funded under this current Annual Action Plan. Successful implementation of the 2023-2024 Annual Action Plan will result in significant progress towards meeting the goals of the 5-Year Consolidated Plan (Con Plan). Nearly all goals show progress towards completion. Those goals that remain unaddressed may be included in future annual plans if quality proposals are received by the Department of Community and Human Development from potential subrecipients.

			Progress Towards					
Decent Housing Goals (DH)	5-Yr Goal	2020-2021	2021-2022	2022-2023	2023-2024	2024-2025	Completion	
DH 1.1 FTHB Conseling & Education	600 persons	104	100	8.0	193		349	
DH 1.2 Fair Housing Education	500 persons	8	60				129	
DH 1.3 HOPWA Support Services	600 persons	69	68	69	90		499	
DH 2.1 Housing Rehabilitation Assistance	250 households	102	106	78	77		1459	
DH 2.2 Rental Housing by Developers	75 units	(5	e.	8.53	50		679	
DH 2.3 Rental Housing by CHDOs	24 units	8 	30		4		1429	
DH 3.1 TBRA/Homeless Prevention	500 households	152	118	87	114		949	
DH 3.2 Rapid Rehousing	125 households	68	58	27	34		1509	
DH 3.3 First Time Homebuyer Assistance	70 households	1	62	15	12		1299	
EO 1.2 Microenterprise Technical Assistance	500 businesses	137	110				499	
Economic Opportunity Goals (EO)	-10 ¹	201	all	1	58.	-04	20	
eo 112 meroenterprise reenmear obstance	500 505 105	207			16 mm 1	28		
Suitable Living Environment Goals (SL)								
SL 1.1 Homeless, Emergency Shelter & Housing	7,500 persons	9,244	1	Concernance and				
			1,840	1,189	3,908		2169	
SL 1.2 Street Outreach	1,000 persons	277	1,840	1,189 102	3,908 102	1		
	1,000 persons 6,000persons				10000		589	
SL 1.3 Mental & Medical Health Services		277	100	102	102		589	
SL 1.3 Mental & Medical Health Services SL 1.4 Food Infrastructure & Access	6,000persons	277	100 1,420	102	102		589 1029 759	
SL 1.3 Mental & Medical Health Services SL 1.4 Food Infrastructure & Access SL 1.5 Children & Youth Services	6,000persons 10,000 persons	277 2,882	100 1,420 7,500	102 1,812	102		589 1029 759 559	
SL 1.3 Mental & Medical Health Services SL 1.4 Food Infrastructure & Access SL 1.5 Children & Youth Services SL 1.6 Seniors & Persons w/ Disabilities	6,000persons 10,000 persons 7,500 persons	277 2,882 - 1,780	100 1,420 7,500 1,328	102 1,812 596	102 - - 427		589 1029 759 559 569	
SL 1.3 Mental & Medical Health Services SL 1.4 Food Infrastructure & Access SL 1.5 Children & Youth Services SL 1.6 Seniors & Persons w/ Disabilities SL 2.1 Public Facilities - Homeless Shelters	6,000persons 10,000 persons 7,500 persons 2,000 persons	277 2,882 - 1,780	100 1,420 7,500 1,328	102 1,812 596	102 - - 427 70 2,000		583 1025 755 555 565 4005	
SL 1.3 Mental & Medical Health Services SL 1.4 Food Infrastructure & Access SL 1.5 Children & Youth Services SL 1.6 Seniors & Persons w/ Disabilities SL 2.1 Public Facilities - Homeless Shelters SL 2.2 Public Facilities - Mobility Infrastructure	6,000persons 10,000 persons 7,500 persons 2,000 persons 500 persons	277 2,882 - 1,780	100 1,420 7,500 1,328 408	102 1,812 596 455	102 - 427 70 2,000		589 1029 759 559 569 4009 759	
SL 1.3 Mental & Medical Health Services SL 1.4 Food Infrastructure & Access SL 1.5 Children & Youth Services SL 1.6 Seniors & Persons w/ Disabilities SL 2.1 Public Facilities - Homeless Shelters SL 2.2 Public Facilities - Mobility Infrastructure SL 2.3 Public Facilities - Neighborhood	6,000persons 10,000 persons 7,500 persons 2,000 persons 500 persons 10,000 persons	277 2,882 1,780 195	100 1,420 7,500 1,328 408 - 5,100	102 1,812 596 455 2,355	102 - 427 70 2,000		588 1029 759 559 569 4009 759 549	
SL 1.3 Mental & Medical Health Services SL 1.4 Food Infrastructure & Access SL 1.5 Children & Youth Services SL 1.6 Seniors & Persons w/ Disabilities SL 2.1 Public Facilities - Homeless Shelters SL 2.2 Public Facilities - Mobility Infrastructure SL 2.3 Public Facilities - Neighborhood SL 2.4 Public Facilities - Healthcare	6,000 persons 10,000 persons 7,500 persons 2,000 persons 500 persons 10,000 persons 50,000 persons	277 2,882 1,780 195	100 1,420 7,500 1,328 408 - 5,100 7,065	102 1,812 596 455 2,355	102 427 70 2,000 - 71		588 1029 759 559 569 4009 759 549 549	
SL 1.3 Mental & Medical Health Services SL 1.4 Food Infrastructure & Access SL 1.5 Children & Youth Services SL 1.6 Seniors & Persons w/ Disabilities SL 2.1 Public Facilities - Homeless Shelters SL 2.2 Public Facilities - Mobility Infrastructure SL 2.3 Public Facilities - Neighborhood SL 2.4 Public Facilities - Healthcare SL 2.5 Public Facilities - Mental Health	6,000persons 10,000 persons 7,500 persons 2,000 persons 500 persons 10,000 persons 50,000 persons 5,000 persons	277 2,882 1,780 195	100 1,420 7,500 1,328 408 - 5,100 7,065	102 1,812 596 455 2,355	102 		2169 589 1029 759 559 569 4009 759 549 839 09 9	
SL 1.2 Street Outreach SL 1.3 Mental & Medical Health Services SL 1.4 Food Infrastructure & Access SL 1.5 Children & Youth Services SL 1.6 Seniors & Persons w/ Disabilities SL 2.1 Public Facilities - Homeless Shelters SL 2.2 Public Facilities - Mobility Infrastructure SL 2.3 Public Facilities - Neighborhood SL 2.4 Public Facilities - MeathCare SL 2.5 Public Facilities - Mental Health SL 2.6 Public Facilities - Abused/Neglected Children	6,000persons 10,000 persons 7,500 persons 2,000 persons 500 persons 10,000 persons 50,000 persons 5,000 persons 500 persons	277 2,882 - 1,780 195 - - - 16,682	100 1,420 7,500 1,328 408 	102 1,812 596 455 2,355 3,260 -	102 		589 1029 759 559 4009 759 549 839 09	

4. Summary of Citizen Participation Process and consultation process

Summary from citizen participation section of plan.

The City of El Paso, Department of Community + Human Development (DCHD) undertook two significant outreach and consultation initiatives to receive input and determine priority needs and gaps to be addressed through this Annual Action Plan. The first was a State of Homelessness Work Session and the second was a Community Needs Assessment.

DCHD conducted a half-day work session on Thursday, January 6th, 2022 to discuss the state of homelessness in El Paso. The intention of the work session was to convene key stakeholder partners in homeless service provision so that the City of El Paso can have a better understanding of the need for resources to fill gaps in the homeless service provider system and identify resources available to fill those gaps and create opportunities. This work session served as a key component of the upfront HOME-ARP allocation plan consultation process.

An agency pre-work session survey was sent out to the participant list. Responses from the survey were used to frame the discussions during the work session. Respondents were comprised of agencies and organizations that assist families and individuals experiencing homelessness, or at risk of homelessness. 20 organizations responded to the survey.

In September of 2022, DCHD launched a Community Needs Assessment process. The purpose of the CNA was to obtain viewpoints from community members regarding housing and community development needs and proposed activities that support identified community vulnerabilities.

This process was led by the DCHD Civic Empowerment team. The DCHD Civic Empowerment team's primary objective is to advance equity, build sustainability and improve community outcomes through equitable programming volunteerism, and education designed to empower residents and strengthen their relationship with local government. In order to provide objective findings and conclusions, members of the CNA team do not administer or oversee DCHD grants, nor do they influence annual DCHD policies or procedures. A CNA survey was deployed across community stakeholders and 120 individual survey responses were received. The key takeaways from these responses indicated the greatest need for: 1) Programs that support those experiencing homelessness, 2) Assistance with Mental Illness, and 3) affordable housing assistance.

Also in September 2022, DCHD began hosting a series of roundtable events to acquire valuable responses from the community regarding housing and community development needs. Roundtable discussions, which resulted in a total of 96 participants, were offered in a variety of platforms ranging from a hybrid model, allowing individuals in an in-person setting to collaborate with those who selected to contribute virtually. Of those 96 participants, 31 community members were graduates of the City of El Paso's Neighborhood Leadership Academy, resulting in two Advanced Neighborhood Leadership Academy sessions. Participants within these exclusive sessions are actively involved community members that share a unique perspective to include solutions, on issues facing the community.

In addition to community residents, stakeholders from various community organizations, were present to discuss key issues within the sectors of Housing and Homelessness, Health and Wellbeing, Food Security and Family Stability; subject matter experts from El Paso Coalition for the Homeless, The Opportunity Center, YWCA, Project Amistad, United Way, The El Paso Community Foundation were among the organizations represented.

The 2023-2024 Annual Action Plan was presented in draft form to City Council on April 25th, 2023, and following a 30-day public comment period was brought back to Council on June 6th, 2023 for final adoption.

5. Summary of public comments

This could be a brief narrative summary or reference an attached document from the Citizen Participation section of the Con Plan.

This could be a brief narrative summary or reference an attached document from the Citizen Participation section of the Con Plan.

Input from the community is summarized in the above section and can be found in detail at https://www.elpasotexas.gov/assets/Documents/CoEP/Community-Development/Forms-and-Notices/2023-NOFA/CNA-Report.pdf

Additional comments may be added as a result of the 30-day public comment period.

6. Summary of comments or views not accepted and the reasons for not accepting them

All comments received were accepted and considered in the formulation of the Plan.

7. Summary

PR-05 Lead & Responsible Agencies – 91.200(b)

1. Agency/entity responsible for preparing/administering the Consolidated Plan

Describe the agency/entity responsible for preparing the Consolidated Plan and those responsible for administration of each grant program and funding source.

Agency Role	Name	Department/Agency
CDBG Administrator	EL PASO	Community and Human Development
HOPWA Administrator	EL PASO	Community and Human Development
HOME Administrator	EL PASO	Community and Human Development
ESG Administrator	EL PASO	Community and Human Development

Table 1 – Responsible Agencies

Narrative (optional)

Consolidated Plan Public Contact Information

Department of Community and Human Development, DCHDServices@elpasotexas.gov, (915) 212-0138/(915) 212-0139

AP-10 Consultation - 91.100, 91.200(b), 91.215(l)

1. Introduction

The City of El Paso's Department of Community and Human Development (DCHD) consults with community residents, multiple organizations, and community representatives in preparation to submit the Annual Action Plan as the City's application for HUD funding. The Draft Annual Action Plan was made available on the City's website at https://www.elpasotexas.gov/community-and-human-development/forms-and-notices/. Following the distribution of the Draft Annual Action Plan, the City provided a 30-day public comment period to allow for its citizens to provide their views and feedback. After this 30-day comment period, another public hearing was held at City Council where the final version of the Annual Action Plan was ultimately approved. The City also regularly communicates with various state and local groups, departments and organizations as part of the planning process. The projects and activities funded under this Plan are a result of a Community Needs Assessment conducted in the Fall of 2022. During that needs assessment process, DCHD hosted numerous conversations, public meetings, and public hearings to identify community strengths and challenges, as well as resource and service gaps.

Provide a concise summary of the jurisdiction's activities to enhance coordination between public and assisted housing providers and private and governmental health, mental health and service agencies (91.215(I))

The City of El Paso's Department of Community and Human Development (DCHD) consults with various service agencies throughout the process of developing the Annual Action Plan, including the Housing Opportunity Management Enterprises (HOME). The local Department of Public Health is the service provider for HOPWA programming and was coordinated to establish goals and benchmarks for that program. The projects and activities funded under this Plan are a result of a Community Needs Assessment conducted in the Fall of 2022. During the needs assessment process, DCHD hosted numerous conversations, public meetings, and public hearings to identify community strengths and challenges, as well as resource and service gaps. That needs assessment identified the following priorities for investment of the HUD Entitlement grants: Homelessness, Mental Health, Resident Empowerment, Food Security and Affordable Housing.

Describe coordination with the Continuum of Care and efforts to address the needs of homeless persons (particularly chronically homeless individuals and families, families with children, veterans, and unaccompanied youth) and persons at risk of homelessness.

The City of El Paso coordinates with the El Paso Coalition for the Homeless (EPCH), lead entity for the El Paso Continuum of Care (CoC). EPCH provides technical assistance to applicant agencies and coordinates monthly meetings of the CoC which is comprised of homeless assistance providers, victim service providers, faith-based organizations, governments, public housing agencies, school districts, social

service providers, mental, behavioral and primary health entities, universities, veterans' services and housing assistance providers. The City participates in monthly meetings of the CoC and is represented on numerous CoC committees to include the Planning Committee, Coordinated Assessment Oversight Committee, the Performance and Benchmark's Committee and the HMIS oversight committee. This year, the City of El Paso is also actively participating in Technical Assistance spearheaded by the COC's Lead Agency.

The City of El Paso and the CoC coordinate to utilizes resources to support chronically homeless individuals and families, families with children, veterans, unaccompanied youth, and persons who are at-risk of homelessness.

The Department of Community and Human Development, in collaboration with the City of El Paso Veterans Advisory Committee, and the CoC, coordinate with the American GI Forum, Endeavors, Texas Veterans Commission, and the El Paso Veteran Affairs (VA) Homeless Program to ensure the needs of the local veterans receive quality services.

This year, the City of El Paso, in collaboration with the City of El Paso Veterans Advisory Committee and the CoC's Veterans Committee, was able to continue to fund through local dollars, a veterans housing program that provided a housing option to veterans who are primarily chronically.

Describe consultation with the Continuum(s) of Care that serves the jurisdiction's area in determining how to allocate ESG funds, develop performance standards for and evaluate outcomes of projects and activities assisted by ESG funds, and develop funding, policies and procedures for the operation and administration of HMIS

The projects and activities funded under this Plan are a result of a Community Needs Assessment conducted in the Fall of 2022. During that needs assessment process, DCHD hosted numerous conversations, public meetings, and public hearings to identify community strengths and challenges, as well as resource and service gaps to which the El Paso Coalition for the Homeless, the lead agency for the Continuum of Care attended and participate.

The City of El Paso consults with the Continuum of Care to gather input regarding proposed funding distributions in the policies and procedures that guide funding recommendations for its plans. DCHD considers the CoC's recommendation in the development of Performance Standards and Evaluation of Outcomes.

2. Describe Agencies, groups, organizations and others who participated in the process and describe the jurisdiction's consultations with housing, social service agencies and other entities

Table 2 – Agencies, groups, organizations who participated

1	Agency/Group/Organization	Housing Authority of The City of El Paso
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	РНА
	What section of the Plan was addressed by Consultation?	Public Housing Needs
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	Numerous conversations with HOME informed the Public Housing section of the annual plan.
2	Agency/Group/Organization	El Paso Continuum of Care
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	Services-homeless
	What section of the Plan was addressed by Consultation?	Homeless Needs - Chronically homeless Homeless Needs - Families with children Homelessness Needs - Veterans Homelessness Needs - Unaccompanied youth Homelessness Strategy
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	The CoC board was consulted to arrive at the projected percentage allocations for all ESG components.

3	Agency/Group/Organization	More than 20 service provider agencies
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	Housing
		Services-Children
		Services-Elderly Persons
		Services-Persons with Disabilities
		Services-Persons with HIV/AIDS
		Services-homeless
		Services-Health
		Services-Education
		Services-Employment
		Health Agency
		Child Welfare Agency
		Agency - Emergency Management
	What section of the Plan was addressed by	Housing Need Assessment
	Consultation?	Public Housing Needs
		Homeless Needs - Chronically homeless
		Homeless Needs - Families with children
		Homelessness Needs - Veterans
		Homelessness Needs - Unaccompanied youth
		Homelessness Strategy
		Non-Homeless Special Needs
		HOPWA Strategy
		Economic Development

	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	The following agencies were consulted during the Community Needs Assessment (CNA) that established priorities for the local HUD Entitlement programs and are listed as participants in the CNA: YWCA, Retired and Senior Volunteer Program, Volar Center for Independent Living, Sunrise El Paso, Justice Leadership Council, Project Amistad, HOME (Housing Authority), Opportunity Center for the Homeless, El Paso Homeless Coalition, The Salvation Army, El Paso Center for Children, Workforce Solutions Borderplex, Philosophic Systems Institute, United Way, Emergence Health Network, Paso Del Norte Foundation, Mental Health Policy Institute, Project Vida, Desert Spoon, University of Texas Health, Emergency Food and Shelter Program Board, El Paso Community Foundation, EP Police, El Paso ISD, Ysleta ISD, County of El Paso, Downtown Management District, UTEP, Texas Gas Services, El Paso Electric, El Paso Neighborhood Coalition, various neighborhood associations, Neighborhood Leadership Academy, Microsoft, LIFT Fund, El Paso Chamber of Commerce, Hispanic Chamber of Commerce.
4	Agency/Group/Organization	El Paso Community Foundation
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	Services - Narrowing the Digital Divide Foundation
	What section of the Plan was addressed by Consultation?	Economic Development
	Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	The El Paso Community Foundation (EPCF) was engaged in an interview for the Community Needs Assessment conducted to target CDBG resources to the greatest community needs. EPCF administers the Affordable Connectivity Program in El Paso to increase access to braodband internet services.
5	Agency/Group/Organization	City of El Paso, Police Department
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	Agency - Emergency Management

What section of the Plan was addressed by Consultation?	Community Resilience
Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	The City of El Paso Police Department and Office of Emergency Management participated in roundtable sessions during the Community Needs Assessment. Other resilience related organizations were not consulted as the Director of Community and Human Development is also the City's Chief Resilience Officer and is the community expert on resilience-based initiatives.

Identify any Agency Types not consulted and provide rationale for not consulting

The City of El Paso has made every reasonable effort to consult with agencies of all types through direct outreach, needs assessments, surveys, and public meetings and hearings.

Other local/regional/state/federal planning efforts considered when preparing the Plan

Name of Plan	Lead Organization	How do the goals of your Strategic Plan overlap with the goals of each plan?
Continuum of Care	El Paso Continuum of	Goal SL 1.1 Homeless, Emergency Shelter and Housing aligns with the Continuum of Care
Continuum of Care	Care	Plan.
City of El Paso Strategic Plan	City of El Paso	The City's Strategic Plan specifically calls for supporting affordable, high quality housing options especially for vulnerable populations, and developing solutions to increase access and services for El Pasoans experiencing or at risk of homelessness.
El Paso Regional Housing Plan	City of El Paso	All affordable housing strategies were informed by the El Paso Regional Housing Plan.
Financial Empowerment Blueprint	City of El Paso	Economic and workforce development strategies are aligned with the Financial Empowerment Blueprint.

15

Name of Plan	Lead Organization	How do the goals of your Strategic Plan overlap with the goals of each plan?
Resilient El Paso	City of El Paso	Resilient El Paso addresses the physical and social well-being of the community and our ability to withstand unexpected shocks as a community and as individual households. Many of the social service and public facility goals were informed by Resilient El Paso.
PHA 5 Year Plan	Housing Opportunity Management Enterprises	Goals to increase the local stock of decent and affordable housing are aligned with the PHA 5-Year Plan.

Table 3 – Other local / regional / federal planning efforts

Narrative (optional)

AP-12 Participation – 91.105, 91.200(c)

1. Summary of citizen participation process/Efforts made to broaden citizen participation Summarize citizen participation process and how it impacted goal-setting

The City of El Paso encouraged its residents to provide input throughout the 2023-2024 Annual Action Plan process. Through its adopted Citizen Participation Plan (CPP), the City sets forth policies and procedures to engage with low-and moderate-income individuals and residents of predominantly low- and moderate-income neighborhoods. That engagement provides the City with vital feedback on housing, infrastructure,

public facilities and public service needs that are then addressed in the Consolidated Plan and Annual Action Plan.

As required by the CPP, a minimum of two public hearings were held at different stages in the planning process. Furthermore, going beyond established requirements, DCHD held several other public meetings, events and workshops training sessions (see below for more detail). Lastly, as required by HUD, the City holds a final 30-day public comment period to collect any residual feedback from the public before the Final

Annual Action Plan is approved by City Council and then submitted to HUD.

Citizen Participation Outreach

Sort Or der	Mode of Ou treach	Target of Ou treach	Summary of response/atte ndance	Summary of comments re ceived	Summary of co mments not accepted and reasons	URL (If applicable)
1	Community Needs Assessment Roundtables and Surveys	Non- targeted/bro ad community	120 (Individual Survey Responses) 96 (Roundtable Participants)	Please refer to Community Needs Assessment Summary	All comments accepted	https://www.elpasotexas.gov/assets/Documen ts/CoEP/Community-Development/Forms-and- Notices/2023-NOFA/CNA-Report.pdf
2	Policies and Procedures adopted by City Council (Public Hearing)	Non- targeted/bro ad community	N/A	No comments received.	N/A	

Sort Or der	Mode of Ou treach	Target of Ou treach	Summary of response/atte ndance	Summary of comments re ceived	Summary of co mments not accepted and reasons	URL (If applicable)
3	Newspaper Ad	Non- targeted/bro ad community City Department, Non-Profit Agencies, and Non- Municipal Government Entities	N/A	No comments received.	N/A	

Sort Or der	Mode of Ou treach	Target of Ou treach	Summary of response/atte ndance	Summary of comments re ceived	Summary of co mments not accepted and reasons	URL (If applicable)
4	Newspaper Ad	Non-English Speaking - Specify other language: Spanish Non- targeted/bro ad community City Department, Non-Profit Agencies, and Non- Municipal Government Entities	N/A	No comments received.	N/A	

Sort Or der	Mode of Ou treach	Target of Ou treach	Summary of response/atte ndance	Summary of comments re ceived	Summary of co mments not accepted and reasons	URL (If applicable)
5	Public Facilities Application Training	Non- targeted/bro ad community City Department, Non-Profit Agencies, and Non- Municipal Government Entities	50 attendees	No comments received.	N/A	
6	Public Services Application Training	Non- targeted/bro ad community City Department, Non-Profit Agencies, and Non- Municipal Government Entities	64 attendees	No comments received.	N/A	

Sort Or der	Mode of Ou treach	Target of Ou treach	Summary of response/atte ndance	Summary of comments re ceived	Summary of co mments not accepted and reasons	URL (If applicable)
7	Volunteer Housing Rehabilitatio n Application Training	Non- targeted/bro ad community City Department, Non-Profit Agencies, and Non- Municipal Government Entities	8 attendees	No comments received	N/A	
8	Public Services Technical Advisory Review Panel (TARP) Training	Non- targeted/bro ad community City Department, Non-Profit Agencies, and Non- Municipal Government Entities	6 attendees	No comments received	N/A	

Sort Or der	Mode of Ou treach	Target of Ou treach	Summary of response/atte ndance	Summary of comments re ceived	Summary of co mments not accepted and reasons	URL (If applicable)
9	Public Facilities Technical Advisory Review Panel (TARP) Training	Non- targeted/bro ad community City Department, Non-Profit Agencies, and Non- Municipal Government	7 attendees	No comments received	N/A	
10	Public Facilities TARP Presentation s	Entities Non- targeted/bro ad community City Department, Non-Profit Agencies, and Non- Municipal Government Entities	21 attendees	No comments received	N/A	

Sort Or der	Mode of Ou treach	Target of Ou treach	Summary of response/atte ndance	Summary of comments re ceived	Summary of co mments not accepted and reasons	URL (If applicable)
11	Public Services TARP Presentation s	Non- targeted/bro ad community City Department, Non-Profit Agencies, and Non- Municipal Government Entities	31 attendees	No comments received	N/A	
12	Introduction to the Draft Annual Action Plan to City Council (Public Hearing)	Non- targeted/bro ad community City Department, Non-Profit Agencies, and Non- Municipal Government Entities	N/A	No comments received	N/A	

Sort Or der	Mode of Ou treach	Target of Ou treach	Summary of response/atte ndance	Summary of comments re ceived	Summary of co mments not accepted and reasons	URL (If applicable)
13	Newspaper Ad	Non- targeted/bro ad community City Department, Non-Profit Agencies, and Non- Municipal Government Entities	N/A	No comments received	N/A	

Sort Or der	Mode of Ou treach	Target of Ou treach	Summary of response/atte ndance	Summary of comments re ceived	Summary of co mments not accepted and reasons	URL (If applicable)
14	Newspaper Ad	Non-English Speaking - Specify other language: Spanish Non- targeted/bro ad community City Department, Non-Profit Agencies, and Non- Municipal Government Entities	N/A	No comments received	N/A	
15	Approval of Final Annual Action Plan (Public Hearing)	Non- targeted/bro ad community	N/A	No comments received	N/A	

Table 4 – Citizen Participation Outreach

Expected Resources

AP-15 Expected Resources – 91.220(c)(1,2)

Introduction

The City of El Paso is applying to receive the following four entitlement grants, which are administered by US Department of Housing and Urban Development – Community Development Block Grant (CDBG), Emergency Solutions Grant (ESG), HOME Partnerships Investment (HOME), and the Housing Opportunities for Persons Living with HIV/AIDS (HOPWA). These grants and the funds that they leverage are used throughout the City to support a variety of public service, homeless and housing programs, and public facilities improvements. The grants leverage a variety of funds from local, private, other federal and state grants to serve low-to-moderate income families and neighborhoods.

Anticipated Resources

Program	Source	Uses of Funds	Ex	pected Amou	nt Available Ye	ar 1	Expected	Narrative Description
	of Funds		Annual Allocation: \$	Program Income: \$	Prior Year Resources: \$	Total: \$	Amount Available Remainder of ConPlan \$	
CDBG	public - federal	Acquisition Admin and Planning Economic Development Housing Public Improvements						The City will receive \$6,569,063 in CDBG entitlement funding, and expects to receive \$500,000 in CDBG RLF for the 2023-2043 Program Year. This program year will be the 4th year of the 2020- 2025 Consolidated Plan.
		Public Services	6,569,063	500,000	0	7,069,063	7,069,063	

Program	Source	Uses of Funds	Ex	pected Amou	nt Available Ye	ar 1	Expected	Narrative Description
	of Funds		Annual Allocation: \$	Program Income: \$	Prior Year Resources: \$	Total: \$	Amount Available Remainder of ConPlan \$	
HOME	public -	Acquisition						The 2023-2024 Program Year will be
	federal	Homebuyer						the 4th year for the 2020-2025
		assistance						Consolidated Plan. The City has
		Homeowner						been allocated a HOME entitlement
		rehab						allocation of \$3,162,143, and
		Multifamily						expects to receive \$1,800,000 in
		rental new						program income. The prior year
		construction						resources are entitlement and PI on
		Multifamily						hand and will be utilized for multi-
		rental rehab						family construction of affordable
		New						housing, rehabilitation of single-
		construction for						family homes, and FTHB
		ownership						programming.
		TBRA	3,162,143	1,800,000	17,818,590	22,780,733	4,962,143	

Program	Source	Uses of Funds	Ex	pected Amou	nt Available Ye	ar 1	Expected	Narrative Description
	of Funds		Annual Allocation: \$	Program Income: \$	Prior Year Resources: \$	Total: \$	Amount Available Remainder of ConPlan \$	
HOPWA	public -	Permanent						The City will receive \$1,099,772 in
	federal	housing in						HOPWA Entitlement Funding
		facilities						
		Permanent						
		housing						
		placement						
		Short term or						
		transitional						
		housing facilities						
		STRMU						
		Supportive						
		services						
		TBRA	1,099,772	0	0	1,099,772	1,099,772	

Program	Source	Uses of Funds	Ex	pected Amou	nt Available Ye	ar 1	Expected	Narrative Description
	of Funds		Annual Allocation: \$	Program Income: \$	Prior Year Resources: \$	Total: \$	Amount Available Remainder of ConPlan \$	
ESG	public -	Conversion and						The City will receive \$540,889 in
	federal	rehab for						ESG Entitlement funding
		transitional						
		housing						
		Financial						
		Assistance						
		Overnight						
		shelter						
		Rapid re-						
		housing (rental						
		assistance)						
		Rental						
		Assistance						
		Services						
		Transitional						
		housing	540,889	0	0	540,889	540,889	
Other	public -	Public						This amount reflects the required
	federal	Improvements						project match and other leveraged
		Public Services						funds that are bestowed through a
								variety of sources: other federal,
			9,627,758	0	0	9,627,758	12,300,761	state, local, private and in-kind.

Table 5 - Expected Resources – Priority Table

Explain how federal funds will leverage those additional resources (private, state and local funds), including a description of how matching requirements will be satisfied

Annual Action Plan 2023 30

The HOME Investment Partnership Program funds may be leveraged with private, state and local funds including 4% and 9% Low Income Housing Tax Credits (LIHTC). HOME funds will also be leveraged through a competitive NOFA process for investors and CHDO's. The City of El Paso is designated as an economically distressed community and thereby has a 100% reduction of the HOME match requirement, see https://www.hudexchange.info/resource/4422/home-match-reductions/

Required ESG match is provided by subrecipients as a requirement under subaward agreements. Matching requirements for ESG will be met with: Other Federal/State/Local Government Funds (HHSP) and Private Funds (gifts in-kind, foundations, donations, fundraising, etc.).

If appropriate, describe publically owned land or property located within the jurisdiction that may be used to address the needs identified in the plan

For the 2022-2023 Program Year, the City accepted applications from City departments, non-profit agencies and non-municipal government entities for public facilities improvements that benefit low-to-moderate income residents and/or individuals. Improvements to publicly owned land will occur when public facilities funding is awarded to either a City department or other government entity. For year 4 of the 2020-2025 Consolidated Plan, the City of El Paso will deploy \$4,270,703.55 of CDBG funding to public facilities improvements. From this amount, \$200,000 will be used to address accessibility and other critical repairs to ensure the health and safety of residents. The City will also be funding the renovation of a homeless shelter and healthcare center. Another project, will include the new construction of an inclusive learning center.

The City of El Paso will be utilizing general funds to pay for employees that worked on ESG and had a portion of their salary's funded by ESG. This match is over 100%.100% match directly from City of El Paso for ESG Administration (801 Texas Ave, El Paso TX 79901) is \$40,500.00.

Discussion

See above.

Annual Goals and Objectives

AP-20 Annual Goals and Objectives

Goals Summary Information

Sort Order	Goal Name	Start Year	End Year	Category	Geographic Area	Needs Addressed	Funding	Goal Outcome Indicator
1	DH 3.1 Tenant	2020	2024	Homeless	Citywide	DH 3.1 Tenant	HOPWA:	Tenant-based rental
	Based Rental					Based Rental	\$746,133	assistance / Rapid Rehousing:
	Assistance/					Assistance/	ESG: \$46,254	90 Households Assisted
	Homeless Pr					Homeless Pr	Federal, State,	Homelessness Prevention: 72
							Local and	Persons Assisted
							Private:	
							\$579,413	
2	DH 3.2 Rapid	2020	2024	Homeless	Citywide	DH 3.2 Rapid	ESG: \$174,960	Tenant-based rental
	Rehousing					Rehousing		assistance / Rapid Rehousing:
								29 Households Assisted
3	DH 2.1 Housing	2020	2024	Affordable	Citywide	DH 2.1 Housing	CDBG:	Homeowner Housing
	Rehabilitation			Housing		Rehabilitation	\$552,903	Rehabilitated: 77 Household
	Assistance					Assistance	HOME:	Housing Unit
							\$1,000,000	
4	DH 2.2 Rental	2020	2024	Affordable	Citywide	DH 2.2 Rental	HOME:	Rental units constructed: 50
	Housing by			Housing		Housing by	\$2,491,607	Household Housing Unit
	Developers					Developers		
5	DH 2.3 Rental	2020	2024	Affordable	Citywide	DH 2.3 Rental	HOME:	Rental units constructed: 4
	Housing by CHDOs			Housing		Housing by CHDOs	\$474,322	Household Housing Unit

Sort Order	Goal Name	Start	End Year	Category	Geographic	Needs Addressed	Funding	Goal Outcome Indicator
6	DH 3.3 First Time	Year 2020	2024	Affordable	Area Citywide	DH 3.3 First Time	HOME:	Direct Financial Assistance to
0	Homebuyer	2020	2024	Housing	citywide	Homebuyer	\$500,000	Homebuyers: 12 Households
	Assistance			nousing		Assistance	\$500,000	Assisted
0		2020	2024	Affordable	Cituruida		HOPWA:	Public service activities other
9	DH 1.3 HOPWA	2020	2024		Citywide	DH 1.3 HOPWA	-	
	Support Services			Housing		Support Services	\$252,200	than Low/Moderate Income
				Public Housing				Housing Benefit: 90 Persons
				Non-Homeless				Assisted
				Special Needs				
10	SL 1.1 Homeless,	2020	2024	Homeless	Citywide	SL 1.1 Homeless,	CDBG:	Homeless Person Overnight
	Emergency Shelter					Emergency Shelter	\$554,120	Shelter: 3908 Persons
	and Housing					and Housing	ESG: \$171,275	Assisted
11	SL 1.2 Street	2020	2024	Homeless	Citywide	SL 1.2 Street	ESG: \$107,900	Public service activities other
	Outreach					Outreach		than Low/Moderate Income
								Housing Benefit: 102 Persons
								Assisted
14	SL 1.5 Children and	2020	2024	Children and	Citywide	SL 1.5 Children and	CDBG:	Public service activities other
	Youth Services			Youth		Youth Services	\$256,239	than Low/Moderate Income
								Housing Benefit: 427 Persons
								Assisted
15	SL 2.1 Public	2020	2024	Homeless	Citywide	SL 2.1 Public	CDBG:	Public Facility or
	Facilties - Homeless					Facilities - Homeless	\$1,637,820	Infrastructure Activities other
	Shelters					Shelters		than Low/Moderate Income
								Housing Benefit: 2000
								Persons Assisted

Sort Order	Goal Name	Start Year	End Year	Category	Geographic Area	Needs Addressed	Funding	Goal Outcome Indicator
17	SL 2.3 Public	2020	2024	Public Facilities	Citywide	SL 2.3 Public	CDBG:	Public Facility or
	Facilities -					Facilities -	\$1,000,000	Infrastructure Activities other
	Neighborhood					Neighborhood		than Low/Moderate Income
								Housing Benefit: 71 Persons
								Assisted
18	SL 2.4 Public	2020	2024	Public Facilities	Citywide	SL 2.4 Public	CDBG:	Public Facility or
	Facilities -					Facilities -	\$1,432,884	Infrastructure Activities other
	Healthcare					Healthcare		than Low/Moderate Income
								Housing Benefit: 2000
								Persons Assisted
19	SL 1.6 Seniors &	2020	2024	Seniors and	Citywide	SL 1.6 Seniors &	CDBG:	Public service activities other
	Person with			Disabled		Person with	\$175,000	than Low/Moderate Income
	Disabilities Services					Disabilities Services		Housing Benefit: 70 Persons
								Assisted
26	CDBG Program	2020	2024	Administration	Citywide	CDBG Program	CDBG:	Other: 1 Other
	Administration					Administration	\$1,313,000	
28	ESG Program	2020	2024	Administration	Citywide	ESG Program	ESG: \$40,500	Other: 1 Other
	administration					administration		
29	HOPWA Program	2020	2024	administration	Citywide	HOPWA Program	HOPWA:	Other: 1 Other
	Administration					Administration	\$32,900	
30	HOPWA Sponsor	2020	2024	administration	Citywide	HOPWA Sponsor	HOPWA:	Other: 1 Other
	Administration					Administration	\$68,539	
31	Housing Program	2020	2024	administration	Citywide	Housing Program	CDBG: \$50,000	Other: 1 Other
	Administration					Administration	HOME:	
							\$496,214	

Table 6 – Goals Summary

Goal Descriptions

1	Goal Name	DH 3.1 Tenant Based Rental Assistance/ Homeless Pr							
	Goal Description	A total of \$746,133 HOPWA and \$46,254 ESG will be used to benefit 114 households, and 162 persons through the following activities:							
		• City of El Paso Department of Public Health, TBRA \$ 746,133.00 (HOPWA): 90 individuals/households							
		The Salvation Army, Red Shield Family Center: \$46,254.00 (ESG, HP): 72 persons, 24 households							
2	Goal Name	DH 3.2 Rapid Rehousing							
	Goal Description	A total of \$174,960 ESG funds will be used to benefit 29 households through the following activities:							
		 El Paso Human Services: \$145,650.00 (ESG, RRH) RRH = 37 persons, 19 households 							
		• The Salvation Army: \$29,310.00; RRH = 30 persons, 10 households							
3	Goal Name	DH 2.1 Housing Rehabilitation Assistance							
	Goal Description	A total of \$552,903 CDBG and \$1,000,000 HOME funds will be used to assist 77 units under the following activities:							
		 Volunteer Housing Rehabilitation: 50 Units; \$200,000 (CDBG) 							
		• Single-Family Owner-Occupied Rehabilitation Program: 27 Units; \$352,903 (CDBG) and \$1,000,000 (HOME)							
4	Goal Name	DH 2.2 Rental Housing by Developers							
	Goal Description	A total of \$2,491,607 HOME funds will be used to construct 50 units through this activity. And a total of \$13,468,895 in HOME PI and prior year entitlement will be used to construct at least 250 additional units, However, many of these units may not be completed in the 2023-2024 cycle.							
5	Goal Name	DH 2.3 Rental Housing by CHDOs							
---	---------------------	---	--	--					
	Goal Description	A total of \$474,322 HOME funds will be used to construct 4 units through this activity.							
6	Goal Name	DH 3.3 First Time Homebuyer Assistance							
	Goal Description	A total of \$500,000 HOME funds will be used to assist 12 units under this activity.							
9	Goal Name	DH 1.3 HOPWA Support Services							
GoalA total of \$252,200.00 HOPWA will be used to provide supportive services to benefit 90 persons living their families.									
10 Goal Name SL 1.1 Homeless, Emergency Shelter and Housing		SL 1.1 Homeless, Emergency Shelter and Housing							
	Goal Description	A total of \$554,120.00 CDBG funds and \$171,275.00 ESG Funds will be used to benefit 3,908 persons through the following activities:							
		Opportunity Center for the Homeless, Resource Center and Emergency Shelter: \$454,120 (CDBG)							
		El Paso Human Services: \$100,000 (CDBG)							
		La Posada Home, Inc., La Posada Home Program; \$136,478 (ESG, ES)							
		The Salvation Army, Red Shield Family Center; \$34,797.00 (ESG, ES)							
I1 Goal Name SL 1.2 Street Outreach Goal A total of \$107,900.00 ESG funds will be used to benefit 102 persons / 102 households thr Description Emergence Health Network, Homeless Street Outreach; \$107,900.72 (ESG, SO) SO = 102 persons, 102 households		SL 1.2 Street Outreach							
		A total of \$107,900.00 ESG funds will be used to benefit 102 persons / 102 households through the following activity:							

14 Goal Name SL 1.5 Children and Youth Services		SL 1.5 Children and Youth Services	
	Goal Description	A total of \$256,239.45 CDBG funds will be used to benefit 427 persons through the following activities:	
		Child Crisis Center of El Paso, Respite and Urgent Residential Care for Children; \$150,000	
		CASA of El Paso, Court Appointed Special Advocates; \$80,000	
15	Goal Name	SL 2.1 Public Faculties - Homeless Shelters	
	Goal	A total of \$1,637,819.55 CDBG funds will be used to benefit 2,000 persons through the following shelter improvements:	
	Description	Opportunity Center for the Homeless, 1208 Myrtle Emergency Shelter Renovations: \$1,637,819.55	
17	Goal Name	SL 2.3 Public Facilities - Neighborhood	
	Goal	A total of \$1,000,000 CDBG funds will be used to benefit 71 persons through the following activity:	
	Description	Paso del Norte Children's, Inclusive Learning Center East Campus: \$1,000,000	
18	Goal Name	SL 2.4 Public Facilities - Healthcare	
	Goal	A total of \$1,432,884 CDBG funds will be used to benefit 2,000 persons through the following activity:	
	Description	Centro San Vicente, Medical Space Renovation: \$1,432,884	
19 Goal Name SL 1.6 Seniors & Person with Disabilities Services		SL 1.6 Seniors & Person with Disabilities Services	
	Goal Description	A total of \$175,000 CDBG funds will be used to benefit 70 persons through the following activity:	
		Project Amistad, Money Management and Social Services; \$175,000	
26	Goal Name	CDBG Program Administration	
	Goal Description	Funding is for 2023-2024 activities to provide program management and coordination:	
		Program Administration: \$1,075,024.00	
		Indirect Costs: \$172,976	
PHIX – Housir		PHIX – Housing and Homelessness Data Performance Dashboard: \$65,000	

28	Goal Name	ESG Program administration	
	Goal Description	Funding is for planning and management of 2023-2024 ESG projects: \$40,500.00	
29	Goal Name	HOPWA Program Administration	
GoalFunding is for city's administration of 2023-2024 HOPWA program: \$32,900.Description		Funding is for city's administration of 2023-2024 HOPWA program: \$32,900.	
30 Goal Name HOPWA Sponsor Administration		HOPWA Sponsor Administration	
	Goal Description	A total of \$68,539.00 HOPWA will be used to support sponsor administration to benefit persons living with HIV/AIDS ar their families.	
31 Goal Name Housing Program Administration		Housing Program Administration	
	Goal Description	 Funding is for 2023-2024 projects to provide planning and management for the HOME and CDBG RLF program: HOME EN: \$316,214.00 HOME PI: \$180,000.00 CDBG RLF: \$50,000.00 	

Projects

AP-35 Projects - 91.220(d)

Introduction

This section lists the projects that will be funded during the 2023-2024 Program Year with the Community Development Block Grant (CDBG), Home Investment Partnerships (HOME) Grant, Emergency Solutions Grant (ESG) and the Housing Opportunities for Persons Living with AIDS (HOPWA) Grant.

Projects

#	Project Name
1	DH 1.3 HOPWA Support Services
2	DH 2.1 Housing Rehabilitation Assistance
3	DH 2.2 Rental Housing by Developers
4	DH 2.3 Rental Housing by CHDOs
5	DH 3.1 Tenant Based Rental Assistance & Homelessness Prevention
6	DH 3.3 First Time Homebuyer Program
7	SL 1.1 Homeless, Emergency Shelter and Housing
8	SL 1.5 Children and Youth Services
9	SL 1.6 Seniors & Person with Disabilities Services
10	SL 2.1 Public Facilities and Homeless Shelter
11	SL 2.3 Public Facilities - Neighborhood
12	SL 2.4 Public Facilities - Healthcare
13	CDBG Program Administration
14	Emergency Solutions Grant Activities
15	HOPWA Program Administration
16	HOPWA Sponsor Administration
17	Housing Program Administration

Table 7 - Project Information

Describe the reasons for allocation priorities and any obstacles to addressing underserved needs

Allocation priorities are based on the results of a housing market and demographic analysis and survey conducted for the 2020-2025 Consolidated Plan, Community Needs Assessment, and community housing needs. The main obstacle in addressing underserved needs is reduced funding, increased costs relating to public service programming and construction, and increased housing costs. The City of El Paso encourages its sub grantees to seek additional resources from other public and private sources to

more robustly leverage limited federal entitlement funds.

AP-38 Project Summary

Project Summary Information

1	Project Name	DH 1.3 HOPWA Support Services
	Target Area	Citywide
	Goals Supported	DH 1.3 HOPWA Support Services
	Needs Addressed	DH 1.3 HOPWA Support Services
	Funding	HOPWA: \$252,200
	Description	Provision of supportive services including, but not limited to, case management, counseling, referral services and resource identification for housing, health and mental health services.
	Target Date	8/31/2024
	Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities	90 low-to-moderate income families will receive supportive services.
	Location Description	City of El Paso Department of Public Health, 701 Montana Ave., El Paso, TX 79902
	Planned Activities	Enable low- and moderate-income persons living with HIV/AIDS, and their families, to establish or better maintain a stable living environment in housing that is decent, safe and sanitary by providing supportive services, such as case management, counseling and resources identification for housing, health and mental health services.
2	Project Name	DH 2.1 Housing Rehabilitation Assistance
	Target Area	Citywide
	Goals Supported	DH 2.1 Housing Rehabilitation Assistance
	Needs Addressed	DH 2.1 Housing Rehabilitation Assistance
	Funding	CDBG: \$552,903 HOME: \$1,000,000 Federal, State, Local and Private: \$90,000
	Description	Projects will provide safe, affordable and decent housing through the rehabilitation of existing single-family, owner-occupied dwellings.
	Target Date	8/31/2024

	Estimate the number	77 households (20 HOME, 7 CDBG RLF, and 50 CDBG EN) will be assisted
	and type of families	through single-family owner-occupied rehabilitation.
	that will benefit from	
	the proposed	
	activities	
	Location Description	Citywide
	Planned Activities	Owner-occupied single-family housing rehabilitation for homeowners at 60% AMI or below.
3	Project Name	DH 2.2 Rental Housing by Developers
	Target Area	Citywide
	Goals Supported	DH 2.2 Rental Housing by Developers
	Needs Addressed	DH 2.2 Rental Housing by Developers
	Funding	HOME: \$2,491,607
	Description	This project will provide loans to construct safe, affordable and decent housing to increase and maintain the affordable rental housing stock.
	Target Date	8/31/2024
	Estimate the number	50 households earning under 60% Annual Median Income (AMI) will be
	and type of families	supported through this project.
	that will benefit from the proposed	
	activities	
	Location Description	Citywide
	Planned Activities	Construction of rental units available for low-income households.
4	Project Name	DH 2.3 Rental Housing by CHDOs
	Target Area	Citywide
	Goals Supported	DH 2.3 Rental Housing by CHDOs
	Needs Addressed	DH 2.3 Rental Housing by CHDOs
	Funding	HOME: \$474,322
	Description	This project will provide loans to construct safe, affordable and decent housing to increase and maintain the affordable rental housing stock.
	Target Date	8/31/2024

	Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities	4 households earning 60% Annual Median Income (AMI) or less will be supported through this program.
	Location Description	Citywide
	Planned Activities	New rental units to be constructed by Community Housing Development Organizations (CHDOs) for low-income households.
5	Project Name	DH 3.1 Tenant Based Rental Assistance & Homelessness Prevention
	Target Area	Citywide
	Goals Supported	DH 3.1 Tenant Based Rental Assistance/ Homeless Pr
	Needs Addressed	DH 3.1 Tenant Based Rental Assistance/ Homeless Pr
	Funding	HOPWA: \$746,133 Federal, State, Local and Private: \$1,738,239
	Description	This project will provide affordable decent housing for people at risk of experiencing homelessness.
	Target Date	8/31/2024
	Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities	90 person served
	Location Description	Citywide
	Planned Activities	Enable persons living with HIV/AIDS, and their families, to establish or better maintain a stable living environment in housing that is decent, safe and sanitary by providing long-term housing assistance through tenant-based rental assistance and permanent housing placement.
6	Project Name	DH 3.3 First Time Homebuyer Program
	Target Area	Citywide
	Goals Supported	DH 3.3 First Time Homebuyer Assistance
	Needs Addressed	DH 3.3 First Time Homebuyer Assistance
	Funding	HOME: \$500,000
	Description	This project will provide safe, affordable and decent housing for first time homebuyers.

	Target Date	8/31/2024
	Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities	12 Households will be assisted through this project.
	Location Description	Citywide
	Planned Activities	Provide first time homebuyers with loans for down payment and closing cost assistance.
7	Project Name	SL 1.1 Homeless, Emergency Shelter and Housing
	Target Area	Citywide
	Goals Supported	SL 1.1 Homeless, Emergency Shelter and Housing
	Needs Addressed	SL 1.1 Homeless, Emergency Shelter and Housing
	Funding	CDBG: \$554,120 Federal, State, Local and Private: \$1,710,065
	Description	These projects will provide a public service by providing homeless individuals with emergency shelter and housing activities. The shelters will provide meals, clothing, case management, access to educational opportunities, job training, self-help classes, legal aid, parenting classes.
	Target Date	8/31/2024
	Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities	3,080 presumed benefit individuals will benefit from four activities.
	Location Description	
		Opportunity Center for the Homeless, Resource Center and Emergency Shelter - \$454,120.00 - 1208 Myrtle Ave., El Paso, Texas 79901
		El Paso Human Services, Youth Homeless Shelter - \$100,000.00 - 1001 Montana Ave., El Paso, Texas 79902
	Planned Activities	Agencies will assist individuals and families that are experiencing homelessness by providing emergency shelter services.
8	Project Name	SL 1.5 Children and Youth Services
	Target Area	Citywide

	Goals Supported	SL 1.5 Children and Youth Services
	Needs Addressed	SL 1.5 Children and Youth Services
	Funding	CDBG: \$256,239 Federal, State, Local and Private: \$1,866,879
	Description	These programs will provide improved access to suitable living environments with a comprehensive range of services for children and youth through educational and personal development opportunities.
	Target Date	8/31/2024
	Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities	A total of 427 low-to-moderate children and their families will be assisted through two activities.
	Location Description	CASA of El Paso, Court Appointed Special Advocates Program - \$80,000.00 - 221 N. Kansas St., Suite 1501, El Paso, Texas 79901
		Child Crisis Center - \$176,239.45 - 2100 N. Stevens St., El Paso, Texas 79930
	Planned Activities	Agencies will provide a comprehensive range of services to include emergency housing, case management, and essential services.
9	Project Name	SL 1.6 Seniors & Person with Disabilities Services
	Target Area	Citywide
	Goals Supported	SL 1.6 Seniors & Person with Disabilities Services
	Needs Addressed	SL 1.6 Seniors & Person with Disabilities Services
	Funding	CDBG: \$175,000 Federal, State, Local and Private: \$31,830
	Description	This program will provide improved access to a suitable living environment by providing a continuum of care that includes a comprehensive range of financial services and safety net services for seniors and persons with disabilities.
	Target Date	8/31/2024
	Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities	This project will address resident empowerment, food security, housing and homelessness, and mental health by assisting 70 elderly persons and/or adults with disabilities with money management services.

		Designst Arristed Manage Management Descreen (\$175,000, 2210 Dura
	Location Description	Project Amistad, Money Management Program - \$175,000 - 3210 Dyer St., El Paso, Texas 79930
	Planned Activities	Elderly persons and/or adults with disabilities who are unable to manage their finances, will receive access to a suitable living environment through the provision of money management services.
10	Project Name	SL 2.1 Public Facilities and Homeless Shelter
	Target Area	Citywide
	Goals Supported	SL 2.1 Public Facilties - Homeless Shelters
	Needs Addressed	SL 2.1 Public Facilities - Homeless Shelters
	Funding	CDBG: \$1,637,820 Federal, State, Local and Private: \$405,576
	Description	This project will provide availability and accessibility for a suitable living environment by renovating a homeless shelter.
	Target Date	8/31/2024
	Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities	A total of 2,000 residents will gain access to shelter.
	Location Description	Citywide
	Planned Activities	This project will renovate the existing 1208 Myrtle emergency shelter to provide shelter and supportive services to low- and very-low income persons.
11	Project Name	SL 2.3 Public Facilities - Neighborhood
	Target Area	Citywide
	Goals Supported	SL 2.3 Public Facilities - Neighborhood
	Needs Addressed	SL 2.3 Public Facilities - Neighborhood
	Funding	CDBG: \$1,000,000 Federal, State, Local and Private: \$2,562,375
	Description	This project will provide availability and accessibility for a suitable living environment by improving a neighborhood facility (Children's Development Center) at 1410 Bob Hope Dr., El Paso, TX 79936.
	Target Date	8/31/2024

	Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities	A total of 71 children will gain access to the inclusive learning center.
	Location Description	Citywide
	Planned Activities	This project will include the new construction of an inclusive learning center with eight classrooms that will provide early childcare and education.
12	Project Name	SL 2.4 Public Facilities - Healthcare
	Target Area	Citywide
	Goals Supported	SL 2.4 Public Facilities - Healthcare
	Needs Addressed	SL 2.4 Public Facilities - Healthcare
	Funding	CDBG: \$1,432,884 Federal, State, Local and Private: \$159,209
	Description	This project will provide availability and accessibility for a suitable living environment by improving a healthcare facility.
	Target Date	8/31/2024
	Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities	A total of 2,000 new patients will gain access to affordable healthcare.
	Location Description	Citywide
	Planned Activities	This project will renovate the main clinic located at 8061 Alameda Ave to provide affordable, comprehensive primary care services, behavioral health services, or substance use care to low- and moderate-income persons.
13	Project Name	CDBG Program Administration
	Target Area	Citywide
	Goals Supported	CDBG Program Administration
	Needs Addressed	CDBG Program Administration
	Funding	CDBG: \$1,313,000

	Description	This project will provide program management and coordination of CDBG funding.
	Target Date	8/31/2024
	Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities	Not applicable.
	Location Description	801 Texas Ave., 3rd floor, El Paso, TX, 79901
	Planned Activities	This project will provide program management and coordination of CDBG funding.
14	Project Name	Emergency Solutions Grant Activities
	Target Area	Citywide
	Goals Supported	DH 3.2 Rapid Rehousing SL 1.2 Street Outreach
	Needs Addressed	ESG Program Adminstration
	Funding	ESG: \$540,889 Federal, State, Local and Private: \$1,063,585
	Description	Street outreach, emergency shelter operations, homelessness prevention for at-risk persons, rapid rehousing for homeless persons. Additionally, the City will use 7.5% for administrative costs.
	Target Date	8/31/2024
	Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities	

	Location Description	 El Paso Human Services - 810 Montana Ave, El Paso TX 79902 \$145,650.00 (Rapid Rehousing) RRH = 37 persons, 19 households Emergence Health Network - 1600 Montana Ave, El Paso TX 79902 \$107,900 (Street Outreach) SO = 102 persons, 102 households La Posada Home, Inc. – 1020 N. Campbell, El Paso TX 79902 \$136,478.00 (Emergency Shelter) ES = 200 persons, 75 households The Salvation Army - 4300 East Paisano Dr, El Paso TX 79905 \$110,361.00 (Rapid Rehousing- \$29,310.00, Homeless Prevention- \$46,254.00, Emergency Shelter-\$34,797) RR = 30 persons, 10 households HP = 72 persons, 24 households ES = 628 persons, 209 households ESG Administration - 801 Texas Ave, El Paso TX 79901 \$40,500.00 Street outreach and Emergency Shelter combine equal \$279,175, which is 51.6% of the total ESG grant, which does not exceed the greater of 60% of the jurisdiction's fiscal year ESG grant (324, 533.40). 	
	Planned Activities		
15	Project Name	HOPWA Program Administration	
	Target Area	Citywide	
	Goals Supported	HOPWA Program Administration	
	Needs Addressed	HOPWA Program Administration	
	Funding	HOPWA: \$32,900	
	Description	This project will provide program management and coordination for the HOPWA Program.	
	Target Date	8/31/2024	

	Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities	Not applicable.
	Location Description	801 Texas Ave., 3rd floor, El Paso, TX, 79901
	Planned Activities	This project will provide program management and coordination of the City of El Paso Department of Public Health's HOPWA-funded activities.
16	Project Name	HOPWA Sponsor Administration
	Target Area	Citywide
	Goals Supported	HOPWA Sponsor Administration
	Needs Addressed	HOPWA Sponsor Administration
	Funding	HOPWA: \$68,539
	Description	This project will fund management and coordination activities for the HOPWA Project Sponsor.
	Target Date	8/31/2024
	Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities	Not applicable.
	Location Description	City of El Paso Department of Public Health, 701 Montana Ave., El Paso, TX 79902
	Planned Activities	This project will fund management and coordination activities for the HOPWA Project Sponsor.
17	Project Name	Housing Program Administration
	Target Area	Citywide
	Goals Supported	Housing Program Administration
	Needs Addressed	Housing Program Administration
	Funding	CDBG: \$147,097 HOME: \$496,214
	Description	This project will provide program management and coordination activities for housing activities funded through HOME EN, HOME PI and CDBG-RLF.

Target Date	8/31/2024
Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities	Not applicable.
Location Description	Community and Human Development, 801 Texas Avenue (City 3), El Paso, TX 79901
Planned Activities	This project will provide program management and coordination activities for housing activities funded through HOME EN, HOME PI and CDBG-RLF.

AP-50 Geographic Distribution – 91.220(f)

Description of the geographic areas of the entitlement (including areas of low-income and minority concentration) where assistance will be directed

All services and facility improvement projects identified in the Plan are intended to serve low to moderate income households across the City.

Geographic Distribution

Percentage of Funds
100

Table 8 - Geographic Distribution

Rationale for the priorities for allocating investments geographically

All of the City's HUD-funded programs and services under this Plan are offered Citywide in an effort to fairly and justly serve the City's low-to-moderate population without regard to where people live in the City.

Discussion

See above.

Affordable Housing

AP-55 Affordable Housing – 91.220(g)

Introduction

The City of El Paso's affordable housing priorities are to increase the supply of affordable rental housing for low to moderate income households and expand homeownership opportunities. The El Paso Regional Housing Plan has identified a growing gap in rental housing affordable for El Paso households earning \$30,000 and below. While the City does not foresee the completion of construction of new affordable units under HOME funding for the upcoming year, a NOFA has been released that is aimed at creating and/or rehabilitating approximately 250 new affordable units by leveraging \$15 Million in HOME and HOME Program Income (HOME PI) funds. The City is also restructuring its Single-Family Owner-Occupied Rehabilitation (SFOO Rehab) Program in order to increase the number of households assisted. First Time Homebuyer assistance is also offered utilizing HOME funds. For the 2023-2024 program year, the City will seek to increase the availability of affordable housing through the following activities:

- Rehabilitation of 27 single-family owner-occupied units.
- Homebuyer assistance for 12 First Time Homebuyers.
- Volunteer Housing Rehabilitation 50 single family owner-occupied units
- The City is allocating funds through an RFP for development of affordable multi-family rental housing. However, the build out of these units is not expected to be completed in this program year.
- HOPWA TBRA 90 persons/households.
- ESG Homeless Prevention 53 households

One Year Goals for the Number of Households to be Supported	
Homeless	29
Non-Homeless	113
Special-Needs	90
Total	232

Table 9 - One Year Goals for Affordable Housing by Support Requirement

One Year Goals for the Number of Households Supported Through	
Rental Assistance	143
The Production of New Units	0
Rehab of Existing Units	77
Acquisition of Existing Units	12

One	Year Goals for the Number of Households Sup	ported Through
Total		232
able 10 - One Veen Coole for Affordable Housing by Symposit Type		

Table 10 - One Year Goals for Affordable Housing by Support Type

Discussion

The City will provide the following housing programs through its CDBG, HOME, ESG and HOPWA grants for the reporting period:

- 1. Financing of rehabilitation and/or construction of multi-family affordable rental units.
- 2. Rehabilitation and repair of single-family owner-occupied homes owned by low to moderate income households.
- 3. Down payment and closing cost assistance for low to moderate-income first-time homebuyers.
- 4. Volunteer Housing Rehabilitation the City has awarded \$200,000 in funding to Rebuilding Together, who assists low income, elderly and disabled homeowners with repairs to their home at no cost to the homeowner.
- 5. HOPWA TBRA program provides Tenant Based Rental Assistance to low-income persons with HIV/AIDS in El Paso County. The amount of assistance is determined on a case-by-case basis.
- 6. ESG homeless prevention and rapid rehousing provides rental assistance to persons at-risk of experiencing homelessness.

AP-60 Public Housing – 91.220(h)

Introduction

Housing Opportunity Management Enterprises (HOME) is the local public housing authority and the second largest in the state of Texas. Its mission is to provide and increase the supply of safe, decent, sanitary and affordable housing for families at or below 80% of median income by maintaining the Housing Authority's housing stock and ensuring that private rentals under the Section 8 – Housing Choice Voucher (HCV) Programs meet HUD Housing Quality Standards. HOME owns and manages over 19,267 units of assisted housing including housing choice vouchers (HCV). A categorical description follows:

HOME administers:

- 263 Conventional Public Housing units which includes scattered site dwellings.
- 492 Section 8 New Construction (project-based) dwellings.
- 1,192 non-subsidized dwellings.
- 50 USDA-subsidized units for migrant workers.
- 60 202 units for the elderly.
- 15 HOME units for the elderly.
- 7,394 low-income housing tax credit units (LIHTC, including PBRA.
- 6,037 Housing Choice Vouchers (HCV) / Section 8 assistance.
- 5,302 Project Based Rental Assistance (PBRA)/LIHTC Units.
- 406 Project-based vouchers.

Actions planned during the next year to address the needs to public housing

- The City coordinates with the housing authority to provide FTHB assistance to public housing residents who are prepared for homeownership.
- The City will continue to support, as appropriate, HOME efforts to obtain funds for housingrelated renovations or new construction.
- The City will continue to review, and approve as appropriate, Consolidated Plan certifications of consistency for HOME projects and proposals and annual plan/five-year plan submissions.

Actions to encourage public housing residents to become more involved in management and participate in homeownership

The City encourages qualifying graduates of the HOME Public Housing, Project-Based Rental Assistance and Housing Choice Voucher Homeownership Assistance program to participate in homeownership by

assisting them with Housing Counseling and Homebuyer Assistance through numerous local programs.

If the PHA is designated as troubled, describe the manner in which financial assistance will be provided or other assistance

Housing Opportunity Management Enterprises does not fall under a troubled PHA designation.

Discussion

HOME will continue to focus on the following areas of its Annual Plan to better serve its residents:

- Implementation of Rental Assistance Demonstration (RAD) Conversion of Public Housing portfolio;
- Identification of management's needs to enable HOME staff to continue providing exceptional customer service to its clients;
- Provide services to children, youth, and families to engage them in productive, healthy activities that promote physical and emotional well-being, community involvement, positive social interaction, good school attendance, and grades;
- Develop additional partnerships to augment activities for children and youth to explore careers;
- Prior to assisting children with services that will prepare them at an early age to develop the skills and knowledge to become self-sufficient, it is important to teach them the importance of values as a member of a family and community;
- Reduce drug and alcohol abuse through youth and family programs;
- Preserve and improve housing stock through numerous activities, including modernization, rehabilitation, new construction, and acquisition;
- Identify resources through local partnerships in addressing homelessness;
- Provide equal housing opportunities to all applicants/residents;
- Involve the Council of Presidents, housing programs residents, and Section 8 HCV participants on the preparation of the agency plan;
- Provide training to staff and commissioners to fully understand and take advantage of opportunities under QHWRA of 1998 to better serve residents and the community; and
- Identify, develop, and leverage services to enable low-income families to become self-sufficient.

AP-65 Homeless and Other Special Needs Activities – 91.220(i)

Introduction

The City agrees with Continuum of Care Plan to provide each client with the services and support needed for them to return to housing. The City utilizes funding from several sources to make homelessness rare, brief and non-recurring in its pursuit of preventing and, ultimately, ending homelessness. The City anticipates receiving \$540,889 in ESG funds from HUD. Upon award of these funds, the City proposes to undertake eligible activities to address the needs of the homeless in our community. A match which equals 100% of the amount allocated by HUD will be generated through in-kind, volunteer, donated contributions and/or state funds as deemed acceptable. Through the use of Emergency Solutions Grants Programs funds, the City proposes to fund the following activities:

- ESG Program Administration
- Emergency Shelter Shelter Operations
- Street Outreach
- Rapid Re-Housing
- Homelessness Prevention

Regulatory spending caps limit the amounts that may be spent on Emergency Shelter, Street Outreach, and for Administration. The City will stay within the required limits when utilizing these funds and when contracting with local service providers for the provision of services.

Describe the jurisdictions one-year goals and actions for reducing and ending homelessness including

Reaching out to homeless persons (especially unsheltered persons) and assessing their individual needs

The City's one-year goals are to increase the amount of individuals helped with Homeless Prevention by 15% and to increase the amount of individuals helped with Rapid Rehousing by 20% with ESG funds.

Also, the City is investing Coronavirus State and Local Fiscal Recovery Funds (SLFRF) funds in increasing the availability of RRH and Homeless Prevention. During the summer of 2022, El Paso Helps / El Paso Ayuda initiative was launched. El Paso Helps seeks to provide access to basic human services for the most vulnerable population in El Paso through an easy to use, ubiquitous, live help portal. Leveraging the power of a public / private / nonprofit partnerships and the secure network infrastructure of the City of El Paso, El Paso Helps facilitates unprecedented cross-agency collaboration assembled with the sole mission of supporting El Pasoans in crisis. By leveraging other federal funds, the city hopes to have a greater impact on the most vulnerable in our community by increasing funding to a local emergency shelter, helping homeless persons make the transition to permanent housing and independent living, including shortening the period of time that individuals and families experience homelessness,

facilitating access for homeless individuals and families to affordable housing units, and preventing individuals and families who were recently homeless from becoming homeless again; and Helping low-income individuals and families avoid becoming homeless.

The City will allocate 21.6% of its ESG entitlement (post-administration costs) to Street Outreach to provide direct services to unsheltered individuals and families.

More broadly, the local street outreach providers, along with CoC will also undertake street outreach efforts with the assistance of people currently experiencing and who have experienced homelessness. These efforts will also include coordination with local law enforcement and the local mental health authority. The CoC requires all funded programs to make services accessible and available to all persons regardless of race, color, religion, gender, sexual orientation, age, familial status or disability.

Addressing the emergency shelter and transitional housing needs of homeless persons

The City will allocate 34.3% of its ESG entitlement (post-administration costs) to Emergency Shelter operations. This includes an emergency shelter operated by The Salvation Army and a transitional living program for people fleeing domestic violence operated by La Posada Home. Of its CDBG Public Services (post-administration costs), nearly three-quarters will go to emergency shelter operations, including one shelter specifically for individuals ages 18 to 24.

Helping homeless persons (especially chronically homeless individuals and families, families with children, veterans and their families, and unaccompanied youth) make the transition to permanent housing and independent living, including shortening the period of time that individuals and families experience homelessness, facilitating access for homeless individuals and families to affordable housing units, and preventing individuals and families who were recently homeless from becoming homeless again

The vast majority (90.8%) of the City's ESG entitlement (post-administration costs) will be allocated to four local agencies that serve people experiencing homelessness. The agencies are as follows:

- El Paso Human Services (rapid rehousing for people aged 18 to 24)
- Emergence Health Network (street outreach)
- La Posada Home (emergency shelter for people fleeing domestic violence)
- The Salvation Army (rapid rehousing, homeless prevention, and emergency shelter)

Helping low-income individuals and families avoid becoming homeless, especially extremely low-income individuals and families and those who are: being discharged from publicly funded institutions and systems of care (such as health care facilities, mental health facilities, foster care and other youth facilities, and corrections programs and institutions); or, receiving assistance from public or private agencies that address housing, health, social services,

Annual Action Plan

employment, education, or youth needs.

The County of El Paso coordinates a Re-entry Program for those exiting the Jail System including Assessment, Targeted Interventions, Transitions Plans, Self-Evaluation and Sustainability. The County of El Paso has held numerous training sessions with providers, including public and private agencies that address housing, health, social services, employment, education, and youth needs. The client will receive active and diligent case management from an appropriate service provider until permanent housing is in place. Outreach efforts should continue to see to the welfare of the client and reconnect them with services and housing. Training is routinely provided to the local law enforcement agencies regarding shelter and housing opportunities available to those experiencing homelessness. County officials also track those persons entering jail who are clients of Emergence Health Network and try to ensure their treatment and medications continue. Efforts continue to divert mentally ill individuals from jail and to ensure continuity of care for mentally ill persons exiting jail. The Texas Rio Grande Legal Aid, Legal Clinic for the Homeless (TRLA LCH) uses its resources to remove legal impediments the homeless of El Paso encounter when trying to obtain housing, employment and public benefits. TRLA LCH offers support to persons with mental illness to advocate for their rights through the Mental Health Legal Project and the Victims' Rights Program specializes is advocating for victims of Domestic Violence.

The remaining 9.2% of the City's ESG entitlement (post-administration costs) will be allocated to the aforementioned Salvation Army, which also provides a homelessness prevention component.

Discussion

See above.

AP-70 HOPWA Goals- 91.220 (I)(3)

One year goals for the number of households to be provided housing through the use of HOPWA
for:Short-term rent, mortgage, and utility assistance to prevent homelessness of the individual or
familyOTenant-based rental assistance90Units provided in permanent housing facilities developed, leased, or operated with HOPWA
funds0Units provided in transitional short-term housing facilities developed, leased, or operated with
HOPWA funds0Total

AP-75 Barriers to affordable housing – 91.220(j)

Introduction:

Historically, El Paso's stock of lower-cost, quality housing has been an asset for the region. The lower cost of housing allowed households with modest incomes to afford quality housing and helped to attract businesses to the region. In recent years housing has shifted from an asset to a challenge for the region. Housing affordability is an increasing burden on residents as they struggle to afford rent or access homeownership. At the same time, development along the edges of the City coupled with disinvestment in existing neighborhoods is undermining the economic strength of the region. El Paso faces a rapidly growing shortage of affordable rental housing for households earning less than \$30,000 a year. Currently The El Paso region faces a shortage of approximately 3,300 rental housing units. That number is projected to expand to 15,600 by 2025 as the number of households earning \$30,000 or less increases and the supply of affordable rental housing decreases as rents rise. Despite affordable home values, homeownership in El Paso is declining. The number of homeownership in the El Paso region is not the ability of households to afford the cost of a mortgage but the availability of assets for a down payment, low credit scores, and a lack of access to the banking system.

Actions it planned to remove or ameliorate the negative effects of public policies that serve as barriers to affordable housing such as land use controls, tax policies affecting land, zoning ordinances, building codes, fees and charges, growth limitations, and policies affecting the return on residential investment

To eliminate barriers and provide high quality affordable housing, the following are positive effects of public action:

- The El Paso Regional Housing Plan adopted by City Council lays out a strategy to ameliorate the barriers to affordable housing. That strategy includes the following:
- Housing Trust Fund: Dedicate additional City and County funding sources to affordable housing projects.Public Land Sale Policy: Establish a Request-for-Proposals process to sell infill sites in priority areas at a discount in exchange for affordable housing production, or other public benefits. Dedicate local funding to assemble sites for development in priority areas.9% Low Income Housing Tax Credit Local Support Criteria: Revise local criteria to promote mixed income housing with deeper affordability in priority areas.4% Low Income Housing Tax Credit Funding: Invest locally-controlled public funding for projects using 4% LIHTC to increase the production of affordable rental housing in partnership with the Housing Authority.Down Payment Assistance: Strengthen the pathway to homeownership by coordinating the City's existing down payment assistance program with the Housing Finance Corporation's mortgage program.Financial Counseling: Establish a new financial counseling program in partnership with community development organizations, philanthropic organizations, and banking institutions to reduce the

unbanked population and expand access to housing finance

 DCHD sets aside funding each year for a Volunteer Housing Rehabilitation program where up to \$4,999 in CDBG funds are used in combination with applicant funding, donations and volunteers to provide housing rehabilitation for the elderly and/or disabled. This has proved to be a great way to increase housing rehabilitation within the City and assist people to remain in their homes longer at no cost to the homeowner.

Discussion:

There are negative effects of public policy on the City's ability to increase affordable housing stock. The State of Texas makes the creation and maintenance of a Housing Trust Fund increasingly difficult. By making linkage fees illegal, the State has made financing for the development of affordable housing a far greater challenge than in other States.

Local policy is also creating a negative effect on the City's ability to increase affordable housing stock. The City's development policy effectively subsidizes construction of new, artificially affordable singlefamily homes on the fringes of the City by not capturing sufficient revenue from that development to support necessary infrastructure and public service expansion. This policy is resulting in disinvestment in affordable homeownership units in more centrally located neighborhoods, as well as a migration of population from the core of the city to the outskirts. The City has created a Housing Strategy which identifies Priority Housing Areas in the center of the City for incentivizing development of affordable and market rate housing.

AP-85 Other Actions - 91.220(k)

Introduction:

This section will outline actions that are not part of any specific category.

Actions planned to address obstacles to meeting underserved needs

Access to affordable housing is a growing concern in El Paso. The City, through its El Paso Regional Housing Plan, is actively researching strategies to invest additional dollars into affordable housing rehabilitation and new construction. Establishment of a Housing Trust Fund is one avenue being researched, while coordination with and alignment of existing programs (public, private and non-profit) should increase access to affordable housing.

Actions planned to foster and maintain affordable housing

The City of El Paso plans to foster and maintain affordable housing for its residents by providing a variety of affordable housing programs to assist with the preservation, construction and purchase of affordable housing that has been discussed elsewhere in this Plan (AP-55 Affordable Housing). In addition, the City will take advantage of appropriate opportunities to support the development or rehabilitation of multi-family, mixed income and mixed-use housing projects that have an affordable component.

Actions planned to reduce lead-based paint hazards

Although there are no indications of a significant problem with lead poisoning in El Paso, it still does occur. Consequently, the City of El Paso Public Health Department, other public health agencies, and private sector health care providers, have continued to emphasize a "community level intervention" that consists of training and education prevention activities, screening, surveillance, risk management and primary prevention. Until lead poisoning has been eliminated, the City of El Paso's public health agencies will continue to devote much of their lead-poisoning prevention resources to case management services for poisoned children. In addition, the City of El Paso will continue to utilize its federal funding in the abatement of lead-based paint in houses that were built prior to 1978.

Lead-Based Paint hazard inspections and mitigation is a standard practice for renovation of residential structures. Contractors and subcontractors are required to comply with all provisions on the detection and elimination of lead-based paint hazards set forth by HUD Regulation 24 CFR Part 35 – Lead-Based Paint Poisoning Prevention in Single-Family Owner-Occupied dwellings. The City of El Paso maintains and updates procedures in its federally funded housing renovation programs to ensure it follows all regulations.

Additionally, the State Department of Health's Toxic Substances Control Division must be informed of all Lead Based Paint activities and must perform an inspection during the construction phase. Only State-

certified Lead Firms can perform lead-based paint abatement, interim controls and clearances.

As required by Subpart 35.130, the City provides the lead hazard information pamphlet entitled "Protect Your Family from Lead in Your Home" to every household of an owner-occupied dwelling unit, as well as the LBP testing results, and Risk Assessments, Project Designs and Clearance reports. Also, property owners receiving Home Renovation Assistance are informed of the dangers of Lead Poisoning and are urged to test children under six years of age living for elevated blood lead levels.

The City continues to improve the methods and procedures for identifying and eliminating Lead Based paint hazards in housing built prior to 1978 that is being processed for renovation through the City's Housing Programs Division. Housing programs staff in the Department of Community & Human Development continuously receive training on implementation, inspection, design and federal reporting requirements; all staff members have been trained in Lead Safe Practices.

Actions planned to reduce the number of poverty-level families

A substantial proportion of residents are considered very low-income, with the City's poverty rate of 18.3% (higher than the rate at the State level of 14.2). While El Paso has a lower cost of living as compared to other cities in the United States, that fact does not sufficiently mitigate challenges related to pursuing increased quality of life or prosperity. In an effort to help reduce the number of persons living at or below the poverty level, the City has allocated a percentage of CDBG funding to assist in improving the living conditions for this population by offering an array of public services. In 2023-2024, the City will utilize \$ \$985,359.45 in CDBG funds, 15% percent of the annual CDBG entitlement plus the projected program income, for public service programs. The City will grant sub-contracts with non-profit organizations entities to provide services in the following areas identified on the Community Needs Assessment completed in late 2022: Homelessness, Mental Health, Resident Empowerment, Food Security, and Affordable Housing.

Actions planned to develop institutional structure

The City continually strives to develop its institutional structure and create more effective community response mechanisms to maintain and improve the quality-of-life for all of its residents. The City continues to maintain and improve its institutional structure and continues to facilitate partnerships between other City Departments, community-based organizations, governmental or public organizations, neighborhood and civic associations, residents, businesses, and others in the private sector to efficiently link resources and carry out joint planning and program activities. In addition to existing partnerships, the City endeavors to pursue new opportunities to participate in various local initiatives that seek to improve the quality-of-life for residents of El Paso whenever possible. The City benefits from partnerships with organizations that are service-oriented, such as non-profit and government entities, who are engaged in the direct delivery of services. These partnerships help with the implementation of City-sponsored projects and activities. The City will continue to promote and

cultivate partnerships and collaborations with many non-profit agencies and government entities in the community for the direct delivery of services through projects and activities that address Consolidated Plan priorities. In regards to public facilities improvements, emphasis will continue to be placed on encouraging public facility projects that benefit low- and moderate-income neighborhoods and individuals in cooperation with other City Departments and non-profit agencies.

Actions planned to enhance coordination between public and private housing and social service agencies

About a quarter of the HOME allocation will go towards repairing, rehabilitating, renovating and reconstructing owner-occupied single-family homes. Just under 10% of the HOME allocation will be used to assist people who have never owned a home purchase their first home.

All four agencies receiving ESG funds and all five agencies receiving CDBG Public Services funds are nonprofit agencies. Of the post-administrative costs ESG allocation, 44.2% is intended to either place or keep individuals/families in private housing via rapid rehousing and homelessness prevention efforts. Further, the sole recipient of HOPWA funds is a department within the City of El Paso.

Discussion:

See above.

Program Specific Requirements

AP-90 Program Specific Requirements – 91.220(I)(1,2,4)

Introduction:

This section includes information on specific programs that is not included in other sections.

Community Development Block Grant Program (CDBG) Reference 24 CFR 91.220(I)(1)

Projects planned with all CDBG funds expected to be available during the year are identified in the Projects Table. The following identifies program income that is available for use that is included in projects to be carried out.

1. The total amount of program income that will have been received before the start of	
the next program year and that has not yet been reprogrammed	1,098,357
2. The amount of proceeds from section 108 loan guarantees that will be used during the	
year to address the priority needs and specific objectives identified in the grantee's	
strategic plan.	0
3. The amount of surplus funds from urban renewal settlements	0
4. The amount of any grant funds returned to the line of credit for which the planned use	
has not been included in a prior statement or plan	0
5. The amount of income from float-funded activities	0
Total Program Income:	1,098,357

Other CDBG Requirements

1. The amount of urgent need activities	0
2. The estimated percentage of CDBG funds that will be used for activities that benefit persons of low and moderate income.Overall Benefit - A consecutive period of one, two or three years may be used to determine that a minimum overall benefit of 70% of CDBG funds is used to benefit persons of low and moderate income. Specify the years covered that include this Annual Action Plan.	100.00%

HOME Investment Partnership Program (HOME) Reference 24 CFR 91.220(I)(2)

1. A description of other forms of investment being used beyond those identified in Section 92.205 is as follows:

The City seeks to leverage significant public and private funding for the development of affordable

rental units by making available HOME funds to support approximately 50% of per unit funding requiring developers to find other funding sources for the remainder of the per unit costs. Developer matching funds may come from private loans or LIHTCs.

The First Time Homebuyer Program is targeted to individuals earning between 60% and 80% AMI.

Each HOME Program has its own requirements for eligibility. The First Time Homebuyers Program requires that the gross household income of the applicant's family be between 60%-80% of the median income for the City of El Paso. Each applicant must also complete a homeownership preparation course prior to applying. To be eligible for the Home Renovation Program, which provides grants or zero-interest loans for those who need basic repairs made to their home, the applicants must meet the following requirements:

- Applicants must be the owner(s) and occupant of the property to be renovated.
- Occupy home as their principal residence for a period of 3 years prior to applying for assistance.
- Home must be within the El Paso City limits.
- Home must be in repairable condition.
- Family income cannot exceed the 80% median income for the City of El Paso.

Solicitation of proposals for multi-family affordable housing development is conducted via a Notice of Funding Availability (NOFA) process. The City posts information regarding the first-time homebuyer program and single-family owner-occupied rehabilitation program on its website. Interested households contact the Department of Community and Human Development to gain access to applications for these programs.

Applicants may find detailed information on the above programs on the City's website: https://www.elpasotexas.gov/community-and-human-development/neighborhooddevelopment/housing-programs-division/

2. A description of the guidelines that will be used for resale or recapture of HOME funds when used for homebuyer activities as required in 92.254, is as follows:

Subrecipients shall comply with all guidelines for the resale and recapture of HOME funds as indicated in CFR 92.254.

In lieu of subjecting assistance to first-time homebuyers to resale restrictions in the HOME regulations, the City imposes a recapture provision. In accordance with 92.254 (a)(5)(ii)(A)(2), a reduced HOME investment amount is amortized as a loan or a deferred payment loan over a period of up to 30 years. Loans are amortized at a minimum 3% interest. Non-interest bearing, second-lien deferred loans in the amount of the HOME subsidy will be made due upon sale, transfer, or lease of the property. The recaptured funds will be treated by the City as program income, which is income

that is required to be utilized to assist other HOME eligible activities.

3. A description of the guidelines for resale or recapture that ensures the affordability of units acquired with HOME funds? See 24 CFR 92.254(a)(4) are as follows:

In lieu of subjecting assistance to first-time homebuyers to the resale restrictions in the HOME regulations, the City imposes a recapture provision. In accordance with 92.254 (a)(5)(ii)(A)(2), a reduced HOME investment amount is amortized as a loan or a deferred payment loan over a period up to 30 years. Loans are amortized at 3% interest. Non-interest bearing, second-lien deferred loans in the amount of the HOME subsidy will be made due upon sale, transfer, or lease. The recaptured funds will be treated by the City as program income, which is income that is required to be utilized to assist other HOME eligible activities serving any of the City's housing programs. The City's recapture policy is noted in Unique Grantee Appendices.

The City's description of the guidelines for resale or recapture that ensures the affordability of units acquired with HOME funds is noted in detail in the Unique Grantee Appendices.

- 4. Plans for using HOME funds to refinance existing debt secured by multifamily housing that is rehabilitated with HOME funds along with a description of the refinancing guidelines required that will be used under 24 CFR 92.206(b), are as follows:
 - 1. For single-family (1 to 4 family) owner-occupied housing, when lending HOME funds to rehabilitate housing, refinancing is allowed only if it excludes a lien created as a result of an extension of "home equity" credit under Section 50, Article XVI, Texas Constitution; and refinancing is necessary to reduce the overall housing costs to the borrower and make the housing more affordable and if the rehabilitation costs are greater than the amount of debt that is refinanced. The City must have a first lien after refinancing. The amount being refinanced is in the form of a loan at the owner-occupant's qualifying interest rate for the rehabilitation loan.
 - 2. For single family or multifamily projects, refinancing is an eligible cost when lending HOME/CDBG funds to rehabilitate multi-family units if refinancing is necessary to permit or continue affordability under 24 CFR 92.252. In such cases, the minimum affordability period shall be 15 years. 92.206(b)(2)(iv) The City will refinance existing debt if;The project demonstrates that rehabilitation is the primary eligible activity. 92.206(b)(2)(i)More than 50% of the total HOME funds must be for eligible rehabilitation soft and hard costs. Additionally, the amount being refinanced is in the form of a loan at the owner's qualifying interest rate for the rehabilitation loan. The total of the refinancing loan and the rehabilitation loan shall not exceed the maximum loan to after rehabilitation value of 120%. 92.206(b)(2)(i)The City reviews management practices to determine that disinvestment in the property has not occurred, that the long-term needs of the project can be met and that the feasibility of serving the targeted population over an extended affordability period can be demonstrated. 92.206(b)(2)(i)The

project outlines that the investment is being used to maintain current affordable units, create additional units, or both. 92.206(b)(2)(iii)Refinancing will be limited to projects within the City of El Paso. 92.206(b)(2)(v)HOME funds used to refinance single or multifamily housing loans will not be used on loans made or insured by any other federal program including CDBG. 92.206(b)(2)(vi)

5. If applicable to a planned HOME TBRA activity, a description of the preference for persons with special needs or disabilities. (See 24 CFR 92.209(c)(2)(i) and CFR 91.220(l)(2)(vii)).

Not applicable.

6. If applicable to a planned HOME TBRA activity, a description of how the preference for a specific category of individuals with disabilities (e.g. persons with HIV/AIDS or chronic mental illness) will narrow the gap in benefits and the preference is needed to narrow the gap in benefits and services received by such persons. (See 24 CFR 92.209(c)(2)(ii) and 91.220(l)(2)(vii)).

Not applicable.

If applicable, a description of any preference or limitation for rental housing projects. (See 24 CFR 92.253(d)(3) and CFR 91.220(l)(2)(vii)). Note: Preferences cannot be administered in a manner that limits the opportunities of persons on any basis prohibited by the laws listed under 24 CFR 5.105(a).

Not applicable.

Emergency Solutions Grant (ESG) Reference 91.220(I)(4)

1. Include written standards for providing ESG assistance (may include as attachment)

Included as attachment.

2. If the Continuum of Care has established centralized or coordinated assessment system that meets HUD requirements, describe that centralized or coordinated assessment system.

The County of El Paso is the operator of the El Paso CoC's Coordinated Entry (CE) system and provides strategically located access points to assist those at risk of becoming homeless or experiencing homelessness. Persons in need of housing receive a full assessment to determine need and priority and are matched and referred to appropriate programs and services. The Coordinated Entry team is accessible in three locations across the community and through the 2-1-1 Texas Information Referral Hotline. In addition, 2-1-1 provides "warm" referrals during off hours as part of

the coordinated entry initiative. The CoC has adopted an HMIS-based universal assessment tool, the Vulnerability Index Service Prioritization Decision Assistance Tool (VI-SPDAT) as the standardized assessment tool for all those experiencing homelessness, including those on the street. The assessment varies depending on the population assessed; homeless individuals, families and youth and those at-risk. Street Outreach team's link unsheltered homeless to CE operators for assessment and referral purposes. All persons are assessed for services and housing options using the standardized tool, which: 1) prioritizes those hardest to serve, especially the chronically homeless, 2) identifies who should be recommended for housing and support based on acuity, and 3) prioritizes those clients based on need. The assessment captures basic information to determine program eligibility and used in conjunction with the HMIS intake survey. Referrals are focused on housing interventions, which utilize Permanent Supportive Housing opportunities when available as well as Rapid Re-housing programs offered through entities receiving City, State or Federal funding for these programs. When necessary or appropriate, a referral is made to an emergency shelter and/or transitional program. The CoC's Coordinated Assessment Oversight Committee (CAOC) provides oversight of the system and its usage. The City of El Paso has a designated seat at the CAOC and participates in the committee's meetings.

- 3. Identify the process for making sub-awards and describe how the ESG allocation available to private nonprofit organizations (including community and faith-based organizations).
 - 1. **1.** The City of El Paso's Department of Community and Human Development (DCHD) solicits ESG proposals from public and private nonprofit organizations, including faith-based organizations, via a Notice of Funding Availability (NOFA) process advertised in the local newspaper. DCHD also disseminates the ESG NOFA through e-mail distribution lists and the City's Website. The NOFA includes a tentative schedule where interested applicants can review all pertinent deadlines. The first step of the process is to submit a Letter of Intent (LOI) to determine project eligibility and agency capacity. Only applicants that submit eligible projects are invited to submit a complete application packet. Eligible applicants are then invited to a training workshop where they are provided with complete application packets designed to solicit information for the City to make a fair analysis of the proposed project. A deadline is provided for submission of applications to the City's Department of Community and Human Development. Late or incomplete applications are not considered for funding.

Once received, all applications are reviewed by DCHD staff and a Technical Advisory Review Panel (TARP). The TARP consists of a DCHD staff person, an applicant from a different service category, a member from another funding entity, a Subject Matter Expert (SME) and a Community Development Steering Committee member. Team members are selected by DCHD staff, with a primary focus on selecting individuals with knowledge in, and experience with, community programs and who have no relationship to any of the applicant agencies in the service category. All TARP members are required to sign a Conflict of Interest Disclosure Affidavit. If a conflict of interest exists, **Annual Action Plan** 72
DCHD staff will make the necessary rearrangements to ensure fair review of the applications. As a next step, the TARP performs a detailed technical review of each eligible proposal. This review includes past agency performance, proper completion of the application, community impact and community need, and program eligibility according to applicable federal, state, and local regulations. The TARP scores and provides comments on each proposal using the ESG Application Score Sheet included with the ESG application. Applications with a final score of less than 75% are not considered for funding. Applicants whose proposals received a score of 75% or higher are invited to give a presentation to the TARP. Presentation meetings are open to the public. After the presentations, the TARP meets to finalize their scoring of proposals. TARP scores and comments will serve as a platform for the ESG budget recommendation established by DCHD. The ESG budget recommendation developed by DCHD is then presented to the Community Development Steering Committee, a citizen advisory board appointed by City Council, along with comments received from the Steering Committee. As a final step, the City Council provides final approval of the ESG budget.

4. If the jurisdiction is unable to meet the homeless participation requirement in 24 CFR 576.405(a), the jurisdiction must specify its plan for reaching out to and consulting with homeless or formerly homeless individuals in considering policies and funding decisions regarding facilities and services funded under ESG.

The City of El Paso requires subrecipients to confirm that a homeless or formerly homeless person serves within their organizations in the development of policy-making. In addition, the City of El Paso consults with the General Membership and the Planning Committee of the El Paso Coalition for the Homeless (EPCH) that consists of approximately 65 homeless assistance agencies. The EPCH includes a number of formerly homeless individuals who contribute to policy and funding decisions, as EPCH members. The Planning Committee is a volunteer subcommittee of EPCH members tasked with strategic planning, gap analysis, advocacy and education.

5. Describe performance standards for evaluating ESG.

All agencies awarded ESG funds are evaluated by the CoC's community-wide performance standards. CoC's reporting and evaluation standards for ESG & CoC programs were developed in collaboration with stakeholders, providers, and CoC & ESG Program recipients and approved by the CoC Board. The reporting and evaluation requirements are as follows:

 All ESG & CoC recipients must enter client level information in HMIS, capturing all of HUD's Data Standards. Programs are evaluated quarterly using HMIS data for performance and a monitoring report is provided. The performance categories to be monitored and evaluated through this process align with HUD System Performance Measures (SPMs) and are as follows: Length of Stay or program participation Returns to Homelessness Increase in Earned, Other and Total Income Exits to Permanent Housing Data completeness, accuracy and timeliness are reviewed monthly and included in the quarterly monitoring report Through the Performance and Benchmarks committee, Coca works with underperforming programs to develop a Peer Improvement Plan. After implementation of the Peer Improvement Plan the Coca re-evaluates the programs every 30-60 days for a 12-month period. Underperforming programs are those that have not met three benchmarks for four consecutive quarters.

Programs continuing to perform below standards or that are not compliant for 12 months are reported to the City DCHD, as ESG Recipient, for ESG-funded programs or Coca Board for Coca-funded programs.

HOPWA Application Process Overview

The City of El Paso's Department of Community and Human Development solicited a HOPWA proposals/application from the public and private nonprofit organizations, including faith-based organizations, via the Notice of Funding Availability (NOFA) advertised in the local newspapers, and City of El Paso webpage. DCHD staff also sent out a notice via email to organizations, including faith base organization (e.g. The Salvation Army, Villa Maria, etc.) that had previously expressed interest and inform them of the NOFA and pertinent deadlines.

To assist with the application review process, the DCHD establishes a Technical Advisory Review Panel (TARP). The team consists of a DCHD staff person, a member of another funding entity, considered Subject Matter Expert (SME). There was only one application submitted for HOPWA.

DCHD Staff determined the eligibility of the application, the TARP performed detailed technical review of the proposal. This review included past agency performance, proper completion of the application, community impact and community need, and program eligibility according to applicable federal, state, and local regulations. The TARP scores each proposal using the HOPWA Application Scorecard. Applicants was invited to give a presentation to the TARP. After the presentations, the TARP met to discuss final scoring of the applicant. The recommendation was presented to City Council and approved.

Attachments

Citizen Participation Comments

Summary of public comments

During the City Council hearing to introduce the draft Annual Action Plan April 25, 2023, Council approved the commencement of a 30-day comment period of the draft 2023-2024 Annual Action Plan. One individual signed up for public comment. Mayor Pro Tempore also provided comment. Following is a summary of the comments:

- Mayor Pro Tempore Annello expresses her desire to see these projects provide more wrap around services. The DCHD Assistant Director provided confirmation that the department is prioritizing projects that add additional value by providing more than one service.
- · John Martin complimented the need base process put forward this year.

During the public comment period between April 26th and May 26th, the City received zero comments. During the City Council hearing to adopt the final Annual Action Plan on June 6 2023, zero comments were provided.

ElPos Times

AFFIDAVIT OF PUBLICATION

Ad No. CCI1050435

CITY OF EL PASO COMM DEV 801 TEXAS AVE EL PASO, LX 79901 ATEN

I, being duly sworn say: EL PASO TIMES, a daily newspaper of general circutation published in the City and County El Paso, State of Texas, which is a newspaper of general circulation and which has been continuously and regularly published for the period of not less than one year in the said County of El Paso, and that he/she was upon the dates herein mentioned in the EL PASO TIMES.

That the LEGAL copy was published in the EL PASO TIMES and online for the date(s) of such follows 1 DAY(s) to wit

4/26/2023

Despondent further states this newspaper is duly qualified to publish legal notice or advertisements within the meaning of Sec. Chapter 167, Laws of 1937

7-2-03

Legal Clerk Subscribed and sworn before me this 26th day of April, 2023.

State of WI, County of Mr. NOTARY PUBLIC Swin.

5. 2 My Commission Expires

AD COST: \$2,697.80 AO#: GCI1050435 ACCT: (**383162** PO PUBLIC NOTICE # OF AFF DAVITS : 1

-	the state of the second s	
	NANCY HEYBMAN	8
	Notery Public	
	State of Wisconsin	4
Les-	TO THE REAL PARTY AND A DESCRIPTION OF A	. 1

Annual Action Plan 2023

NOTICE OF AVAILABILITY FOR F	PUBLIC REVIE	W AND COMP	MENT CITY (DF EL PASO'S DRAFT 2023-2024 ANNUAL ACTION	PLAN
				s Broth 2009-2024 Annual Action Plan for public review and non-me to Coy Sans to support through funding from the US Department to	
				istered by HUD. This four graning against are as follows: the Com- PWA); and HOME traces ment Performship Tragram (HOME).	Funity Developmen
				and the draft plan is now being shared with the public for a 30-da is lated projects is provided in the Draft Annual Action Plan	y comment period.
	e available begin:	Ing April 26, 2023	for review at www	the pasetexas gov/community and human-development/forms-an	d notices. Note the
sublic comment period, the final Annual Action Plan	n will be presented	to aty council o	n June 6, 2023 via	-significances as give no by set than <u>560 person Priday, May 26, Xi</u> a writes meeting that on the accessed by the table of contact DCHD staff by email at DCHUServ cosifie pasclesss gover	
	PRO	POSED 2023-20	24 ANNUAL AC	TION PLAN BUDGET	
COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK C		DI LEMENT PUND	ANG	NOME ENTITIE MONE / NOME PROGRAM INCOME / CORG P FUNDING	RVOLVING LOAN
Public Services CASA of U. Pero, Court Autointed Special Advacates Child Crisis Center of L. Pasa, Respite and Urgent Re			<u>9905,359,45</u> 380,000.00	Sins Lime Inamehuyer Assistance Program 12 Fouscholds assisted	\$500,000,000 \$500,000,00
Care F. Peso Human Straicus, Youth homeless Unit accord Oracitouily for the You be Francess, Resource Car She te: Polyce Amsted, Money, Manegorie et and Sodia Se	iler ard Emergens	y	\$\$75,250.48 \$100,000.00 \$454,120.00 \$178,000.00	Single-Family Behabilitation Program 27 housebooch resister	<u>\$1,352,503,00</u> \$1,052,905,00
 oloc: wareted: widney wanegement and social set 	W662		\$175,000.00	Poly-Family Alfordable Rental Units by Community Housing	\$424.522.00
A blic Facility improvements 1965 Public Sacilities Jacony Operation's Mersegement Extensions,	49 ¹ ° Budget <u>54,070,700.55</u>	50 ²⁵ Builget <u>\$4,070,703,55</u>	51# Budget \$4,070,701555	Previsionment Onvinteetions A multi fam is an ex	\$474,522.00
elezar Apartments, Olstrict 9 ese del Norte Children's, Inclusive Learning	\$0.00	\$2.165,273.10	\$4,070,708.55	Multi-Family Affordable Revial Units by Investors of multi-family critic	\$2,491,607.00 \$2,491,607.00
ienter Bast Compus, District G ientro San Vicente, Medical Space Barnvation,	\$1,000,000,00	\$0.00	50.00	Administrative Expenses	\$546,714,00
estrict 7. Ipportunity Center for the Homeless, 1209 Awbe Emergency Shelter Renovations, District 8.	\$1,402,304.00 \$1,637,819.55	\$9.00 \$1,505,850.43	50 C0 50 C0		8
an an haile an an an an haile an h		1000		IMERGENCY SULUTIONS GRANT (ESG) EN DE LEMENT	112503086
The SOL and SU2 Process of the CORR Public and the early better differentians are pending engression of opproved of the Usu Department of instance and Oraci. Development MSDD subject nd are suggest to shorige.				ESG Funding T Dave Harran Social es, Youth thome escreus Program. Imergence theshift Network, transfers Street Contractions as Posade Home, ta Posade Instructional Learn Context. The Solution Army, Red Sciend Family Context. P56 Administration	\$145,650.00 \$145,650.00 \$103,400.00 \$195,476.00 \$110,961.00 \$40,500.00
ublic Facility Improvements			5700,000.00		Č
olunteer Housine Richabilitätion Epolicing Togother, Clivwide			\$200,000.00		
DBG Administration			\$1,313,000.00	HOUSING OPPORTUNITIES FOR PERSONS WITH AIDS (HOPW	A INTILEMENT
DBG Administration			\$1,182,757.00 565,243.00	FUNDING HOPWA Banding	\$1,099,772.00
assediel North, Health 24C, mation Forbar grammer			565,0,0,00	Chy Health Department Terrare Based Fenila, Assistence Chy Health Department Supportive Services Chy Health Department Program Administration L OPWA AS=Inistration	\$746,133,90 \$232,000,90 \$65,539,00 \$37,900,00
			EP		
			1X		
	Departme	nt of Comr	munity + H	uman Development	
f you have any questions or ware to request ad	ditional informat	ion regerating the	e organised biologi	r. confact the Department of Community and Human Cevelop	accur by official at
				able Monday – Friday from 8.00 a.m. to 5:89 p.m.	

	-	wanta care	an jan	na 💽 lagai Horison 💽 lag In Hamaria devin Kalance Alaka da Atalah Ingan Kamaria	FLEE	SELL IT BUY IT
Providence and						
The formation of the Providence of the Second Secon	Hereit and States	manifest be for a	ne Allhablar 1	in a set of the local statement with the Re-Co response to the set of the respective state.		FIND IT
	ers is seen and sets	en taxen occile	1.0100011-000	parties due of her compression and properties		LOVE IT
In Figure 2.1 (i) a first state of the CoV $P_{\rm eff}$ is the 2.1 min $^{-1}$ and 2 are 2.1 min $^{-1}$ and 2 are 2.1 min $^{-1}$ and 2 are 2.1 min $^{-1}$	explorements.	0.000	ar s's brank it			
solid and the second se	entraises do ser are	field after all-	Number of South And	Confederation and a set of a low Sold process of the set from the conference waveledge on the formation of the set of public set of a 2000 Set of the set of the Sold Sold Sold Sold Sold Sold Sold Sold	1 10210.10	Gars
	P+2	122000000.00	HOME & G	Cline, 1999. Annual II. (2017) Addition of the Control of Contr		anaja salia
hill derive			HALBA	States Similaria da carte en m	glosnes 3	Ucketz
decomposition concerning and			(inclusion)		200,000	10.8
Of the constraints have been serviced from a constraint of the service of the	where the pro-		Tata Saria 110 alia X 310 alia X	Sindefs and Gr-Aldahan First 1. Choncerdah an are	9.623.08 9.623.08	antiques
	Be + 1 **		14.6 201.0	et al Annual and the function of the second s	URIN	undrated on
Refer to the second sec	NACES IN	Strates and a second se	SPAchel Mic. 2011	et Million of Markatal Constitution of Section Section Section 2014	District of	amples.
Mark Announ Date a	4.4	o react in		MART - Martial Arrid Bill Labor Inc.	BICAU.	horn
Development Could a state of the proceeding	6 200307-05	52 41	-94.9 -94.9	Aladadi eta Itarrare	(INCLUS)	sperts og corract
Research Construction Advances (CO) Minde to agric an fair service construction	é retailes	V	-		10000	pds
Condettation of the state of the state service for Patient and the state of the state service of the state state with first and the state of the best service and formation and first first of the basis				1-MORTO CONTRACTOR DE CONTRACTOR 100 August - March 1997 - March 2007	THE LEG	
Revenues of Second Prioritius and NEC Second V New York and The Second Priorities of NEC Second				1. Construction of the second seco	ARTACOM Transmini ARTACOM	maar, marike
				IS MADE BOD	851.00	viewei y
A set familie in a scalar set of Constant Parameter March 16 and March 19 Department of parameters	-		SCRUELS.		s	100120
Four grants cyan	_		in indexe	ROZINE CHOOL ACTIVITIES IN TODA AND ADDRESS	16491514	sablets
5.40 Group with starting off and franchistance with the starting			Trans. In. Trans.co		Tan too	n. chond.
0.0000000000000000000000000000000000000				Bird Andre Versteiner eine Sterken der Ste	100.000 000.5680 000000	and solar
					10000.00	2242202Hd
						acity and a second
				1		22.75.75
300						
			EP			0010
Restriction, and chapters and				Lunan Development Lana de Standard (Santa de Standard (Santa)	<+ Di≥Pit	Place yuar Classified ad today
	Sei	ter vez dina tin maja og e so	nuniky+ll stander stander	na na 1977 - Baumana Artana anta an Anna Barit. 1978 - Marina Angela Canada an Anna An	(+1a>Pit	Place year classified
Business 8	Ser	vic	e Di	rectory		Place year classified ad today
Business &	Sei	vic	e Di	rectory	Geskaling	Place year classified ad today
Business &	Sei	vic	e Di		Graden Core Largebracht Carlos Core Carlos Core Carlos Core Carlos Core Carlos Core Core	Place year classified ad today
Business &	Sei	vic	e Di Lunia Lunia Lunia	rectory	Gradertere	Place year classified ad today
Business 8	Sei	vice se	e Di twitter		Gradertere	Place year classified ad today
Business 8	Sei		e Di			Place yuar classified ad today
Business 8	Sei		e Di	An and a subsection of a subse		Place your classified and today
Business 8	Ser					Place yuar classified ad today
Business 8	Ser					Place year classified and today
	Ser					Place year classified and today
	Ser		e Di			Place year classified and today
	Ser					Place year classified and today
	Ser		e Di			Place your charactering and today
Business 8	Ser FI					Place your classified and topby
	Ser FI					Place your classified and topby
	Ser I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I					Place your classified and topby
	Ser I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I					Place your classified and topby
Business 8						Place your characteries ind topby
Business 8	L Ser Ser Ser Ser Ser Ser Yau Ser Fi Yau					Place your classified and topby
Business 8	L Ser Ser Ser Ser Ser Ser Yau Ser Fi Yau	ND ND Nin All				Place your characteries of toolay

ALTERNATIVE LANGUAGE AFFIDAVIT OF PUBLICATION

STATE OF TEXAS §

COUNTY OF EL PASO

10

Before me, the undersigned authority, on this day personally appeared

(title of the El Diarlo de El Paso (name of newspaper or publication) tirculated in El Paso, Texas (municipally or same county as the location of the facility or	Account Excutice of newspaper or publication representative) ; that said newspaper or publication is generally ; that the attached notice the proposed facility
of the El Diarlo de El Paso (name of newspaper or publication) tirculated in El Paso, Texas (municipally or same county as the location of the facility or was published in said newspaper or publication on t	of newspaper or publication representative) ; that said newspaper or publication is generally ; that the attached notice the proposed facility
(title of the El Diarlo de El Paso (name of newspaper or publication) circulated in El Paso, Texas (municipally or same county as the location of the facility or was published in said newspaper or publication on t	; that said newspaper or publication is generally ; that the attached notice
(name of newspaper or publication) circulated in <u>El Paso, Texas</u> (municipally or same county as the location of the facility or was published in said newspaper or publication on t	; that the attached notice
(name of newspaper or publication) circulated in <u>El Paso, Texas</u> (municipally or same county as the location of the facility or was published in said newspaper or publication on t	; that the attached notice
(municipally or same county as the location of the facility or was published in said newspaper or publication on t	the proposed facility
(municipally or same county as the location of the facility or was published in said newspaper or publication on t	
	he following date(5):
	DIANA WILSON
(Ne	wspaper or publication representative's signature)
Subscribed and sworn to before me this the $_ \mathcal{L}$.	day of <u>May</u> 20 23.
A	which witness my hand and seal of office.
Notary Public In and for the State of Texas (Seal)	
Print or Type T	Elida Nortinez
	08-10-2024
	on Expiress

2023

E. PASO

Promueven vocaciones de Salud en Centro Médico Beaumont

REPORT AND THE REPORT OF ADDRESS

induniu intelliter wei boort A. der 1 10 70 4

olo forata a and the second

to de mélaite

dan begat

38.6



And Distances And

n de la ra-y de prov and the local sector is

1h

VEDER

5

22

2.40

cus cuilités rumaine restricter de contin Cilk OX en en instalación i de concluse. Herende en la traven de la carecta de la concentra de State de la servicia en la concentra de la la que dels concentra Com e bereite one en bestelle mitte Solden de las sportandades que

and the second

TERACION DE DISPONIBILIEND PARA REVISION Y COMENTARIO FUSILICO 2023-3124 REESURIESTO PRELIMINARIAL PLAN DE ACCIÓN ANUAL DE LA CLUCAD DE EL PA

(a) Problem is not with the Autoin Without 2003 (2004) on a new of strain, they many a manufacture of a solar site priority approximation.

Cost. An insurance relation proportion to prove the proportion of the pro-temport of a mapping of a Promotion and Plan the Provider A cost. en a de departe dispensie coversando el die 25 de situit Missie Autorit, admandi unit gradite 1.1

----and KA(31.4)

PONDOR DE ARME DI			13121-310° DEL 4	WHOLE ADDRESS OF DEVELOPING AND A DEVELOPING ADDRESS OF DEVELOPING	
Installand Schland Schland Hanner, Songener Freiderich i Agentier verlich ere zum der Lang von Berner (e. e. 2.) wehren, zum der Schland Valler (m			SECONDE SECONDE SECONDE SECONDE SECONDE	Proventier Constraints and an and an and an and an and an an and an an and an an and an	
			SP1 (2007 2014, 2000	fronte es de Reinder Lacies de Neur des Douestations Realers de l'Indémnificient 27 octobre de la der	\$1352#139 \$12563000
An and a second se	840000000 8000 80000000 80000800 80000800	(1999)	Вилистики SACIANUS SACIANUS SACIA S	 Construction of the single stations of Research of Vertices, the self-statistic self-self-self-self-self-self-self-self-	SHUDDER
haard faartis, Jako Andreas (1990) Chang Story (1994) Chang Mangahardi (1995) Chang Mangahardi (1995) Andreas (1996) Chang Mangahardi (1996) Chang Man	d Tablem Di B		SUITONN OF SUITONS SUITONS SUITONS	The state of the second	M PERSONAL SUBJECTION PRESENT SELECTION SELECTION SELECTION
			<u>18</u>		
	adirines or wants	r a secure and	presage array per las	o + Carra antaria erroalessa d'Appenense en le servite Annara Ge Concertant antaria erro d'Etar, indútivoat	

LIST OF UNIQUE APPENDICES

- 1. HUD Letter on Program Year 2023
- 2. Summary of Comments and Views
- 3. Geographic Distribution
- 4. ESG Written Standards
- 5. HOME Resale and Recapture Guidelines



U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT WASHINGTON, DC 20410-7000

PRINCIPAL DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRETARY FOR COMMUNITY PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT

February 27, 2023

The Honorable Oscar Leeser Mayor of El Paso 300 N Campbell Street PO Box 1890 El Paso, TX 79901-1402

Dear Mayor Leeser:

Congratulations! I am pleased to inform you of your jurisdiction's Fiscal Year (FY) 2023 allocations for the Office of Community Planning and Development's (CPD) formula programs. Your jurisdiction's FY 2023 available amounts are as follows:

CPD Programs:	Amount
Community Development Block Grant (CDBG)	\$6,569,063
Emergency Solutions Grant (ESG)	\$540,889
HOME Investment Partnerships (HOME)	\$3,162,143
Housing Opportunities for Persons With AIDS (HOPWA)	\$1,099,772
CDBG Recovery Housing Program (RHP)	\$0

These grant funds provide the financial tools to support individuals, families, and communities to address homelessness, affordable housing challenges, aging infrastructure, and economic hardships. CPD is committed to being your partner throughout the process of using these funds. Our local office will assist in finalizing grant agreements, offer technical assistance and training when needed, and monitor and implement grant funds for eligible projects in a timely manner. We will work with you to ensure proper reporting in the Integrated Disbursement and Information System (IDIS) so we can together improve performance data on how these programs are benefitting and touching people's lives, build trust with stakeholder groups and Congress, and amplify the success stories that you and your jurisdiction are able to accomplish with these vital resources.

Based on your jurisdiction's CDBG allocation for this year and outstanding Section 108 balances as of February 27, 2023, you also have \$32,845,315 in available Section 108 borrowing authority. Since Section 108 loans are federally guaranteed, this program can leverage your jurisdiction's existing CDBG funding to access low-interest, long-term financing to invest in your jurisdiction.

www.hud.gov espanol.hud.gov

Annual Action Plan

Thank you for your continued interest in CPD programs, I greatly appreciate your leadership in using these funds to address your most urgent housing and community development needs, including preventing and reducing homelessness. If you or any member of your staff have questions, please contact your local CPD Field Director.

Sincerely,

mor

Marion Mollegen McFadden Principal Deputy Assistant Secretary for Community Planning and Development



2023-2024 Emergency Solutions Grants (ESG) Program Written Standards Certification

I, Elda Rodriguez-Hefner (Name, Title) am authorized to act on behalf of the ESG Applicant and certify that the ESG Applicant has written standards that comply with the requirements of 24 CFR §576.400 and including, but not limited to the following as applicable for the services provided and will provide a copy within 30 days:

1. Evaluation (24 CFR §576.400(e)(3)(i))

- a. Definitions of homeless or at-risk of homelessness are included in the evaluation.
- b. Standard policies and procedures for evaluating individual and household eligibility for ESG are present.
- Priority populations are listed, and priority populations listed are the same as the Continuum of Care priority populations.

2. Targeting - 24 CFR §576.400(e)(3)(ii),(iv)

- Standards for targeting and providing essential services related to street outreach are present.
- b. Standards determining how providers will assess, prioritize, and reassess participant's needs for essential services related to emergency shelter are present.

3. Evaluation for Emergency Shelter - 24 CFR §576.400(e)(3)(iii)

- d. There a description of:
 - Clients that will be admitted?
 - Clients that will be diverted?
 - Clients that will be referred?
 - Clients will be discharged?
- e. There are safeguards to secure safety (if applicable).
- f. There are reasonable accommodations for persons with disabilities included.

4. Coordination - 24 CFR §576.400(e)(3)(v)

- a. There are policies and procedures for coordination among:
 - Emergency shelter providers;
 - Essential service providers;
 - Homelessness prevention providers;
 - Rapid re-housing assistance providers;
 - Other homeless assistance providers; and
 - Mainstream services and housing providers.

5. Assistance Levels - 24 CFR §576.400(e)(3)(vi)

- a. The following descriptions are included:
 - Clients will receive rapid re-housing or homelessness prevention;
 - Whether a percentage or amount of rent will be paid by client;
 - Whether a percentage or amount of utilities will be paid by client;
 - Term of rental assistance;
 - How or if rental assistance be adjusted over time;
 - Amount of assistance will be provided;
 - How the duration of assistance be determined;
 - What happens after a break in service (i.e., Program participant stops receiving assistance one month);
 - What unit sizes are appropriate for rapid re-housing? (Any occupancy standard set by the ESG Applicant in its written standards does not conflict with local regulations or Texas Property Code §92.010 that states, with certain exceptions as outlined in the Texas Property Code, the maximum number of adults that a landlord may allow to occupy a dwelling is three times the number of bedrooms in the dwelling.); and
 - What data sources/formats are used for rent reasonableness.

6. Housing Stability Case Management/Relocation Services - 24 CFR §576.400(e)(3)(ix)

- a. The following descriptions are included:
 - Types of services offered and not offered;
 - Amounts offered for the services;
 - Term of provision of case management/relocation services;
 - Inclusion of monthly meetings to assist with housing stability? (n/a for Domestic Violence providers);
 - Inclusion of planning for the client to retain permanent housing once ESG assistance ends? (n/a for Domestic Violence providers); and
 - Inclusion of assistance for program participants' access supportive services for which they may be eligible? (n/a for Domestic Violence providers).

7. Relocation Services: Financial - 24 CFR §576.105(a)

- Written standards specify when the following financial assistance is offered or not offered:
 - Rental application fees;
 - Security deposits/Last month's rent;
 - Utility deposits/payments;
 - Moving costs; and
 - Storage fees (3 months maximum).
- Service Costs (Include if services are offered and which community organizations can act as a referral source, if applicable) – 24 CFR §576.105(b)(3)-(5)
 - a. Written standards specify when the following services are offered or not offered, and which community resources can be used:
 - Mediation;

- Legal Services; and
- Credit Repair.

9. Termination/Denial - 24 CFR §576.402

- The ESG Applicant has a termination policy that complies with the requirements of 24 CFR §576.40, including, but not limited to:
 - a. Establishing a formal process that recognizes the rights of the individuals affected;
 - Examining all extenuating circumstances in determining when violations warrant termination so that a program participant's assistance is terminated only in the most severe cases;
 - c. The appeal process includes notification of denial, the household's process to appeal the decision, and the appeal process includes the record keeping process for denial requests.
 - d. In the case of rental assistance, providing:
 - Written notice to the program participant containing a clear statement of the reasons for termination;
 - A review of the decision, in which the program participant is given the opportunity to present written or oral objections before a person other than the person (or a subordinate of that person) who made or approved the termination decision; and
 - iii. Prompt written notice of the final decision to the program participant.
 - Allowing the ESG Applicant to provide the program participant(s) assistance at a later date.

Elda Rodriguez-Hefner

Name of Authorized Person

Elda R. Helner

Authorized Signature

07/28/2023

Date

Grants Administrator Title

HOME Investment Partnership Program (HOME) Resale / Recapture Guidelines

The City of El Paso Recapture Policy (24 CFR 92.254(a)(5)(ii)(A)(1-9)

The City of El Paso First Time Homebuyers (FTHBs) that receive loans for direct down payment, closing cost, principal buy down assistance and/or a reduction of the sales price to below the market value to make the unit(s) affordable will meet the affordability period if they remain in the home for the full required period of affordability as determined by the amount of assistance received (five to 15 years). The actual required period of affordability will be based on the total amount of the direct HOME assistance provided as noted below. The effective date of the beginning of the required period of affordability is the date all completion data is entered into IDIS (See: 92.2 Definitions, "Project Completion") and as documented by a fully executed Closing Disclosure (CD), a copy of which has been placed in each individual homebuyer's and/or homeowner's file. Should there be instances where a CD is not executed (e.g. the first mortgage loan is carried by the City or another entity) substitute the name of the document(s) replacing the CD.

Minimum Required

	Affordability Period	
HOME Program Assistance Amount	In Years	
\$1,000 - \$14,999.99	5 years	
\$15,000 - \$40,000	10 years	
Over \$40,000	15 years	
New construction of rental	20 years	
(regardless of amount invested)		

The federal assistance will be provided in the form of an amortized loan, deferred payment loan (DPL) and/or a forgivable deferred payment loan (FDPL) over a period up to 30 years. Loans are amortized at 3% interest. Non-interest bearing, second-lien deferred loans in the amount of the HOME subsidy will be made due upon sale, transfer, or lease. The assistance will be secured by a HOME Written Agreement, fully executed and dated by all applicable parties and a Deed of Trust, both of which will be recorded in the land records of El Paso County. Under "Recapture", if the home is sold prior to the end of the required affordability period (the homebuyer or the property owner may sell to any willing buyer at any price) a portion of the net sales proceeds from the sale, if any will be returned to the City to be used for other HOME-eligible activities. The recaptured funds will be treated by the City as program income and must be used for another HOME-eligible activity. The portion of the net sales proceeds that is returned to the City is equal to the amount of HOME funds invested in the property less the amount for each full year that the residence was occupied by the homebuyer or property owner as their principal residence. Any funds remaining after the distribution of the net sales proceeds to all lien holders, including the City, will be returned to the homebuyer or homeowner. In the event of a sale, short sale or foreclosure, the amount recaptured will be limited to the amount of "net sales proceeds" available at the time of such occurrence. Additional information pertaining to e Recapture Provisions is detailed in the written policies and procedures of

the City.

If there are insufficient funds remaining from the sale of the property and the City recaptures less than or none of the recapture amount due, the City must maintain data in each individual file that provides the amount of the sale and the distribution of the funds. This will document that:

- 1. There were no net sales proceeds; or
- The amount of the net sales proceeds was insufficient to cover the full amount due; and that
- 3. No proceeds were distributed to the homebuyer/homeowner.

Other than the actual sale of the property, if the homebuyer (or homeowner) breaches the terms and conditions for any other reason, e.g. no longer occupies the property as their principal residence, the full amount of the subsidy (cannot be prorated) is immediately due and payable. The City must immediately repay its HOME Treasury Account, from non-federal funds, for the full amount of the assistance provided whether or not it can recoup any or all of the funds from the homebuyer (or homeowner).

Although the City of El Paso's primary method of enforcement is Recapture, we are also including, as recommended by HUD, the Resale Provisions as well. Should a situation occur where only Resale can be used, our documents will contain the required provisions, as follows:

City of El Paso Resale Policy (24 CFR 92.254(a)(5)(i))

The resale deed restriction (or covenant) will be utilized for HOME-assisted units which: 1) the homebuyer does not receive direct down payment, closing cost, principal buy down assistance, or a reduction of the sales price to make the unit(s) affordable from the City or other entity; or 2) the City has elected to use the Resale Provisions instead of the Recapture Provisions.

The Resale Provision ensures that a HOME-assisted property remains affordable during the entire affordability period. The affordability period is based on the amount of HOME funds invested as a development subsidy that is either left in the deal at closing or is repaid to the City, or to the CHDO, Sub-recipient, State and/or State Recipient, as applicable, by the first mortgage lender at closing, or the City as elected to use the Resale rather than Recapture to assure the unit is affordable to a household a or below 80% AMI for the El Paso metropolitan statistical area. The effective date of the beginning of the required period of affordability is the date all completion data is entered into IDIS. (See: 92.2, Definitions, "Project Completion") and as documented by the fully executed CD, a copy of which has been placed in each homebuyer's or homeowner's file (project owner's file, if a rental). If there are instances where a CD is not executed (e.g. the first mortgage loan is being carried by the City or another entity) substitute the name of the document(s) replacing the CD. The homebuyer or homeowner may sell the property after the

expiration of the required affordability period without any restrictions.

The Resale provision goes into effect when the home is sold during the affordability period. At the time of sale, the following provisions will be in effect:

 In instances where the home has been rented or leased, refinanced or the Initial homebuyer (or homeowner) is no longer physically occupying the Property as their principal residence, the entire amount of the HOME Assistance provided shall be immediately due and payable to the City.

 If the property does not meet the affordability requirements for the compliance period, the entire amount of the HOME investment must be repaid to the City's HOME Treasury Account. 24 CFR 92.504(c)(1)(ii); and HOME Fires – Vol. 5 No. 2, June 2003; Section 219(b) of the HOME statue; and 92.503(b)(1)

Resale requires the initial homebuyer or homeowner, if applicable, (and/or subsequent homebuyers if home was previously sold during the required period of affordability), to sell the home to a low-income family at an affordable price as defined below:

A. A low-income family is defined as a family whose total income from all sources at the time of purchase from the initial (or subsequent) homebuyer (or homeowner) does not exceed 80% of the area median income, adjusted for household size as defined by HUD, under the Part V income definition that is applicable for each program activity at the time of closing.

*The contract for sale of the home must include a provision requiring the family acquiring the Home to be income-eligible as qualified by the City prior to acquiring the property.

B. The initial homebuyer or homeowner, if applicable, (sellers) or a subsequent Homebuyer or homeowner, if applicable, must list the property at or below the City's determined affordable sales price.

Fair Return and Appreciated Value (24 CFR 92.254(a)(5)(i)):

1. The determination of Fair Return shall be the sum of:

 Down payment and closing costs paid from the initial homebuyer's cash at purchase;

b. Seller's (initial homebuyer's) closing costs at sale

 c. Principal payments only made by the initial homebuyer(s) in excess of the amount required by the mortgage.

d. Documented capital improvements in excess of \$500.

Fair Return is paid to the initial homebuyer(s) at sale once the first mortgage debt is paid and all other conditions to the initial written agreement are met.

3. In the event there are no funds for Fair Return, then Fair Return does not exist.

4. In the event there are partial funds for Fair Return, then Fair Return shall remain in

force to the extent funds are available.

Appreciated Value is:

- a. The Affordable Sales Price
- b. Less the First Mortgage Debt
- c. Less Fair Return
- d. Equals Appreciated Value

1. If Appreciated Value is zero or less than zero, than no Appreciated Value exists.

Appreciated Value is shared with the initial homebuyer(s) based on the City of El Paso's initial investment of HOME funds as follows:

a. The initial homebuyer's out of pocket investment of down payment and closing costs divided by the City's HOME investment equal the percentage of Appreciated Value that shall be paid to the initial homebuyer or homeowner;

b. The balance of Appreciated Value remaining shall be paid to the City.

All of the above requirements will be included and described in the subordinate Deed of Trust filed in the El Paso County Recorder's Office by the City, housing developer, subreciient, state recipient, contractor or consortium, as applicable.

The City reserves the right to end the affordability period upon the occurrence of, but not limited to, any of the following events: foreclosure, transfer in lieu of foreclosure or assignment of an FHA incurred mortgage to the U. S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD).

The original housing developer, CHDO, sub-recipient, contractor, state recipient, consortium or the City may use purchase options, rights of first refusal or other preemptive rights to purchase the housing before foreclosure to preserve affordability. If any of the aforementioned actions are taken, subsequent sale to a HOME income-eligible low-income homebuyer is required. All of the City's original HOME terms and conditions must be reinstated, in writing and the remaining term of the required period of affordability remains in effect. A new Written Agreement, Promissory Note and Deed of Trust must be executed by all applicable parties and recorded in the last records of El Paso County. A copy of all documents, including evidence that they have been properly recorded must be maintained in the file.

However, if the City provides additional HOME assistance to the new homebuyer (e.g., a direct subsidy (as defined above) the City must reinstate the remaining term of the initial required period of affordability AND add to that term, the new required period of affordability based on the amount of the direct subsidy provided to the new homebuyer. The additional HOME investment must be treated as an amendment to the original project. Consequently, the additional HOME investment may result in an extension of the

original period of affordability.

Example:

a) Initial Resale required period of affordability = 10 years

b) Property sold in year two (2)

c) Based on the amount of direct assistance provided to the new homebuyer(s) the required period of affordability is five (5) years

d) New required period of affordability = 13 years (8 years remaining on initial resale required affordability period plus 5 years for new period of affordability

e) This project now becomes subject to the 'RECAPTURE' provisions and the City would list the Recapture terms as noted above under the "Recapture Policy" in its Written Agreement with the new homebuyer or homeowner, as applicable.

CERTIFICATIONS

In accordance with the applicable statutes and the regulations governing the consolidated plan regulations, the jurisdiction certifies that:

Affirmatively Further Fair Housing -- The jurisdiction will affirmatively further fair housing.

Uniform Relocation Act and Anti-displacement and Relocation Plan -- It will comply with the acquisition and relocation requirements of the Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act of 1970, as amended, (42 U.S.C. 4601-4655) and implementing regulations at 49 CFR Part 24. It has in effect and is following a residential anti-displacement and relocation assistance plan required under 24 CFR Part 42 in connection with any activity assisted with funding under the Community Development Block Grant or HOME programs.

Anti-Lobbying -- To the best of the jurisdiction's knowledge and belief:

1. No Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid, by or on behalf of it, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the awarding of any Federal contract, the making of any Federal grant, the making of any Federal loan, the entering into of any cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of any Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement;

2. If any funds other than Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with this Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement, it will complete and submit Standard Form-LLL, "Disclosure Form to Report Lobbying," in accordance with its instructions; and

3. It will require that the language of paragraph 1 and 2 of this anti-lobbying certification be included in the award documents for all subawards at all tiers (including subcontracts, subgrants, and contracts under grants, loans, and cooperative agreements) and that all subrecipients shall certify and disclose accordingly.

Authority of Jurisdiction -- The consolidated plan is authorized under State and local law (as applicable) and the jurisdiction possesses the legal authority to carry out the programs for which it is seeking funding, in accordance with applicable HUD regulations.

Consistency with plan -- The housing activities to be undertaken with Community Development Block Grant, HOME, Emergency Solutions Grant, and Housing Opportunities for Persons With AIDS funds are consistent with the strategic plan in the jurisdiction's consolidated plan.

Section 3 -- It will comply with section 3 of the Housing and Urban Development Act of 1968 (12 U.S.C. 1701u) and implementing regulations at 24 CFR Part 75.

Eda R. Helner Signature of Authorized Official

06/28/2023 Date

Grants Administrator

Title

Specific Community Development Block Grant Certifications

The Entitlement Community certifies that:

Citizen Participation -- It is in full compliance and following a detailed citizen participation plan that satisfies the requirements of 24 CFR 91.105.

Community Development Plan – Its consolidated plan identifies community development and housing needs and specifies both short-term and long-term community development objectives that that have been developed in accordance with the primary objective of the CDBG program (i.e., the development of viable urban communities, by providing decent housing and expanding economic opportunities, primarily for persons of low and moderate income) and requirements of 24 CFR Parts 91 and 570.

Following a Plan - It is following a current consolidated plan that has been approved by HUD.

Use of Funds -- It has complied with the following criteria:

1. Maximum Feasible Priority. With respect to activities expected to be assisted with CDBG funds, it has developed its Action Plan so as to give maximum feasible priority to activities which benefit low- and moderate-income families or aid in the prevention or elimination of slums or blight. The Action Plan may also include CDBG-assisted activities which the grantee certifies are designed to meet other community development needs having particular urgency because existing conditions pose a serious and immediate threat to the health or welfare of the community, and other financial resources are not available (see Optional CDBG Certification).

2. Overall Benefit. The aggregate use of CDBG funds, including Section 108 guaranteed loans, during program year(s) ____FY 2023 _____ [a period specified by the grantee of one, two, or three specific consecutive program years], shall principally benefit persons of low and moderate income in a manner that ensures that at least 70 percent of the amount is expended for activities that benefit such persons during the designated period.

3. Special Assessments. It will not attempt to recover any capital costs of public improvements assisted with CDBG funds, including Section 108 loan guaranteed funds, by assessing any amount against properties owned and occupied by persons of low and moderate income, including any fee charged or assessment made as a condition of obtaining access to such public improvements.

However, if CDBG funds are used to pay the proportion of a fee or assessment that relates to the capital costs of public improvements (assisted in part with CDBG funds) financed from other revenue sources, an assessment or charge may be made against the property with respect to the public improvements financed by a source other than CDBG funds.

In addition, in the case of properties owned and occupied by moderate-income (not low-income) families, an assessment or charge may be made against the property for public improvements financed by a source other than CDBG funds if the jurisdiction certifies that it lacks CDBG funds to cover the assessment.

Excessive Force -- It has adopted and is enforcing:

 A policy prohibiting the use of excessive force by law enforcement agencies within its jurisdiction against any individuals engaged in non-violent civil rights demonstrations; and

A policy of enforcing applicable State and local laws against physically barring entrance to or exit from a facility or location which is the subject of such non-violent civil rights demonstrations within its jurisdiction. Compliance with Anti-discrimination laws -- The grant will be conducted and administered in conformity with title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (42 U.S.C. 2000d) and the Fair Housing Act (42 U.S.C. 3601-3619) and implementing regulations.

Lead-Based Paint -- Its activities concerning lead-based paint will comply with the requirements of 24 CFR Part 35, Subparts A, B, J, K and R.

Compliance with Laws -- It will comply with applicable laws.

<u>Clas R. Hefner</u> Signature of Authorized Official

06/28/2023 Date

Grants Administrator Title

Specific HOME Certifications

The HOME participating jurisdiction certifies that:

Tenant Based Rental Assistance -- If it plans to provide tenant-based rental assistance, the tenant-based rental assistance is an essential element of its consolidated plan.

Eligible Activities and Costs – It is using and will use HOME funds for eligible activities and costs, as described in 24 CFR §§92.205 through 92.209 and that it is not using and will not use HOME funds for prohibited activities, as described in §92.214.

Subsidy layering -- Before committing any funds to a project, it will evaluate the project in accordance with the guidelines that it adopts for this purpose and will not invest any more HOME funds in combination with other Federal assistance than is necessary to provide affordable housing;

Clas R. Hefner. Signature of Authorized Official

06/28/2023 Date

Grants Administrator Title

Emergency Solutions Grants Certifications

The Emergency Solutions Grants Program recipient certifies that:

Major rehabilitation/conversion/renovation – If an emergency shelter's rehabilitation costs exceed 75 percent of the value of the building before rehabilitation, the recipient will maintain the building as a shelter for homeless individuals and families for a minimum of 10 years after the date the building is first occupied by a homeless individual or family after the completed rehabilitation.

If the cost to convert a building into an emergency shelter exceeds 75 percent of the value of the building after conversion, the recipient will maintain the building as a shelter for homeless individuals and families for a minimum of 10 years after the date the building is first occupied by a homeless individual or family after the completed conversion.

In all other cases where ESG funds are used for renovation, the recipient will maintain the building as a shelter for homeless individuals and families for a minimum of 3 years after the date the building is first occupied by a homeless individual or family after the completed renovation.

Essential Services and Operating Costs – In the case of assistance involving shelter operations or essential services related to street outreach or emergency shelter, the recipient will provide services or shelter to homeless individuals and families for the period during which the ESG assistance is provided, without regard to a particular site or structure, so long the recipient serves the same type of persons (e.g., families with children, unaccompanied youth, disabled individuals, or victims of domestic violence) or persons in the same geographic area.

Renovation – Any renovation carried out with ESG assistance shall be sufficient to ensure that the building involved is safe and sanitary.

Supportive Services – The recipient will assist homeless individuals in obtaining permanent housing, appropriate supportive services (including medical and mental health treatment, victim services, counseling, supervision, and other services essential for achieving independent living), and other Federal State, local, and private assistance available for these individuals.

Matching Funds - The recipient will obtain matching amounts required under 24 CFR 576.201.

Confidentiality – The recipient has established and is implementing procedures to ensure the confidentiality of records pertaining to any individual provided family violence prevention or treatment services under any project assisted under the ESG program, including protection against the release of the address or location of any family violence shelter project, except with the written authorization of the person responsible for the operation of that shelter.

Homeless Persons Involvement – To the maximum extent practicable, the recipient will involve, through employment, volunteer services, or otherwise, homeless individuals and families in constructing, renovating, maintaining, and operating facilities assisted under the ESG program, in providing services assisted under the ESG program, and in providing services for occupants of facilities assisted under the program.

Consolidated Plan – All activities the recipient undertakes with assistance under ESG are consistent with its consolidated plan. Discharge Policy – The recipient will establish and implement, to the maximum extent practicable and where appropriate, policies and protocols for the discharge of persons from publicly funded institutions or systems of care (such as health care facilities, mental health facilities, foster care or other youth facilities, or correction programs and institutions) in order to prevent this discharge from immediately resulting in homelessness for these persons.

<u>Eda R. Hefner</u> Signature of Authorized Official

06/28/2023 Date

Grants Administrator Title

Housing Opportunities for Persons With AIDS Certifications

The HOPWA grantee certifies that:

Activities -- Activities funded under the program will meet urgent needs that are not being met by available public and private sources.

Building -- Any building or structure assisted under that program shall be operated for the purpose specified in the consolidated plan:

1. For a period of not less than 10 years in the case of assistance involving new construction, substantial rehabilitation, or acquisition of a facility,

For a period of not less than 3 years in the case of assistance involving non-substantial rehabilitation or repair of a building or structure.

Date

<u>Elda R. Hefner</u> Signature of Authorized Official

06/28/2023

Grants Administrator

Title

APPENDIX TO CERTIFICATIONS

INSTRUCTIONS CONCERNING LOBBYING CERTIFICATION:

Lobbying Certification

This certification is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed when this transaction was made or entered into. Submission of this certification is a prerequisite for making or entering into this transaction imposed by section 1352, title 31, U.S. Code. Any person who fails to file the required certification shall be subject to a civil penalty of not less than \$10,000 and not more than \$100,000 for each such failure.

Application for Federal Assis	tance SF-424				
* 1. Type of Submission: Preapplication Application Changed/Corrected Application	* 2. Type of Application:	* If Revision, select appropriate letter(s): Other (Specify):			
* 3. Date Received:	4. Applicant Identifier:	20			
02/27/2023	7X481680				
5a. Federal Entity Identifier.		5b. Federal Award Identifier: 8-23-NC-48-0015			
State Use Only:					
6. Date Received by State:	7. State Applicati	on Identifier:			
8. APPLICANT INFORMATION:					
* a. Legal Name: City of El Pa:	so, Texas				
* b. Employer/Taxpayer Identification N 74-6000749	umber (EIN/TIN):	*c.UEI: Kl2gkxNEV714			
d. Address:					
* Street1: 300 N. Campt Street2: * City: E1 Pase	bell Street				
County/Parish:					
Province: Country: DEA: DNITED	STATES				
* Zip / Postal Code: 79901-1402					
e. Organizational Unit:		30			
Department Name: Community & Hunan Developme	ent	Division Name: Administrative Services			
f. Name and contact information of	person to be contacted on	matters involving this application:			
Prefix: Miss. Middle Name: *Last Name: Ferrini Suffix:	* First Na	mme: Nicole			
Title: Clinate and Sustainabi	lity Officer				
Organizational Affiliation: City of El Paso, Texas					
* Telephone Number: (915) 212-	1659	Fax Number:			
*Emait FerriniNM@elpasotexa					

9. Type of Applicant 1: Select Applicant Type:	
: City or Township Government	24
ype of Applicant 2: Select Applicant Type:	5.65
ype of Applicant 3: Select Applicant Type:	58
	24.
Other (specify):	
10. Name of Federal Agency:	
epartment of Housing and Urban Development	
1. Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance Number:	
4,218	
FDA Title:	
Community Development Block Grants/Entitlement Grants	
12. Funding Opportunity Number:	
Not applicable	
Title:	
3. Competition Identification Number:	
3. Competition Identification Number:	
lot applicable	nent
A Areas Affected by Project (Cities, Counties, States, etc.): Add Attachment Defets Attachment Veiw Attachment Veiw Attachment	nsent
International States, etc.): Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment S. Descriptive Title of Applicant's Project:	
A Areas Affected by Project (Cities, Counties, States, etc.): Add Attachment Defets Attachment Veiw Attachment Veiw Attachment	
A Areas Affected by Project (Cities, Counties, States, etc.): Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment Uview Attachment Uview Attachment Uview Attachment S. Descriptive Title of Applicant's Project: program of public services and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and public facility improvements to be additioned and public facility	
A Areas Affected by Project (Cities, Counties, States, etc.): Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment Uview Attachment Uview Attachment Uview Attachment S. Descriptive Title of Applicant's Project: program of public services and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and public facility improvements to be additioned and public facility	
A Areas Affected by Project (Cities, Counties, States, etc.): Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment Uview Attachment Uview Attachment Uview Attachment S. Descriptive Title of Applicant's Project: program of public services and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and moderate income and public facility improvements to benefit low and public facility improvements to be additioned and public facility	

16. Congressional Districts Of:	
* a. Applicant 16	*b. Program/Project 16
Attach an additional list of Program/	ect Congressional Districts if needed.
	Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment
17. Proposed Project:	-3 Br
a. Start Date: 09/01/2023	*b. End Date: 08/31/2024
8. Estimated Funding (\$):	
a. Federal	6,569,063.00
b. Applicant	0.00
c. State	1,965,479.00
d. Local	0.00
e. Other	4,567,442.00
f. Program Income	500,000.00
g. TOTAL	13,601,984.00
	w By State Under Executive Order 12372 Process?
c. Program is not covered by 20. Is the Applicant Delinquent	372 but has not been selected by the State for review. D: 12372. Any Federal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.)
C. Program is not covered by	D. 12372. Any Federal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) ach
c. Program is not covered by 20. Is the Applicant Delinquent Yes No If "Yes", provide explanation and t1. "By signing this application,	Any Federal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment ertify (1) to the statements contained in the list of certifications** and (2) that the statements
c. Program is not covered by c. Program is not covered by covered by covered by covered by ves Yes No f "Yes", provide explanation and the "By signing this application, are in are true, complete and a comply with any resulting terms ubject me to criminal, civil, or a with AGREE ' The list of certifications and ass peofic instructions.	2. 12372. Any Federal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) ach Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment
C. Program is not covered by 20. Is the Applicant Delinquent Yes	Any Federal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) ach Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment rtify (1) to the statements contained in the list of certifications** and (2) that the statements urate to the best of my knowledge. I also provide the required assurances** and agree to accept an award. I am aware that any false, fictitious, or fraudulent statements or claims may inistrative penalties. (U.S. Code, Title 18, Section 1001)
C. Program is not covered by C. Program is not covered by C. Is the Applicant Delinquent Yes Yes No f"Yes", provide explanation and f". "By signing this application, werein are true, complete and a comply with any resulting terms ubject me to criminal, civil, or a f" * I AGREE The list of certifications and ass pecific instructions. Withorized Representative: The fix:	Any Federal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) ach Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment ertify (1) to the statements contained in the list of certifications** and (2) that the statements urate to the best of my knowledge. I also provide the required assurances** and agree to accept an award. I am aware that any false, fictitious, or fraudulent statements or claims may inistrative penalties. (U.S. Code, Title 18, Section 1001) nces, or an internet site where you may obtain this list, is contained in the announcement or agency
C. Program is not covered by C. Program is not covered by C. Is the Applicant Delinquent Yes No f "Yes", provide explanation and th. "By signing this application, serein are true, complete and a comply with any resulting terms ubject me to criminal, civil, or a withorized Representative: Thefix:	Any Federal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment ertify (1) to the statements contained in the list of certifications** and (2) that the statements urate to the best of my knowledge. I also provide the required assurances** and agree to accept an award. I am aware that any false, fictitious, or fraudulent statements or claims may inistrative penalties. (U.S. Code, Title 18, Section 1001) nces, or an internet site where you may obtain this list, is contained in the announcement or agency * First Name: Elda
C. Program is not covered by C. Program is not covered by C. Is the Applicant Delinquent Yes No f*Yes", provide explanation and T. *By signing this application, erein are true, complete and a omply with any resulting terms ubject me to criminal, civil, or a if ** I AGREE ** The list of certifications and ass peoific instructions. uthorized Representative: refix: Ms. Iddle Name: Last Neme: Rodriguez-Hefr	Any Federal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment ertify (1) to the statements contained in the list of certifications** and (2) that the statements urate to the best of my knowledge. I also provide the required assurances** and agree to accept an award. I am aware that any false, fictitious, or fraudulent statements or claims may inistrative penalties. (U.S. Code, Title 18, Section 1001) nces, or an internet site where you may obtain this list, is contained in the announcement or agency * First Name: Elda
C. Program is not covered by C. Program is not covered by C. Is the Applicant Delinquent Yes Yes No f"Yes", provide explanation and f". "By signing this application, werein are true, complete and a comply with any resulting terms ubject me to criminal, civil, or a f" 1 AGREE The list of certifications and ass pecific instructions. Withorized Representative: Prefix: Sector Representative: Last Name: Last Name:	Any Federal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment view Attachment view Attachment ortify (1) to the statements contained in the list of certifications** and (2) that the statements urate to the best of my knowledge. I also provide the required assurances** and agree to accept an award. I am aware that any false, fictitious, or fraudulent statements or claims may inistrative penalties. (U.S. Code, Title 18, Section 1001) nces, or an internet site where you may obtain this list, is contained in the announcement or agency * First Name: Elda
C. Program is not covered by C. Program is not covered by C. Is the Applicant Delinquent Yes No f "Yes", provide explanation and f. "By signing this application, serein are true, complete and a comply with any resulting terms ubject me to criminal, civil, or a f * I AGREE * The list of certifications and ass pecific instructions. * The list of certifications and ass pecific instructions. * The list of certifications and ass pecific instructions. * The list of certifications and ass pecific instructions. * The list of certifications and ass pecific instructions. * The list of certifications and ass pecific instructions. * The list of certifications and ass pecific instructions. * The list of certifications and ass pecific instructions. * The list of certifications and ass pecific instructions. * The list of certifications and ass pecific instructions. * The list of certifications and ass pecific instructions. * The list of certifications and ass pecific instructions. * The list of certifications and ass pecific instructions. * The list of certifications and ass pecific instructions. * The list of certifications and ass pecific instructions. * The list of certifications and ass pecific instructions. * The list of certifications and ass pecific instructions. * The list of certifications and ass pecific instructions. * The list of certifications and ass * The list of certifications * The list of certifications * Cer	Any Federal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment ertify (1) to the statements contained in the list of certifications** and (2) that the statements urate to the best of my knowledge. I also provide the required assurances** and agree to accept an award. I am aware that any false, fictitious, or fraudulent statements or claims may inistrative penalties. (U.S. Code, Title 18, Section 1001) nces, or an internet site where you may obtain this list, is contained in the announcement or agency * First Name: Elda
C. Program is not covered by C. Program is not covered by C. Is the Applicant Delinquent Yes Yes No f"Yes", provide explanation and f". "By signing this application, werein are true, complete and a comply with any resulting terms ubject me to criminal, civil, or a f" I AGREE The list of certifications and ass pecific instructions. Withorized Representative: The fix: Ess Nuthorized Representative: The list of certifications and ass pecific instructions. Withorized Representative: The fix: Ess Nuthorized Representative: The list of certifications and ass pecific instructions. Withorized Representative: The fix: Ess Nuthorized Representative: Ess Nuthori	Any Federal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment ach Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment artify (1) to the statements contained in the list of certifications** and (2) that the statements urate to the best of my knowledge. I also provide the required assurances** and agree to accept an award. I am aware that any false, fictitious, or fraudulent statements or claims may inistrative penalties. (U.S. Code, Title 18, Section 1001) nces, or an internet site where you may obtain this list, is contained in the announcement or agency * First Name: Elda ce 795 Fax Number.
C. Program is not covered by C. Program is not covered by C. Is the Applicant Delinquent Yes No If "Yes", provide explanation and C. "By signing this application, are rin are true, complete and a comply with any resulting terms ubject me to criminal, civil, or a withorized Representative: Prefix: Middle Name: C. Last Name: Rodriguez-Hefr Suffic: Crants Administre	Any Federal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment ach Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment artify (1) to the statements contained in the list of certifications* and (2) that the statements urate to the best of my knowledge. I also provide the required assurances** and agree to accept an award. I am aware that any false, fictilious, or fraudulent statements or claims may inistrative penalties. (U.S. Code, Title 18, Section 1001) nces, or an internet site where you may obtain this list, is contained in the announcement or agency * First Name: Elda or Fax Number: Assoctexas.gov

Application for Federal Assis	stance SF-424					
* 1. Type of Submission: Preapplication Application Changed/Corrected Applicatio	* 2. Type of Application: New Continuation n Revision	* If Revision, select appropriate letter(s): Other (Specify):				
* 3. Date Received:	4. Applicant Identifier:					
02/27/2023	7X481680					
5a. Federal Entity Identifier:		5b. Federal Award Identifier: E-23-NC-48-0015				
State Use Only:						
6. Date Received by State:	7. State Applicati	on Identifier:				
8. APPLICANT INFORMATION:						
* a. Legal Name: City of El Pa	so, Texas					
* b. Employer/Taxpayer Identification 74-6000749	Number (EIN/TIN):	*c. UEI: Kl2gkxNEV714				
d. Address:						
* Street1: 300 N. Camp Street2: * City: E1 Paso	bell Street					
County/Parish: * State: TX: Texas						
	Province:					
* Zip / Postal Code: 79901-1402						
e. Organizational Unit: Department Name: Community & Human Develope	ent	Division Name: Administrative Services				
f. Name and contact information o	f person to be contacted on	matters involving this application:				
Prefix: Mts. Middle Name: * Last Name: Perrini Suffic	* First Na					
Title: Climate and Sustainab	ility Officer					
Organizational Affiliation: City of El Paso, Texas						
* Telephone Number: (915) 212-	1659	Fax Number:				
*Email FerriniNM@elpasotex	as.gov					

oplication for Federal Assistance SF-424	
. Type of Applicant 1: Select Applicant Type:	
City or Township Government	
pe of Applicant 2: Select Applicant Type:	5.8
pe of Applicant 3: Select Applicant Type:	5.8
Other (specify)	
0. Name of Federal Agency:	
epartment of Housing and Urban Development	
Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance Number:	
1.231	
DA Title:	
mergency Solutions Grant Program	
2. Funding Opportunity Number:	
ot applicable	
itle:	
ot applicable	
Competition Identification Number:	
ot applicable	
le:	
Areas Affected by Project (Cities, Counties, States, etc.):	
Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment	ent
5. Descriptive Title of Applicant's Project:	
mergency shelter, street outreach, homeless prevention and rapid rehousing for persons operiencing, or at risk of experiencing, homelessness.	
ach supporting documents as specified in agency instructions.	

16. Congressional Districts O					
a. Applicant	16 *b. Program/Project 16				
ttach an additional list of Progra	NProject Congressional Districts if needed.				
	Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment				
7. Proposed Project:					
a. Start Date: 09/01/2023	* b. End Date: 08/31/2024				
8. Estimated Funding (\$):					
a. Føderal	540,889.00				
b. Applicant	0.00				
c. State	994,839.00				
d. Local	0.00				
e. Other	2,036,909.00				
f. Program Income	0.00				
g. TOTAL	3,572,637.00				
	Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment n, I certify (1) to the statements contained in the list of certifications** and (2) that the statements accurate to the best of my knowledge. I also provide the required assurances** and agree to				
	is if I accept an award. I am aware that any faise, fictitious, or fraudulent statements or claims may administrative penalties. (U.S. Code, Title 18, Section 1001)				
 ** I AGREE * The list of certifications and a pecific instructions. 	ssurances, or an internet site where you may obtain this list, is contained in the announcement or agency				
** I AGREE The list of certifications and a pecific instructions. withorized Representative:					
** I AGREE The list of certifications and a pecific instructions. wthorized Representative: refix: Ms.	ssurances, or an internet site where you may obtain this list, is contained in the announcement or agency * First Name: Elda				
** I AGREE The list of certifications and a pecific instructions. wthorized Representative: refix: Iddle Name:	* First Name: Elda				
AGREE The list of certifications and a secific instructions. uthorized Representative: refix: Ms. iddle Name: Last Neme: Rodriguez-He	* First Name: Elda				
** I AGREE The list of certifications and a pecific instructions. wthorized Representative: refix: Ms. liddle Name: Last Name: Rodriguez-He uffix:	* First Name: Elda				
** I AGREE The list of certifications and a peofic instructions. uthorized Representative: refix: Ms. liddle Name: Last Name: Rodriguez-He uffix: Title: Grants Adminis	* First Name: Elda				
** I AGREE The list of certifications and a pecific instructions. wathorized Representative: trefix: Ms. Iddle Name: Last Name: Rodriguez-lie futfic: Title: Grants Adminis Telephone Number: (915) 2	* First Name: Elda				
** I AGREE ** The list of certifications and a specific instructions. Authorized Representative: Prefix: Ms. Middle Name: Ms. I Last Name: Rodriguez-He Suffix: Title: Grants Adminis	* First Name: Elda				

Application for I	Federal Assista	ance SF-424				
* 1. Type of Submissi	on: ected Application	* 2. Type of Application: New Continuation Revision	* If Revision, select appropriate letter(s): * Other (Specify):			
* 3. Date Received:		4. Applicant Identifier:				
02/27/2023		7X481680				
5a. Federal Entity Identifier:			5b. Federal Award Identifier:			
			N-23-NC-0213			
State Use Only:						
6. Date Received by	6. Date Received by State: 7. State Application Identifier:					
8. APPLICANT INFO	RMATION:					
* a. Legal Name: C	ity of El Paso	р, Техал				
* b. Employen/Taxpay	er Identification Nu	mber (EIN/TIN):	*c. UEI:			
74-6000749			KLZGKXNFVTL4			
d. Address:						
* Street1:						
Street2:						
* City:						
County/Parish:						
* State: Province:	TX: Texas					
* Country:	USA: UNITED STATES					
* Zip / Postal Code:	79901-1402					
e. Organizational Unit:						
Department Name: Division Name:						
Community & Human Development			Administrative Services			
f. Name and contac	t information of p	erson to be contacted on	matters involving this application:			
Prefix: MES		* First Na				
Middle Name:						
* Last Name: Fer	t Name: Ferrini					
Suffoc						
Title: Clinate an	d Sustainabil	ity Officer				
Organizational Affiliat	ion:					
City of El Paso, Texas						
* Telephone Number: (915) 212-1659 Fax Number:						
*Email FerriniNMM@elpasotexas.gov						
* 9. Type of Applicant 1: Select Applicant Type:						
---	----					
C: City or Township Government						
Type of Applicant 2: Select Applicant Type:						
Type of Applicant 3: Select Applicant Type:						
	12					
* Other (specify):						
* 10. Name of Federal Agency:						
Department of Housing and Urban Development						
11. Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance Number:						
14.239						
CFDA Title:						
Home Investment Partnerships Program						
2						
* 12. Funding Opportunity Number:						
Not applicable						
* Title:						
Not applicable						
13. Competition Identification Number:						
Not applicable						
Title:						
14. Areas Affected by Project (Cities, Counties, States, etc.):						
Add Attachment Defets Attachment View Attachment						
* 15. Descriptive Title of Applicant's Project:						
Acquisition, rehabilitation, and new construction of affordable rental housing; single-family						
owner-occupied housing rehabilitation; and first-time home buyer assistance.						
owner-occupied housing rehabilitation; and first-time home buyer assistance.						
owner-occupied housing rehabilitation; and first-time home buyer assistance.						
Attach supporting documents as specified in agency instructions.						

1

16. Congressional Districts Of:	
* a. Applicant 16	* b. Program/Project 16
Attach an additional list of Program	Project Congressional Districts if needed.
	Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment
17. Proposed Project:	
* a. Start Date: 09/01/2023	* b. End Date: 08/31/2024
	OF ENGLANDING UBF 517 2 324
18. Estimated Funding (\$):	
* a. Føderal	3,162,143.00
* b. Applicant	0.00
* c. State	0.00
* d. Local	0.00
* e. Other	0.00
* f. Program income	1,800,000.00
* g. TOTAL	4,962,143.00
* 20. Is the Applicant Delinquen	t On Any Federal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.)
20. Is the Applicant Delinquen Yes No If "Yes", provide explanation and therein are true, complete and comply with any resulting term	t On Any Federal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) f attach Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment , I certify (1) to the statements contained in the list of certifications** and (2) that the statements accurate to the best of my knowledge. I also provide the required assurances** and agree to is if I accept an award. I am aware that any false, fictitious, or fraudulent statements or claims may
20. Is the Applicant Delinquen Yes No If "Yes", provide explanation and 21. "By signing this application herein are true, complete and comply with any resulting term subject me to criminal, civil, or	t On Any Federal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) I attach Add Attachment Oelete Attachment View Attachment , I certify (1) to the statements contained in the list of certifications** and (2) that the statements accurate to the best of my knowledge. I also provide the required assurances** and agree to
20. Is the Applicant Delinquen Yes No If "Yes", provide explanation and 21. "By signing this application berein are true, complete and comply with any resulting term subject me to criminal, civil, or \$\text{if if AGREE} }	t On Any Federal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) d attach Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment , I certify (1) to the statements contained in the list of certifications** and (2) that the statements accurate to the best of my knowledge. I also provide the required assurances** and agree to is if I accept an award. I am aware that any false, fictitious, or fraudulent statements or claims may administrative penalties, (U.S. Code, Title 18, Section 1001)
20. Is the Applicant Delinquen Yes No If "Yes", provide explanation and 21. "By signing this application herein are true, complete and comply with any resulting term subject me to criminal, civil, or " " I AGREE " The list of certifications and as	t On Any Federal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) f attach Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment , I certify (1) to the statements contained in the list of certifications** and (2) that the statements accurate to the best of my knowledge. I also provide the required assurances** and agree to is if I accept an award. I am aware that any false, fictitious, or fraudulent statements or claims may
20. Is the Applicant Delinquen Yes No If "Yes", provide explanation and 21. "By signing this application berein are true, complete and comply with any resulting term subject me to criminal, civil, or '' I AGREE '' The list of certifications and as specific instructions.	t On Any Federal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) d attach Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment , I certify (1) to the statements contained in the list of certifications** and (2) that the statements accurate to the best of my knowledge. I also provide the required assurances** and agree to is if I accept an award. I am aware that any false, fictitious, or fraudulent statements or claims may administrative penalties, (U.S. Code, Title 18, Section 1001)
20. Is the Applicant Delinquen Yes No If "Yes", provide explanation and 21. "By signing this application berein are true, complete and comply with any resulting term subject me to criminal, civil, or " " I AGREE " The list of certifications and as apecific instructions. Authorized Representative:	t On Any Federal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) d attach Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment , I certify (1) to the statements contained in the list of certifications** and (2) that the statements accurate to the best of my knowledge. I also provide the required assurances** and agree to is if I accept an award. I am aware that any false, fictitious, or fraudulent statements or claims may administrative penalties, (U.S. Code, Title 18, Section 1001)
20. Is the Applicant Delinquen Yes No If "Yes", provide explanation and 21. "By signing this application berein are true, complete and comply with any resulting term subject me to criminal, civil, or isubject me to crifications and as apecific instructions. Authorized Representative: Prefix:	t On Any Federal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) I attach Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment , I certify (1) to the statements contained in the list of certifications** and (2) that the statements accurate to the best of my knowledge. I also provide the required assurances** and agree to is if I accept an award. I am aware that any false, fictitious, or fraudulent statements or claims may administrative penalties. (U.S. Code, Title 18, Section 1001) surances, or an internet site where you may obtain this list, is contained in the announcement or agency
20. Is the Applicant Delinquen Yes No If "Yes", provide explanation and 21. "By signing this application herein are true, complete and comply with any resulting term subject me to criminal, civil, or ** I AGREE ** The list of certifications and as specific instructions. Authorized Representative: Prefix: Middle Name:	t On Any Federal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) Sattach Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment , I certify (1) to the statements contained in the list of certifications** and (2) that the statements accurate to the best of my knowledge. I also provide the required assurances** and agree to s if I accept an award. I am aware that any false, fictitious, or fraudulent statements or claims may administrative penalties. (U.S. Code, Title 18, Section 1001) surances, or an internet site where you may obtain this list, is contained in the announcement or agency * First Name: Elda
20. Is the Applicant Delinquen Yes No If "Yes", provide explanation and 21. "By signing this application berein are true, complete and comply with any resulting term subject me to criminal, civil, or 3 ** I AGREE ** The list of certifications and as specific instructions. Authorized Representative: Prefix: Ms. Widdle Name: Last Name: Rodriguez-Hot	t On Any Federal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) Sattach Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment , I certify (1) to the statements contained in the list of certifications** and (2) that the statements accurate to the best of my knowledge. I also provide the required assurances** and agree to s if I accept an award. I am aware that any false, fictitious, or fraudulent statements or claims may administrative penalties. (U.S. Code, Title 18, Section 1001) surances, or an internet site where you may obtain this list, is contained in the announcement or agency * First Name: Elda
20. Is the Applicant Delinquen Yes No Yes No Yes Yes No Yes Y	t On Any Federal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) Sattach Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment , I certify (1) to the statements contained in the list of certifications** and (2) that the statements accurate to the best of my knowledge. I also provide the required assurances** and agree to sif I accept an award. I am aware that any false, fictitious, or fraudulent statements or claims may administrative penalties. (U.S. Code, Title 18, Section 1001) surances, or an internet site where you may obtain this list, is contained in the announcement or agency * First Name: Elda Der
20. Is the Applicant Delinquen Yes No Yes No Yes Yes No If "Yes", provide explanation and Complete and complete and complete and complete me to criminal, civil, or ** I AGREE ** The list of certifications and as specific instructions. Authorized Representative: Prefix: Ms. Middle Name: Last Name: Rodriguez-Ref Suffuc	t On Any Federal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) Sattach Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment , I certify (1) to the statements contained in the list of certifications** and (2) that the statements accurate to the best of my knowledge. I also provide the required assurances** and agree to sif I accept an award. I am aware that any false, fictitious, or fraudulent statements or claims may administrative penalties. (U.S. Code, Title 18, Section 1001) surances, or an internet site where you may obtain this list, is contained in the announcement or agency * First Name: Elda Der
20. Is the Applicant Delinquen Yes No Yes No If "Yes", provide explanation and Complete complete and complete and complete and comp	t On Any Federal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) d attach Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment is accurate to the bast of my knowledge. I also provide the required assurances" and agree to a single an award. I am aware that any faste, fictitious, or fraudulent statements or claims may administrative penalties. (U.S. Code, Title 18, Section 1001) surances, or an internet site where you may obtain this list, is contained in the announcement or agency r First Name: Elda
Yes No If "Yes", provide explanation and Yes", provide explanation and Previn are true, complete and comply with any resulting term subject me to criminal, civil, or * '' I AGREE ** The list of certifications and as specific instructions. Authorized Representative: Prefix: Ms. Middle Name: * Last Name: Rodriguez-Hef Suffic * Title: Grants Administ	t On Any Federal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) Sattach Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment , I certify (1) to the statements contained in the list of certifications** and (2) that the statements accurate to the best of my knowledge. I also provide the required assurances** and agree to si If J accept an award. I am aware that any false, fictitious, or fraudulent statements or claims may administrative penalties. (U.S. Code, Title 18, Section 1001) surances, or an internet site where you may obtain this list, is contained in the announcement or agency * First Name: Elda rator Pattor Fax Number:
20. Is the Applicant Delinquen Yes No If "Yes", provide explanation and Suffix" Yes", provide explanation and Yes", provide explanation and Suffix The statement of the second	t On Any Federal Debt? (If "Yes," provide explanation in attachment.) d attach

Application for Federal Assist	ance SF-424				
* 1. Type of Submission: Preapplication Application Changed/Corrected Application	* 2. Type of Application: New Continuation Revision	* If Revision, select appropriate letter(s):			
* 3. Date Received:	4. Applicant Identifier:				
02/27/2023	TX481680				
5a. Federal Entity Identifier.		5b. Federal Award Identifier: TXE-23-E006			
State Use Only:					
6. Date Received by State:	7. State Applicati	on Identifier:			
8. APPLICANT INFORMATION:					
* a. Legal Name: City of El Pas	o, Texas				
* b. Employen/Taxpayer Identification No 74-6000749		*c.UEI: KLZGKXNPV714			
d. Address:					
* Street1: 300 N. Campb Street2: * City: El Paso	ell Street				
County/Parish: * State: TX: Texas					
Province: * Country: USA: UNITED	STATES				
* Zip / Postal Code: 79901-1402					
e. Organizational Unit:		20			
Department Name: Community & Human Developme	ot	Division Name: Administrative Services			
f. Name and contact information of	person to be contacted on	matters involving this application:			
Prefix: Mts. Middle Name: *Last Name: Ferrini Suffix:	* First Na	me: Nicole			
Title: Clinate and Sustainabi	lity Officer				
Organizational Affiliation: City of El Paso, Texas					
* Telephone Number: (915) 212-1	659	Fax Number:			
*Email FerriniNM@elpasotexa					

Type of Applicant 2: Select Applicant Type: Type of Applicant 3: Select Applicant Type: Other (specify): Other (specify): Item of Federal Agency: Department of Housing and Urban Development Item of Housing and Urban Development Item of Federal Domestic Assistance Number: Item of Pederal Opportunities for Persons with AIDS Item of Pederal Domestic Assistance Number: Item of Applicable Ite	9. Type of Applicant 1: Select Applicant Type:	
Type of Applicant 2: Select Applicant Type: Other (specify): 10. Name of Federal Agency: Department of Housing and Urban Development 11. Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance Number: 12. Action of Federal Domestic Assistance Number: 12. Action of Pederal Domestic Assistance Number: 12. Funding Opportunity Number: Rot applicable 13. Competition Identification Number: Rot applicable 14. Areas Affected by Project (Cities, Counties, States, etc.): 14. Areas Affected by Project (Cities, Counties, States, etc.): 15. Descriptive Title of Applicant's Project: 15. Descriptive Title of Applicant's Project: 16. Descriptive Title of Applicant's Project: 17. Descriptive	C: City or Township Government	
Offer (kpecify): Department of flousing and Urban Development 1. Catalog of Federal Agency: Department of flousing and Urban Development 1. Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance Number: 14.241 27DA Tale: 28DA Tale:	ype of Applicant 2: Select Applicant Type:	5.00
Offer (kpecify): Department of flousing and Urban Development 1. Catalog of Federal Agency: Department of flousing and Urban Development 1. Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance Number: 14.241 27DA Tale: 28DA Tale:		22
10. Name of Federal Agency: Department of Housing and Urban Development 14. Actalog of Federal Domestic Assistance Number: 14. 241 JPDA Tide: Bousing Opportunities for Persons with AIDS 12. Funding Opportunity Number: Not applicable Title: Not applicable 13. Competition Identification Number: Not applicable Title: Not applicable It appli	Type of Applicant 3: Select Applicant Type:	58
10. Name of Federal Agency: Department of Housing and Urban Development 14. Actalog of Federal Domestic Assistance Number: 14. 241 JPDA Tide: Bousing Opportunities for Persons with AIDS 12. Funding Opportunity Number: Not applicable Title: Not applicable 13. Competition Identification Number: Not applicable Title: Not applicable It appli		
Department of Housing and Urban Development	Other (specify)	
Department of Housing and Urban Development		
11. Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance Number: (4.241 JFDA Title: Bousing Opportunities for Persons with AIDS 12. Funding Opportunity Number: Not applicable Title: Not applicable It: Sourceptition Identification Number: Not applicable It: A. Competition Identification Number: Not applicable It: Add Attachment Delete Attachment View	10. Name of Federal Agency:	
14.241 CFDA Title: Bousing Opportunities for Persons with AIDS 12. Funding Opportunity Number: Mot applicable Title: Not applicable 3. Competition Identification Numbor: Not applicable Title: 13. Competition Identification Numbor: Not applicable Title: Not applicable Title: Not applicable Not applicable Title: Add Attachment Deletes Attachment View Attachment 14. Areas Affected by Project (Cities, Counties, States, etc.): Add Attachment Deletes Attachment View Attachment View Attachment 15. Descriptive Title of Applicant's Project: Fenant-based rental assistance and supportive services to assist persons living with HIV/AIDS.	Department of Housing and Urban Development	
14.241 FDA Tile: Rousing Opportunities for Persons with AIDS 12. Funding Opportunity Number: Not applicable 13. Competition Identification Number: Not applicable 14. Areas Affected by Project (Cities, Counties, States, etc.): 14. Areas Affected by Project (Cities, Counties, States, etc.): 15. Descriptive Title of Applicant's Project: Tenant-based rental assistance and supportive services to assist persons living with HTV/AIDS.	11. Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance Number:	
FDA Tile: Bousing Opportunities for Persons with AIDS P12. Funding Opportunity Number: Not applicable Title: Not applicable 83. Competition Identification Number: Not applicable 84. Areas Affected by Project (Cities, Counties, States, etc.): Add Attachment Deletis Attachment Veice Attachment The services to assist persons living with HTV/AIDS.	14.241	
12. Funding Opportunity Number: Not applicable Title: Not applicable 13. Competition Identification Number: Not applicable Title: Not applicable It applicable<	CFDA Title:	
Not applicable Title: Not applicable IS. Competition Identification Number: Not applicable IS. Competition Identification Number: Not applicable IS. Competition Identification Number: Not applicable IS. Competition Identification Number: IS. Competition Identification Number: IS. Competition Identification Number: IS. Competition Identification Number: IS. Competition Identification Number: IS. Competition Identification Number: IS. Competition Identification Identifi	Bousing Opportunities for Persons with AIDS	1
Not applicable Title: Not applicable IS. Competition Identification Number: IS. Competition Identification Number: IS. Competition Identification Number: IS. Competition Identification Number: IS. Competition Identification Number: IS. Competition Identification Identificat		2.
Title: Not applicable I3. Competition Identification Number: Not applicable I4. Areas Affected by Project (Cities, Counties, States, etc.): I4. Areas Affected by Project (Cities, Counties, States, etc.): I5. Descriptive Title of Applicant's Project: Tenant-based rental assistance and supportive services to assist persons living with HIV/AIDS.	12. Funding Opportunity Number:	
Not applicable I3. Competition Identification Number: Not applicable Iitle: I4. Areas Affected by Project (Cities, Counties, States, etc.): Add Attachment Delets Attachment View Attachment Its. Descriptive Title of Applicant's Project: Fenant-based rental assistance and supportive services to assist persons living with HIV/AIDS.	Not applicable	
Add Attachment View Attachment 15. Descriptive Title of Applicant's Project: Tenant-based rental assistance and supportive services to assist persons living with BIV/AIDS.	Title:	
Not applicable Inte: Inte: Inte: Inter Content of Applicant's Project: It is assistance and supportive services to assist persons living with HIV/AIDS.		
Itle: Itle.	13. Competition Identification Number:	
14. Areas Affected by Project (Cities, Counties, States, etc.): Add Attachment Delets Attachment View Attachment T5. Descriptive Title of Applicant's Project: Tenant-based rental assistance and supportive services to assist persons living with HIV/AIDS.	Not applicable	
Add Attachment Delets Attachment View Attachment 15. Descriptive Title of Applicant's Project: Tenant-based rental assistance and supportive services to assist persons living with HIV/AIDS.	Title:	2
Add Attachment Delets Attachment View Attachment 15. Descriptive Title of Applicant's Project: Tenant-based rental assistance and supportive services to assist persons living with HIV/AIDS.		
Add Attachment Delets Attachment View Attachment 15. Descriptive Title of Applicant's Project: Tenant-based rental assistance and supportive services to assist persons living with HIV/AIDS.		
Add Attachment Delets Attachment View Attachment 15. Descriptive Title of Applicant's Project: Tenant-based rental assistance and supportive services to assist persons living with HIV/AIDS.		
Add Attachment Delets Attachment View Attachment 15. Descriptive Title of Applicant's Project: Tenant-based rental assistance and supportive services to assist persons living with HIV/AIDS.		
15. Descriptive Title of Applicant's Project: Tenant-based rental assistance and supportive services to assist persons living with HIV/AIDS.	14. Areas Affected by Project (Cities, Counties, States, etc.):	
Tenant-based rental assistance and supportive services to assist persons living with HIV/AIDS.	Add Attachment Delete Attachment View Attachment	
Tenant-based rental assistance and supportive services to assist persons living with HIV/AIDS.	All Developing Male of August Devices	
		3
Vtach supporting documents as specified in agency instructions.	annus seres record associate and supporting excluse to assess persons from a fing error invitable.	
Mach supporting documents as specified in agency instructions.		
Attach supporting documents as specified in agency instructions.		_
Add Attachments Delete Attachments View Attachments		

a. Applicant			* b. Program/Project	16
Attach an additional list of Program/Pro	ject Congressional Districts	if needed.	ni.25	
		Add Attachment	Delete Attachment	View Attachment
17. Proposed Project:				
a. Start Date: 09/01/2023			* b. End Date:	08/31/2024
18. Estimated Funding (\$):				
a. Federal	1,099,772.00			
b. Applicant	0.00			
c. State	0.00			
*d. Local	0.00			
e. Other	0.00			
f. Program Income	0.00			
g. TOTAL	1,099,772.00			
242.0000.1				
20. Is the Applicant Delinquent Or	n Any Federal Debt? (If "	'Yes," provide expl	anation in attachment.)	
Yes No		Yes," provide expl	anation in attachment.)	
Yes No If "Yes", provide explanation and att	ach	Add Attachment	Delete Attachment	View Attachment
Yes No If "Yes", provide explanation and att 21. "By signing this application, I o therein are true, complete and acc comply with any resulting terms if I subject me to criminal, civil, or adm S ** I AGREE ** The list of certifications and assura	ach sertify (1) to the stateme surate to the best of my accept an award. I am a ninistrative penalties. (U.	Add Attachment Ints contained in th knowledge. I als ware that any false S. Code, Title 18, S	Delete Attachment te list of certifications** a o provide the required a s, fictitious, or fraudulent section 1001)	nd (2) that the statements ssurances** and agree to statements or claims may
Yes No If "Yes", provide explanation and att 21. "By signing this application, I o herein are true, complete and acc comply with any resulting terms if I subject me to criminal, civil, or adm Y ** I AGREE ** The list of certifications and assura specific instructions.	ach sertify (1) to the stateme surate to the best of my accept an award. I am a ninistrative penalties. (U.	Add Attachment Ints contained in th knowledge. I als ware that any false S. Code, Title 18, S	Delete Attachment te list of certifications** a o provide the required a s, fictitious, or fraudulent section 1001)	nd (2) that the statements ssurances** and agree to statements or claims may
Yes No If "Yes", provide explanation and att If "Yes", provide explanation and att 21. "By signing this application, I o serein are true, complete and acc comply with any resulting terms if I subject me to criminal, civil, or adm if "I AGREE " The list of certifications and assura specific instructions. Authorized Representative:	ach sertify (1) to the stateme urate to the best of my accept an award. I am a ninistrative penaities. (U. nces, or an internet site w	Add Attachment Ints contained in th knowledge. I als ware that any false S. Code, Title 18, S	Delete Attachment te list of certifications** a o provide the required a s, fictitious, or fraudulent section 1001)	nd (2) that the statements ssurances** and agree to statements or claims may
Yes No If "Yes", provide explanation and att If "Yes", provide explanation and att 21. "By signing this application, I o herein are true, complete and acc comply with any resulting terms if I subject me to criminal, civil, or adm if "I AGREE " The list of certifications and assura specific instructions. Authorized Representative: Prefix: Ms.	ach sertify (1) to the stateme urate to the best of my accept an award. I am a ninistrative penaities. (U. nces, or an internet site w	Add Attachment Ints contained in th knowledge. I als ware that any false S. Code, Title 18, S where you may obta	Delete Attachment te list of certifications** a o provide the required a s, fictitious, or fraudulent section 1001)	nd (2) that the statements ssurances** and agree to statements or claims may
Yes No If "Yes", provide explanation and att If "Subject me to criminal, civil, or adm If "I AGREE The list of certifications and assura specific instructions. Authorized Representative: Prefix: Ms.	ach sertify (1) to the stateme- surate to the best of my accept an award. I am a ninistrative penalties. (U. inces, or an internet site w "First	Add Attachment Ints contained in th knowledge. I als ware that any false S. Code, Title 18, S where you may obta	Delete Attachment te list of certifications** a o provide the required a s, fictitious, or fraudulent section 1001)	nd (2) that the statements ssurances** and agree to statements or claims may
Yes No 'Yes', provide explanation and att 't'. 'By signing this application, I o berein are true, complete and acc comply with any resulting terms if I subject me to criminal, civil, or adm '*' I AGREE ' The list of certifications and assura pecific instructions. Authorized Representative: Prefix: Ms. Authorized Representative: Last Name: Rodriguez-Hefner	ach sertify (1) to the stateme- surate to the best of my accept an award. I am a ninistrative penalties. (U. inces, or an internet site w "First	Add Attachment Ints contained in th knowledge. I als ware that any false S. Code, Title 18, S where you may obta	Delete Attachment te list of certifications** a o provide the required a s, fictitious, or fraudulent section 1001)	nd (2) that the statements ssurances** and agree to statements or claims may
Yes No Yes No Yes No Yes No Yes, provide explanation and att 21. *By signing this application, I o berein are true, complete and acc comply with any resulting terms if I aubject me to criminal, civil, or adm ** I AGREE ** The list of certifications and assura specific instructions. Authorized Representative: Prefix: Ms. Widdle Name: Last Name: Rodriguez-Heffner Suffix:	ach ertify (1) to the stateme urate to the best of my accept an award. I am a ninistrative penalties. (U. nces, or an internet sile w	Add Attachment Ints contained in th knowledge. I als ware that any false S. Code, Title 18, S where you may obta	Delete Attachment te list of certifications** a o provide the required a s, fictitious, or fraudulent section 1001)	nd (2) that the statements ssurances** and agree to statements or claims may
Yes No If "Yes", provide explanation and att If "Yes", provide explanation and att 21. "By signing this application, I of herein are true, complete and acc comply with any resulting terms if I subject me to criminal, civil, or adm >" * I AGREE " The list of certifications and assurated appedific instructions. Authorized Representative: Prefix: Middle Name: * Last Name: Rodriguez-Hofner Suffloc * Title:	ach eertify (1) to the stateme urate to the best of my accept an award. I am a ininistrative penalties. (U. nces, or an internet site w r First	Add Attachment Ints contained in th ware that any false S. Code, Title 18, S where you may obta Name: Elda	Delete Attachment te list of certifications** a o provide the required a s, fictitious, or fraudulent section 1001)	nd (2) that the statements ssurances** and agree to statements or claims may
If "Yes", provide explanation and att If "Yes", provide explanation and att 21. "By signing this application, I o herein are true, complete and acc comply with any resulting terms if I subject me to criminal, civil, or adm If I AGREE The list of certifications and assura specific instructions. Authorized Representative: Prefix: Prefix: Middle Name: Last Name: Redriguez-Heffner Suffac	ach sertify (1) to the stateme urate to the best of my accept an award. I am a hinistrative penalties. (U. nces, or an internet site w r First top 795	Add Attachment Ints contained in th ware that any false S. Code, Title 18, S where you may obta Name: Elda	Delete Attachment	nd (2) that the statements ssurances** and agree to statements or claims may

OMB Number: 4040-0009 Expiration Date: 02/28/2025

Public reporting burden for this collection of information is estimated to average 15 minutes per response, including time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. Send comments regarding the burden estimate or any other aspect of this collection of information, including suggestions for reducing this burden, to the Office of Management and Budget, Paperwork Reduction Project (0348-0042), Washington, DC 20503.

PLEASE DO NOT RETURN YOUR COMPLETED FORM TO THE OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET. SEND IT TO THE ADDRESS PROVIDED BY THE SPONSORING AGENCY.

NOTE: Certain of these assurances may not be applicable to your project or program. If you have questions, please contact the Awarding Agency. Further, certain Federal assistance awarding agencies may require applicants to certify to additional assurances. If such is the case, you will be notified.

As the duly authorized representative of the applicant:, I certify that the applicant:

- Has the legal authority to apply for Federal assistance, and the institutional, managerial and financial capability (including funds sufficient to pay the non-Federal share of project costs) to ensure proper planning, management and completion of project described in this application.
- Will give the awarding agency, the Comptroller General of the United States and, if appropriate, the State, the right to examine all records, books, papers, or documents related to the assistance; and will establish a proper accounting system in accordance with generally accepted accounting standards or agency directives.
- 3. Will not dispose of, modify the use of, or change the terms of the real property title or other interest in the site and facilities without permission and instructions from the awarding agency. Will record the Federal awarding agency directives and will include a covenant in the title of real property acquired in whole or in part with Federal assistance funds to assure non-discrimination during the useful life of the project.
- Will comply with the requirements of the assistance awarding agency with regard to the drafting, review and approval of construction plans and specifications.
- 5. Will provide and maintain competent and adequate engineering supervision at the construction site to ensure that the complete work conforms with the approved plans and specifications and will furnish progressive reports and such other information as may be required by the assistance awarding agency or State.
- Will initiate and complete the work within the applicable time frame after receipt of approval of the awarding agency.
- Will establish safeguards to prohibit employees from using their positions for a purpose that constitutes or presents the appearance of personal or organizational conflict of interest, or personal gain.

- Will comply with the Intergovernmental Personnel Act of 1970 (42 U.S.C. §§4728-4763) relating to prescribed standards of merit systems for programs funded under one of the 19 statutes or regulations specified in Appendix A of OPM's Standards for a Merit System of Personnel Administration (5 C.F.R. 900, Subpart F).
- Will comply with the Lead-Based Paint Poisoning Prevention Act (42 U.S.C. §§4801 et seq.) which prohibits the use of lead-based paint in construction or rehabilitation of residence structures.
- Will comply with all Federal statutes relating to non-10. discrimination. These include but are not limited to: (a) Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (P.L. 88-352) which prohibits discrimination on the basis of race, color or national origin; (b) Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, as amended (20 U.S.C. §§1681 1683, and 1685-1686), which prohibits discrimination on the basis of sex; (c) Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended (29) U.S.C. §794), which prohibits discrimination on the basis of handicaps; (d) the Age Discrimination Act of 1975, as amended (42 U.S.C. §§6101-6107), which prohibits discrimination on the basis of age; (e) the Drug Abuse Office and Treatment Act of 1972 (P.L. 92-255), as amended relating to nondiscrimination on the basis of drug abuse; (f) the Comprehensive Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism Prevention, Treatment and Rehabilitation Act of 1970 (P.L. 91-616), as amended, relating to nondiscrimination on the basis of alcohol abuse or alcoholism; (g) §§523 and 527 of the Public Health Service Act of 1912 (42 U.S.C. §§290 dd-3 and 290 ee 3), as amended, relating to confidentiality of alcohol and drug abuse patient records; (h) Title VIII of the Civil Rights Act of 1968 (42 U.S.C. §§3601 et seq.), as amended, relating to nondiscrimination in the sale. rental or financing of housing; (i) any other nondiscrimination provisions in the specific statue(s) under which application for Federal assistance is being made; and (j) the requirements of any other nondiscrimination statue(s) which may apply to the application.

Previous Edition Usable

Authorized for Local Reproduction

- 11. Will comply, or has already complied, with the requirements of Titles II and III of the Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act of 1970 (P.L. 91-646) which provide for fair and equitable treatment of persons displaced or whose property is acquired as a result of Federal and federally-assisted programs. These requirements apply to all interests in real property acquired for project purposes regardless of Federal participation in purchases.
- Will comply with the provisions of the Hatch Act (5 U.S.C. §§1501-1508 and 7324-7328) which limit the political activities of employees whose principal employment activities are funded in whole or in part with Federal funds.
- Will comply, as applicable, with the provisions of the Davis-Bacon Act (40 U.S.C. §§276a to 276a-7), the Copeland Act (40 U.S.C. §276c and 18 U.S.C. §874), and the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act (40 U.S.C. §§327-333) regarding labor standards for federally-assisted construction subagreements.
- 14. Will comply with flood insurance purchase requirements of Section 102(a) of the Flood Disaster Protection Act of 1973 (P.L. 93-234) which requires recipients in a special flood hazard area to participate in the program and to purchase flood insurance if the total cost of insurable construction and acquisition is \$10,000 or more.
- 15. Will comply with environmental standards which may be prescribed pursuant to the following: (a) institution of environmental quality control measures under the National Environmental Policy Act of 1969 (P.L. 91-190) and Executive Order (EO) 11514; (b) notification of violating facilities pursuant to EO 11738; (c) protection of wellands pursuant to EO 11990; (d) evaluation of flood hazards in floodplains in accordance with EO 11988; (e) assurance of project consistency with the approved State management program developed under the Coastal Zone Management Act of 1972 (16 U.S.C. §§1451 et seq.); (f) conformity of

- Will comply with the Wild and Scenic Rivers Act of 1968 (16 U.S.C. §§1271 et seq.) related to protecting components or potential components of the national wild and scenic rivers system.
- Will assist the awarding agency in assuring compliance with Section 106 of the National Historic Preservation Act of 1966, as amended (16 U.S.C. §470), EO 11593 (identification and protection of historic properties), and the Archaeological and Historic Preservation Act of 1974 (16 U.S.C. §§469a-1 et seq).
- Will cause to be performed the required financial and compliance audits in accordance with the Single Audit Act Amendments of 1996 and OMB Circular No. A-133, "Audits of States, Local Governments, and Non-Profit Organizations."
- Will comply with all applicable requirements of all other Federal laws, executive orders, regulations, and policies governing this program.
- 20. Will comply with the requirements of Section 106(g) of the Trafficking Victims Protection Act (TVPA) of 2000, as amended (22 U.S.C. 7104) which prohibits grant award recipients or a sub-recipient from (1) Engaging in severe forms of trafficking in persons during the period of time that the award is in effect (2) Procuring a commercial sex act during the period of time that the award is in effect or (3) Using forced labor in the performance of the award or subawards under the award.

SIGNATURE OF AUTHORIZED CERTIFYING OFFICIAL	TITLE	
Ada R. Hefmer	Grants Administrator	
APPLICANT ORGANIZATION	DATE SUBMITTED	
City of El Paso	06/28/2023	

OMB Number: 4040-0009 Expiration Date: 02/28/2025

Public reporting burden for this collection of information is estimated to average 15 minutes per response, including time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. Send comments regarding the burden estimate or any other aspect of this collection of information, including suggestions for reducing this burden, to the Office of Management and Budget, Paperwork Reduction Project (0348-0042), Washington, DC 20503.

PLEASE DO NOT RETURN YOUR COMPLETED FORM TO THE OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET. SEND IT TO THE ADDRESS PROVIDED BY THE SPONSORING AGENCY.

NOTE: Certain of these assurances may not be applicable to your project or program. If you have questions, please contact the Awarding Agency. Further, certain Federal assistance awarding agencies may require applicants to certify to additional assurances. If such is the case, you will be notified.

As the duly authorized representative of the applicant:, I certify that the applicant:

- Has the legal authority to apply for Federal assistance, and the institutional, managerial and financial capability (including funds sufficient to pay the non-Federal share of project costs) to ensure proper planning, management and completion of project described in this application.
- Will give the awarding agency, the Comptroller General of the United States and, if appropriate, the State, the right to examine all records, books, papers, or documents related to the assistance; and will establish a proper accounting system in accordance with generally accepted accounting standards or agency directives.
- 3. Will not dispose of, modify the use of, or change the terms of the real property title or other interest in the site and facilities without permission and instructions from the awarding agency. Will record the Federal awarding agency directives and will include a covenant in the title of real property acquired in whole or in part with Federal assistance funds to assure non-discrimination during the useful life of the project.
- Will comply with the requirements of the assistance awarding agency with regard to the drafting, review and approval of construction plans and specifications.
- 5. Will provide and maintain competent and adequate engineering supervision at the construction site to ensure that the complete work conforms with the approved plans and specifications and will furnish progressive reports and such other information as may be required by the assistance awarding agency or State.
- Will initiate and complete the work within the applicable time frame after receipt of approval of the awarding agency.
- Will establish safeguards to prohibit employees from using their positions for a purpose that constitutes or presents the appearance of personal or organizational conflict of interest, or personal gain.

- Will comply with the Intergovernmental Personnel Act of 1970 (42 U.S.C. §§4728-4763) relating to prescribed standards of merit systems for programs funded under one of the 19 statutes or regulations specified in Appendix A of OPM's Standards for a Merit System of Personnel Administration (5 C.F.R. 900, Subpart F).
- Will comply with the Lead-Based Paint Poisoning Prevention Act (42 U.S.C. §§4801 et seq.) which prohibits the use of lead-based paint in construction or rehabilitation of residence structures.
- Will comply with all Federal statutes relating to non-10. discrimination. These include but are not limited to: (a) Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (P.L. 88-352) which prohibits discrimination on the basis of race, color or national origin; (b) Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, as amended (20 U.S.C. §§1681 1683, and 1685-1686), which prohibits discrimination on the basis of sex; (c) Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended (29) U.S.C. §794), which prohibits discrimination on the basis of handicaps; (d) the Age Discrimination Act of 1975, as amended (42 U.S.C. §§6101-6107), which prohibits discrimination on the basis of age; (e) the Drug Abuse Office and Treatment Act of 1972 (P.L. 92-255), as amended relating to nondiscrimination on the basis of drug abuse; (f) the Comprehensive Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism Prevention, Treatment and Rehabilitation Act of 1970 (P.L. 91-616), as amended, relating to nondiscrimination on the basis of alcohol abuse or alcoholism; (g) §§523 and 527 of the Public Health Service Act of 1912 (42 U.S.C. §§290 dd-3 and 290 ee 3), as amended, relating to confidentiality of alcohol and drug abuse patient records; (h) Title VIII of the Civil Rights Act of 1968 (42 U.S.C. §§3601 et seq.), as amended, relating to nondiscrimination in the sale. rental or financing of housing; (i) any other nondiscrimination provisions in the specific statue(s) under which application for Federal assistance is being made; and (j) the requirements of any other nondiscrimination statue(s) which may apply to the application.

Previous Edition Usable

Authorized for Local Reproduction

- 11. Will comply, or has already complied, with the requirements of Titles II and III of the Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act of 1970 (P.L. 91-646) which provide for fair and equitable treatment of persons displaced or whose property is acquired as a result of Federal and federally-assisted programs. These requirements apply to all interests in real property acquired for project purposes regardless of Federal participation in purchases.
- Will comply with the provisions of the Hatch Act (5 U.S.C. §§1501-1508 and 7324-7328) which limit the political activities of employees whose principal employment activities are funded in whole or in part with Federal funds.
- Will comply, as applicable, with the provisions of the Davis-Bacon Act (40 U.S.C. §§276a to 276a-7), the Copeland Act (40 U.S.C. §276c and 18 U.S.C. §874), and the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act (40 U.S.C. §§327-333) regarding labor standards for federally-assisted construction subagreements.
- 14. Will comply with flood insurance purchase requirements of Section 102(a) of the Flood Disaster Protection Act of 1973 (P.L. 93-234) which requires recipients in a special flood hazard area to participate in the program and to purchase flood insurance if the total cost of insurable construction and acquisition is \$10,000 or more.
- 15. Will comply with environmental standards which may be prescribed pursuant to the following: (a) institution of environmental quality control measures under the National Environmental Policy Act of 1969 (P.L. 91-190) and Executive Order (EO) 11514; (b) notification of violating facilities pursuant to EO 11738; (c) protection of wellands pursuant to EO 11990; (d) evaluation of flood hazards in floodplains in accordance with EO 11988; (e) assurance of project consistency with the approved State management program developed under the Coastal Zone Management Act of 1972 (16 U.S.C. §§1451 et seq.); (f) conformity of

- Will comply with the Wild and Scenic Rivers Act of 1968 (16 U.S.C. §§1271 et seq.) related to protecting components or potential components of the national wild and scenic rivers system.
- Will assist the awarding agency in assuring compliance with Section 106 of the National Historic Preservation Act of 1966, as amended (16 U.S.C. §470), EO 11593 (identification and protection of historic properties), and the Archaeological and Historic Preservation Act of 1974 (16 U.S.C. §§469a-1 et seq).
- Will cause to be performed the required financial and compliance audits in accordance with the Single Audit Act Amendments of 1996 and OMB Circular No. A-133, "Audits of States, Local Governments, and Non-Profit Organizations."
- Will comply with all applicable requirements of all other Federal laws, executive orders, regulations, and policies governing this program.
- 20. Will comply with the requirements of Section 106(g) of the Trafficking Victims Protection Act (TVPA) of 2000, as amended (22 U.S.C. 7104) which prohibits grant award recipients or a sub-recipient from (1) Engaging in severe forms of trafficking in persons during the period of time that the award is in effect (2) Procuring a commercial sex act during the period of time that the award is in effect or (3) Using forced labor in the performance of the award or subawards under the award.

SIGNATURE OF AUTHORIZED CERTIFYING OFFICIAL	TITLE	
Etda R. Hefner	Grants Administrator	
APPLICANT ORGANIZATION	DATE SUBMITTED	
City of El Paso	06/28/2023	

OMB Number: 4040-0009 Expiration Date: 02/28/2025

Public reporting burden for this collection of information is estimated to average 15 minutes per response, including time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. Send comments regarding the burden estimate or any other aspect of this collection of information, including suggestions for reducing this burden, to the Office of Management and Budget, Paperwork Reduction Project (0348-0042), Washington, DC 20503.

PLEASE DO NOT RETURN YOUR COMPLETED FORM TO THE OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET. SEND IT TO THE ADDRESS PROVIDED BY THE SPONSORING AGENCY.

NOTE: Certain of these assurances may not be applicable to your project or program. If you have questions, please contact the Awarding Agency. Further, certain Federal assistance awarding agencies may require applicants to certify to additional assurances. If such is the case, you will be notified.

As the duly authorized representative of the applicant:, I certify that the applicant:

- Has the legal authority to apply for Federal assistance, and the institutional, managerial and financial capability (including funds sufficient to pay the non-Federal share of project costs) to ensure proper planning, management and completion of project described in this application.
- Will give the awarding agency, the Comptroller General of the United States and, if appropriate, the State, the right to examine all records, books, papers, or documents related to the assistance; and will establish a proper accounting system in accordance with generally accepted accounting standards or agency directives.
- 3. Will not dispose of, modify the use of, or change the terms of the real property title or other interest in the site and facilities without permission and instructions from the awarding agency. Will record the Federal awarding agency directives and will include a covenant in the title of real property acquired in whole or in part with Federal assistance funds to assure non-discrimination during the useful life of the project.
- Will comply with the requirements of the assistance awarding agency with regard to the drafting, review and approval of construction plans and specifications.
- 5. Will provide and maintain competent and adequate engineering supervision at the construction site to ensure that the complete work conforms with the approved plans and specifications and will furnish progressive reports and such other information as may be required by the assistance awarding agency or State.
- Will initiate and complete the work within the applicable time frame after receipt of approval of the awarding agency.
- Will establish safeguards to prohibit employees from using their positions for a purpose that constitutes or presents the appearance of personal or organizational conflict of interest, or personal gain.

- Will comply with the Intergovernmental Personnel Act of 1970 (42 U.S.C. §§4728-4763) relating to prescribed standards of merit systems for programs funded under one of the 19 statutes or regulations specified in Appendix A of OPM's Standards for a Merit System of Personnel Administration (5 C.F.R. 900, Subpart F).
- Will comply with the Lead-Based Paint Poisoning Prevention Act (42 U.S.C. §§4801 et seq.) which prohibits the use of lead-based paint in construction or rehabilitation of residence structures.
- Will comply with all Federal statutes relating to non-10. discrimination. These include but are not limited to: (a) Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (P.L. 88-352) which prohibits discrimination on the basis of race, color or national origin; (b) Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, as amended (20 U.S.C. §§1681 1683, and 1685-1686), which prohibits discrimination on the basis of sex; (c) Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended (29) U.S.C. §794), which prohibits discrimination on the basis of handicaps; (d) the Age Discrimination Act of 1975, as amended (42 U.S.C. §§6101-6107), which prohibits discrimination on the basis of age; (e) the Drug Abuse Office and Treatment Act of 1972 (P.L. 92-255), as amended relating to nondiscrimination on the basis of drug abuse; (f) the Comprehensive Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism Prevention, Treatment and Rehabilitation Act of 1970 (P.L. 91-616), as amended, relating to nondiscrimination on the basis of alcohol abuse or alcoholism; (g) §§523 and 527 of the Public Health Service Act of 1912 (42 U.S.C. §§290 dd-3 and 290 ee 3), as amended, relating to confidentiality of alcohol and drug abuse patient records; (h) Title VIII of the Civil Rights Act of 1968 (42 U.S.C. §§3601 et seq.), as amended, relating to nondiscrimination in the sale. rental or financing of housing; (i) any other nondiscrimination provisions in the specific statue(s) under which application for Federal assistance is being made; and (j) the requirements of any other nondiscrimination statue(s) which may apply to the application.

Previous Edition Usable

Authorized for Local Reproduction

- 11. Will comply, or has already complied, with the requirements of Titles II and III of the Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act of 1970 (P.L. 91-646) which provide for fair and equitable treatment of persons displaced or whose property is acquired as a result of Federal and federally-assisted programs. These requirements apply to all interests in real property acquired for project purposes regardless of Federal participation in purchases.
- Will comply with the provisions of the Hatch Act (5 U.S.C. §§1501-1508 and 7324-7328) which limit the political activities of employees whose principal employment activities are funded in whole or in part with Federal funds.
- Will comply, as applicable, with the provisions of the Davis-Bacon Act (40 U.S.C. §§276a to 276a-7), the Copeland Act (40 U.S.C. §276c and 18 U.S.C. §874), and the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act (40 U.S.C. §§327-333) regarding labor standards for federally-assisted construction subagreements.
- 14. Will comply with flood insurance purchase requirements of Section 102(a) of the Flood Disaster Protection Act of 1973 (P.L. 93-234) which requires recipients in a special flood hazard area to participate in the program and to purchase flood insurance if the total cost of insurable construction and acquisition is \$10,000 or more.
- 15. Will comply with environmental standards which may be prescribed pursuant to the following: (a) institution of environmental quality control measures under the National Environmental Policy Act of 1969 (P.L. 91-190) and Executive Order (EO) 11514; (b) notification of violating facilities pursuant to EO 11738; (c) protection of wellands pursuant to EO 11990; (d) evaluation of flood hazards in floodplains in accordance with EO 11988; (e) assurance of project consistency with the approved State management program developed under the Coastal Zone Management Act of 1972 (16 U.S.C. §§1451 et seq.); (f) conformity of

- Will comply with the Wild and Scenic Rivers Act of 1968 (16 U.S.C. §§1271 et seq.) related to protecting components or potential components of the national wild and scenic rivers system.
- Will assist the awarding agency in assuring compliance with Section 106 of the National Historic Preservation Act of 1966, as amended (16 U.S.C. §470), EO 11593 (identification and protection of historic properties), and the Archaeological and Historic Preservation Act of 1974 (16 U.S.C. §§469a-1 et seq).
- Will cause to be performed the required financial and compliance audits in accordance with the Single Audit Act Amendments of 1996 and OMB Circular No. A-133, "Audits of States, Local Governments, and Non-Profit Organizations."
- Will comply with all applicable requirements of all other Federal laws, executive orders, regulations, and policies governing this program.
- 20. Will comply with the requirements of Section 106(g) of the Trafficking Victims Protection Act (TVPA) of 2000, as amended (22 U.S.C. 7104) which prohibits grant award recipients or a sub-recipient from (1) Engaging in severe forms of trafficking in persons during the period of time that the award is in effect (2) Procuring a commercial sex act during the period of time that the award is in effect or (3) Using forced labor in the performance of the award or subawards under the award.

SIGNATURE OF AUTHORIZED CERTIFYING OFFICIAL	TITLE	
Elda R. Hefner	Grants Administrator	
APPLICANT ORGANIZATION	DATE SUBMITTED	
City of El Paso	06/28/2023	

OMB Number: 4040-0009 Expiration Date: 02/28/2025

Public reporting burden for this collection of information is estimated to average 15 minutes per response, including time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. Send comments regarding the burden estimate or any other aspect of this collection of information, including suggestions for reducing this burden, to the Office of Management and Budget, Paperwork Reduction Project (0348-0042), Washington, DC 20503.

PLEASE DO NOT RETURN YOUR COMPLETED FORM TO THE OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET. SEND IT TO THE ADDRESS PROVIDED BY THE SPONSORING AGENCY.

NOTE: Certain of these assurances may not be applicable to your project or program. If you have questions, please contact the Awarding Agency. Further, certain Federal assistance awarding agencies may require applicants to certify to additional assurances. If such is the case, you will be notified.

As the duly authorized representative of the applicant:, I certify that the applicant:

- Has the legal authority to apply for Federal assistance, and the institutional, managerial and financial capability (including funds sufficient to pay the non-Federal share of project costs) to ensure proper planning, management and completion of project described in this application.
- Will give the awarding agency, the Comptroller General of the United States and, if appropriate, the State, the right to examine all records, books, papers, or documents related to the assistance; and will establish a proper accounting system in accordance with generally accepted accounting standards or agency directives.
- 3. Will not dispose of, modify the use of, or change the terms of the real property title or other interest in the site and facilities without permission and instructions from the awarding agency. Will record the Federal awarding agency directives and will include a covenant in the title of real property acquired in whole or in part with Federal assistance funds to assure non-discrimination during the useful life of the project.
- Will comply with the requirements of the assistance awarding agency with regard to the drafting, review and approval of construction plans and specifications.
- 5. Will provide and maintain competent and adequate engineering supervision at the construction site to ensure that the complete work conforms with the approved plans and specifications and will furnish progressive reports and such other information as may be required by the assistance awarding agency or State.
- Will initiate and complete the work within the applicable time frame after receipt of approval of the awarding agency.
- Will establish safeguards to prohibit employees from using their positions for a purpose that constitutes or presents the appearance of personal or organizational conflict of interest, or personal gain.

- Will comply with the Intergovernmental Personnel Act of 1970 (42 U.S.C. §§4728-4763) relating to prescribed standards of merit systems for programs funded under one of the 19 statutes or regulations specified in Appendix A of OPM's Standards for a Merit System of Personnel Administration (5 C.F.R. 900, Subpart F).
- Will comply with the Lead-Based Paint Poisoning Prevention Act (42 U.S.C. §§4801 et seq.) which prohibits the use of lead-based paint in construction or rehabilitation of residence structures.
- Will comply with all Federal statutes relating to non-10. discrimination. These include but are not limited to: (a) Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (P.L. 88-352) which prohibits discrimination on the basis of race, color or national origin; (b) Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, as amended (20 U.S.C. §§1681 1683, and 1685-1686), which prohibits discrimination on the basis of sex; (c) Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended (29) U.S.C. §794), which prohibits discrimination on the basis of handicaps; (d) the Age Discrimination Act of 1975, as amended (42 U.S.C. §§6101-6107), which prohibits discrimination on the basis of age; (e) the Drug Abuse Office and Treatment Act of 1972 (P.L. 92-255), as amended relating to nondiscrimination on the basis of drug abuse; (f) the Comprehensive Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism Prevention, Treatment and Rehabilitation Act of 1970 (P.L. 91-616), as amended, relating to nondiscrimination on the basis of alcohol abuse or alcoholism; (g) §§523 and 527 of the Public Health Service Act of 1912 (42 U.S.C. §§290 dd-3 and 290 ee 3), as amended, relating to confidentiality of alcohol and drug abuse patient records; (h) Title VIII of the Civil Rights Act of 1968 (42 U.S.C. §§3601 et seq.), as amended, relating to nondiscrimination in the sale. rental or financing of housing; (i) any other nondiscrimination provisions in the specific statue(s) under which application for Federal assistance is being made; and (j) the requirements of any other nondiscrimination statue(s) which may apply to the application.

Previous Edition Usable

Authorized for Local Reproduction

- 11. Will comply, or has already complied, with the requirements of Titles II and III of the Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act of 1970 (P.L. 91-646) which provide for fair and equitable treatment of persons displaced or whose property is acquired as a result of Federal and federally-assisted programs. These requirements apply to all interests in real property acquired for project purposes regardless of Federal participation in purchases.
- Will comply with the provisions of the Hatch Act (5 U.S.C. §§1501-1508 and 7324-7328) which limit the political activities of employees whose principal employment activities are funded in whole or in part with Federal funds.
- Will comply, as applicable, with the provisions of the Davis-Bacon Act (40 U.S.C. §§276a to 276a-7), the Copeland Act (40 U.S.C. §276c and 18 U.S.C. §874), and the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act (40 U.S.C. §§327-333) regarding labor standards for federally-assisted construction subagreements.
- 14. Will comply with flood insurance purchase requirements of Section 102(a) of the Flood Disaster Protection Act of 1973 (P.L. 93-234) which requires recipients in a special flood hazard area to participate in the program and to purchase flood insurance if the total cost of insurable construction and acquisition is \$10,000 or more.
- 15. Will comply with environmental standards which may be prescribed pursuant to the following: (a) institution of environmental quality control measures under the National Environmental Policy Act of 1969 (P.L. 91-190) and Executive Order (EO) 11514; (b) notification of violating facilities pursuant to EO 11738; (c) protection of wellands pursuant to EO 11990; (d) evaluation of flood hazards in floodplains in accordance with EO 11988; (e) assurance of project consistency with the approved State management program developed under the Coastal Zone Management Act of 1972 (16 U.S.C. §§1451 et seq.); (f) conformity of

- Will comply with the Wild and Scenic Rivers Act of 1968 (16 U.S.C. §§1271 et seq.) related to protecting components or potential components of the national wild and scenic rivers system.
- Will assist the awarding agency in assuring compliance with Section 106 of the National Historic Preservation Act of 1966, as amended (16 U.S.C. §470), EO 11593 (identification and protection of historic properties), and the Archaeological and Historic Preservation Act of 1974 (16 U.S.C. §§469a-1 et seq).
- Will cause to be performed the required financial and compliance audits in accordance with the Single Audit Act Amendments of 1996 and OMB Circular No. A-133, "Audits of States, Local Governments, and Non-Profit Organizations."
- Will comply with all applicable requirements of all other Federal laws, executive orders, regulations, and policies governing this program.
- 20. Will comply with the requirements of Section 106(g) of the Trafficking Victims Protection Act (TVPA) of 2000, as amended (22 U.S.C. 7104) which prohibits grant award recipients or a sub-recipient from (1) Engaging in severe forms of trafficking in persons during the period of time that the award is in effect (2) Procuring a commercial sex act during the period of time that the award is in effect or (3) Using forced labor in the performance of the award or subawards under the award.

SIGNATURE OF AUTHORIZED CERTIFYING OFFICIAL	TITLE	
Ada R. Hefner	Grants Administrator	
	DATE SUBMITTED	
City of El Paso	06/28/2023	